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HUNGER AND NUTRITION PROBLEMS AMONG
AMERICAN INDIANS: A CASE STUDY OF
NORTH DAKOTA

FRIDAY, JULY 10, 1987

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON HUNGER.

New Town, ND.
The select committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m., in

the high school gymnasium, New Town, ND, Hon. Mickey Leland
(chairmaii of the committee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Dorgan and Penny.
Chairman LELAND. This hearing of the House Select Committee

on Hunger of the U.S. Congress will now come to order. Let me
now yield to my ,:olleague from North Dakota, Mr. Dorgan.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. BYRON L. DORGAN, A REPRE-
SENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NORTH
DAKOTA

Mr. DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much and let me, as
a very brief introduction at this hearing, introduce to those of you
who have come to the hearing today the Members of Congress who
are present.

Congressman Mickey Leland is the chairman of the Select Com-
mittee on Hunger and represents Houston, TX.

Congressman Tim Penny is a member of the Select Committee
on Hunger, and he is from the State of Minnesota.

We had two others who were going to be traveling with us today
but we were in session late yesterday and some problems ca up
for them, so there are three of us rather than five of us.

We are delighted to be here and I want to welcome my two col-
leagues to North D. '.rota and to New Town and to the Fort Berth-
old Indian Reservation. I would like to just describe in 1 minute
why we are here.

I have asked the Select Committee on Hunger to look into an
area that deals with nutrition and diet that affects American Indi-
ans across this country and that especially has been brought to my
attention in North Dakota in the years since I have been in Con-
gress. That issue is diabetes.

I have been made aware in the pabt years of the incredibly high
rate of diabetes on Indian reservations, and especially on this res-
ervation. I have visited with members of the Select Committee on
Hunger and talked to them about this problem and suggested we
inquire into this problem. And we will hear testimony from experts
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today and from residents of the area about the problem. You will
hear from experts about the link between diet and diabetes among
Indians. So that is the relationship of the Select Committee on
Hunger to this problem.

We are involved in a whole range of issues in the U.S. Congress
to try and provide focus to hunger, nutrition, and diet problems. I
am delighted that at my invitation the Select Committee on
Hunger has decided to come here today and hold this official hear-
ing.

So Chairman Leland, thank you, and Congressman Penny, thank
you very much for being here.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MICKEY LELAND, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS
Chairman LELAND. Thank you very much, Congressman Dorgan.

Let me commend you for the excellent leadership that you have
provided, particularly concerning the problems of the Indians
here in North Dakota. I also welcome the opportunity to partici-
pate in a hearing here in North Dakota. This is my first visit to
this State and I look forward to coming back when we have got
more time to visit with folks here and others around the State.

I also want to express my sincere appreciation to the Tribal
Council of the Three Affiliated Tribes, particularly the chairman,
Mr Lone Fight; to the tribal members who will perform the intro-
ductory ceremonies, I say thank you to them also.

Today we will hear testimony from distinguished witnesses con-
cerning hunger and nutrition problems among American Indians.
While the hearing today focuses on solutions needed to address the
concerns of the Three Affiliated Tribes, we will also address the re-
lated concerns of Native Americans nationwide.

I arrived on your reservation aware of the grim social, economic,
and health conditions of your people. I have read of the astronomi-
cally high unemployment rates on the reservation, which reach
levels as high as 80 percent during the winter months. According
to the North Dakota Indian Affairs Commission, the 1982 per
capita income here is $4,069less than one-half that of the total
IT S population. Additionally, the cost of basic necessities such as
food and utilities is very high, due to the cold, harsh winters, and
limited physical access to retail food outlets.

I have learned of the devastating impact that the building of the
Garrison Dam has had on your most fertile lands and on the infra-
structure of your communities. As a matter of fact, your Congress-
man was showing us graphically, as we were flying here, what the
impact has been.

I have seen the recommendations of the Garrison Unit Joint
Tribal Advisory Committee which seek to compensate the tribes for
the negative impact of the dam on your economic, physical, and
emotional well-being. The committee will examine the recommen-
dations of this report along with other testimony presented here
today.

While health trends for American Indians have improved over
the past decade, at many reservations the rate of serious health
conditions has remained stagnant and has, in some cases, even
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worsened. The health status of the people of the Three
Tribes is abysmal when compared with all American Indians and
the total U.S. population.

Diabetes, a malnutrition-related health problem, is the focus of
our committee's investigation today. This disease, which was rare
among American Indians before the 1840's, has now reached epi-
demic proportions at Fort Berthold.

In a 1986 report on the health care needs of the Three Affiliated
Tribes, the University of North Dakota School of Medicine reported
that nearly one in three persons aged 40 or older is diabetic. That
is abysmal. It is a problem that we must address and address now.

I am so happy that your Congressman would invite us here. My
statement is a lot longer than what I have given you. Let me just
say, in short, that the committee Ai ill by unanimous consent accept
the statements both of myself and those in full of my colleagues so
that we can make reference to those statements further in the
future when we consider how to resolve these very desperate prob-
!ems confronting the people here today. So now, let my turn to my
colleague from Minnesota, Mr. Penny, who is here with us today.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Leland appears at the conclusion
of the hearing, see p. 371

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. TIMOTHY J. PENNY, A REPRE-
SENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Mr. PENNY Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the invitation of Con-
gressman Dorgan to come to North Dakota and to focus particular-
ly on the diabetes problem among the American Indian population
and hunger problems generally.

All of us on this committee, from whatever part of the Nation
that we call home, have a special concern about hunger and nutri-
tion and other health problems here and around the globe. In par-
ticular, Byron and I, coming from the Farkii Belt, are perplexed by
the fact that domestically we have a grain surplus and yet in so
many regions of our own country and certainly in many nations
around the globe we have severe hunger problems and malnutri-
tion. It is for that reason that we requested membership on the
Hunger Committee so that we could be part of an effort within
Congress to draw attent. in to these very urgent issues. We are
here today to learn from you and ho to carry back your message
to our colleagues in Congress to help them to focus with us on
these important and urgent issues. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman LELAND. The gentleman from North Dakota.
Mr. DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, let me just add one additional word.

We met this morning, beginning at 7:30 in Minot, on a broader
range of hunger issues. I want to point that out to tell you that
while we are in North Dakota we also met with some farmers this
morning and with some people who are involved in the WIC Pro-
gram, the Head Start Program, food banks, the Temporary Emer-
gency Food Assistance Program [TEFAP] and others.

The reason for that is obvious. Our interest and our focus is on
hunger. The reason I have wanted to be on this Select Hunger
Committee and got on it some while ago was because we come from
a land where our grain bins bulge with grain that we cannot find a



4

use for, or at least cannot find a method of marketing in this coun-
try, and yet in this country and around the world there still does
exist significant amounts of hunger. There also are significant diet
and nutrition problems.

It seems inconceivable to me that we cannot solve these problems
if we put our mind to it. If we decide they are a priority, then we
can solve them. It is in agriculture's interests, it is in humanity's
interests, for us to focus on these issues. Where better to focus
them than in North Dakota, the breadbasket of the world that pro-
duces food in such incredible abundance?

So, Mr. Chairman, I am delighted you are here, again, and I
would hope that we can move ahead with the hearing. Thank you.

Chairman LELAND. Thank you. I 3t me just admonish all of our
witnesses that we have a long agenda, but very little time to fulfill
it. And if you can be as brief as possible, we certainly would appre-
ciate it so we can move along quickly. We are going to try to ac-
complish as much as we can while we are here today.

I would like now to introduce, and express my sincere apprecia-
tion to, Mr. Edward Lone Fight, the chairman of the Council of the
Three Affiliated Tribes. I know he and his staff have worked dili-
gently to assist us in our preparation for today's proceedings. I
thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the kind of help that you have given
us. And let me just say that we hope that ',,hrough this hearing we
can do a lot to further the cause of helping the people here whom
you represent. Mr. Lone Fight.

Mr. LONE FIGHT. Thank you. [Repeated in Hidatsa.]
It is my pleasure, I am very happy to welcome all the Congress-

men. Welcome to Fort Berthold Indian Reservation. We are very
happy and pleased that you have taken the time away from your
busy schedule to address some of the health needs and economic
needs and just the general overall needs of the tribal members of
the Three Affiliated Tribes.

First of all, I would like, before I get into the schedule, just for
the audience to explain that 10 to 12 o'clock is reserved for the
hearing and testimonies. At 12:20 p.m. or so, we will drive the Con-
gressmen, and you are cordially invited to go to the Tribal Admin-
istration Building. There we will have a luncheon and reception,
and we will also have a couple of Indian songs and maybe several
dances, at the Tribal Administration Building.

Shortly after that we will visit the WIC clinic and this will be
guided by Sister Anna Rose Ruh land. Then we will be driving to
the Food Distribution Program, our commodity distribution center,
and we will tour the warehouse. And then that will conclude the
official day. You will be driven back to the airport for your depar-
ture from Fort Berthold.

At this time I would like to call on the Oakdale Singers. The
Oakdale Singers are from the village of, segment of Mandaree, ND.
And they will be accompanied by Miss Fort Berthold, which will be
Barbara Smith, who will stand by the drum. I ask her to come up
at this time. Barbara.

And we will have a flag song to get the ceremonies, the hearings
started. And after the flag song we will have a victory song to wel-
come the Congressmen. Please rise for the flag song. The flag is to
my left, your right.



[Whereupon, the two songs were sung.]
Mr. LONE FIGHT. Thank you very much, Oakdale. We will now

have a prayer by Wesley Plenty Chief to start the activities.
Mr. PLENTY CHIEF. [Prayer in the Indian tongue.]
Mr. LONE FIGHT. Chairman Leland, I turn it back over to you.
Chairman LELAND. Mr. Lone Fight, we now recognize you to

make any statement that you may have.
Mr. LONE FIGHT. All right. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Before I commence with my prepared speech I want to announce
that I have with me as an expert witness our tribal attorney, Ray-
mond Cross, to my left; and Herbert Wilson, a local physician who
came on board about the time the Garrison Dam was created.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD LONE FIGHT, CHAIRMAN, COUNCIL OF
THE THREE AFFILIATED TRIBES, FORT BERTHOLD RESERVA-
TION, NEW TOWN, ND, ACCOMPANIED BY HERBERT WILSON,
M.D., FAMILY PHYSICIAN, AND RAYMOND CROSS, ESQ., COUN-
CIL

Mr. LONE FIGHT My testimony, Mr. Chairman and members of
the committee: My name is, of course, Edward Lone Fight. It is my
pleasure to testify before your committee in my capacity as chair-
man of the Three Affiliated Tribes. Let me first express my thanks
on behalf of the full tribal council to your committee for the con-
cern and interest you have shown by convening this hearing re-
garding the nutritional and health care needs of the three tribes on
the Fort Berthold Reservation.

The relevant statistics paint a stark and shocking picture of the
present health care and nutritional status of the tribal people. The
pertinent health care data, compiled and evaluated by the School
of Medicine of the University of North Dakota in 1986, shows that
the tribal people on Fort Berthold are subjected to a significantly
inferior level of health and nutritional care.

That recent study examined the statistical incidence of diabetes-
related deaths, infant mortality, morbidity and alcoholism-related
deaths among the tribal people on the Fort Berthold Reservation.

For example, the infant mortality rate on Fort Berthold is 32.8
per 1,000 births compared with a 10.8 national average rate, and a
13.3 rate for the entire Indian service population. The diabetes
mortality rate at Fort Berthold is 123.6 per 100,000 population,
compared with a national average of 9.6, with a 10.9 rate for all
American Indians. The alcoholism mortality rate at Fort Berthold
is 200.6 per 100,000 compared with a 6.4 national average rate. The
Pierre service unit has the next highest rate at 115.7 in the Aber-
deen IHS service area.

That report concludes that these statistics are all the more tragic
when it is recognized that with only a modest increase in expendi-
tures by the Indian Health Service for improved health care deliv-
ery and nutritional education, that many of these deaths could be
avoided on Fort Berthold.

There are, Mr. Chairman, prudent and reasonable public health
responses to the shocking Indian health care and nutritional statis-
tics on Fort Berthold. The Three Affiliated Tribes urge this com-
mittee to support in this regard the recommendations of the Joint
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Tribal Advisory Committee known as JTAC. That Federal commis-
sion recommended that the Indian Health Services construct, oper-
ate, and maintain a primary health care facility on Fort Berthold
that would emphasize the prevention and treatment of obstetrics,
dialysis, alcoholism, and diabetes-related problems among the
Indian people on Fort Berthold.

The total cost estimate for these modest facilities is estimated at
$3 million to build and $1.5 million to equip. This facility would
also employ approximately 30 tribal members in various full time
positions.

It should be added that this Federal commission found that the
Three Affiliated Tribes, aside from the compelling statistical case
presented, are entitled to this health care facility because the Fed-
eral Government had promised to build a replacement hospital fa-
cility under Public Law 81-437, when the previous reservation hos-
pital was destroyed in the 1950's as a result of Federal action in
the construction of the Garrison Dam and Reservoir.

Several health care experts, including professionals from the
Indian Health Service, will testify regarding the health and nutri-
tio ial needs of the tribal people on Fort Berthold. It is my belief
tha: such can be done through administrative and legislative
ac,on to prevent these recurring tragedies on the reservation.

This concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman, and I would be
happy to answer any questions that the committee may have.
Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lone Fight appears at the con-
clusion of the hearing, see p. 39.j

Chairman LELAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Lone Fight, for
your brief but very poignant testimony. We really appreciate it.

Have you arrived at any conclusions as to why the proportional-
ity of the problems that you have on this reservation are compara-
tively higher than they are on other reservations throughout the
country, particularly with alcoholism and the problem of infant
mortality, morbidity, and so forth?

Mr. LONE FIGHT. I will defer that to my attorney.

STATEMENT OF RAYMOND CROSS, COUNSEL, THE THREE AFFILI-
ATED TRIBES, FORT BERTHOLD RESERVATION, NEW TOWN, ND

Mr CROSS Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You have had the opportu-
nity to study those issues through a study that will be provided to
the committee by the Northweeern Center for Urban Policy Re-
search.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, you had the opportunity to see the
large reservoir that was created. As a result of that reservoir 90
percent of the tribal population was displaced in the 1950's and re-
located from their closely knit communities along the Missouri
River to the plains that you now see where they reside.

That study shows a direct relationship between that removal,
that dispersion, and the stress-related illnesses such as diabetes,
infant care and morbidity, and mortality problems. We would be
happy to furnish that report that does trace a picture. the pre-Gar-
rison and post-Garrison.

1 1



7

So that, Mr. Chairman, while we canaot say with scientific di-
rectress that the+. is the sole cause, it is certainly a contributing
factor that can be corroborated by our expert witricg.s, Dr. Wilson,
because he has had the opportunity as a family practitioner of
some 30-odd years to see how the rates have accelerated in diabe-
tes, in infant morbidity, infant mortality, in alcoholism. And I
would like now to call on Dr. Wilson to present hit ammary.

Dr. WILSON. I have a handout here. I have 60 pieces of.it, so we
can distribute these.

STATEMENT OF HERBERT J. WILSON. FAMILY PHYSICIAN.
NEW TOWN. ND

Dr. WILSON. My remarks will be confined, my statistics, that is,
are confined to the deaths that have occurre: in the 35 years that I
have been practicing here, not the total deaths, but the deaths of
those that I have known about, that come to my clinic.

As remarked, the pattern has not changed over the years. It has
maybe gotten a little worse, or maybe it is just about static.

If we will turn to this side of the chart, not where the graph is
but where the tables are, we see table 1. which contrasts the aver-
age age of death of Indian adults; that is, people over 14 years of
age We did not add the children in because that would skew the
figures way down for the Indian population. We thought once an
Indian reached 14 or so he probably should have as good a chance
of surviving as anyone else.

Note that for Indian males where the average age of death when
I came here in-1955, to 1964was 52. Down to 47, 1965-74, then
up to 49, 1975-84. Females did a little better; 51, 59, and 57 for
same time periods.

Then, right down below is a comparison with the other side c f
my practicewhich is hclf-and-half, practically, half Indian people
and half other people that live in this area. And you see how that
has improved so much over the years.

Table 2 will discuss violent deaths, and am going to have some-
thing to say about that later. As you see, there are many more vio-
lent deaths, which are deaths due to social unrest, amung the
Indian people than among the non-Indian people.

Table 3 talks about alcoholism and table 4 also, trying to find out
about it in a hospital that is 31 miles awaywe have a small local
hospital in Stanleyand the admissions in a 2-year period, how
they compare.

And then, the final table is, again, on admissions to that hospi-
tal.

All right. Let us turn to the other side and we will find on the
left, the first bar diagram is the non-Indian population in my area.
It is 100 percent from the bottom to the top. There are 847 deaths
in that group and in the Indian group there were 624, roughly
equal The percentage-wise thing is out here. Nov, I have cross-
hatched diabetes, deaths due to diabetes. My study here shows that
there were four times as Inany deaths due to diabetes in the people
who are classified as Fort Berthold beneficiaries as in the general
population.
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Then I have highlighted the deaths that were due, by my deter-
mination, to what I call social unrest. .Nnd we can see that social
unrest caused 12.5 deaths among the general population and 40.5
percent in the Fort Berthold population.

So for what they are worth, I certainly bear out the more scien-
tific studies. This is fairly P irate. At this point I will stop and see
if you have any questions.

[Exhibits submitted by Dr. Wilson appear at the conclusion of
the hearing, see p. 42.1

Chairman LELAND. Thank you. Let me now turn to the gentle-
man from Minnesota.

Mr. PENNY. I am curious to know the total population non-Indian
and the total population Indian.

Dr. WILSON. That is a hard question to answer, sir, because I
draw my patients from a large E.r3a. I am the only private physi-
cian in the area and it probably would include about 2,500 non-In-
dians and 2,000 Indians.

Mr. PENNY. So that the numbers of potential patients in your
service area are roughly comparable between the Indian and the
non-Indian population?

Dr. WILSON. Exactly.
Mr. PENNY. With a little more for the non-Indian?
Dr. WILSON. It is a wonderful laboratory for comparing.
Mr. PENNY. Ard the major differences appear as you highlighted,

with the diabetes, where the inedence of 1 ne disease is much
higher for the Indian population, automobile accidents much
higher, social unrest much higher, and alcohol much higher.

But I see in checking the column, that among the non-Indian
population vascular and heart disease are much more evident than
they are among the Indian population. Is there some explanation
for that? I can think of one possible explanation and that is that
the diseases that seem to be taking Indian lives, diabetes, automo-
bile, alcohol, may be taking their lives at a much earlier stage.

Dr. WILSON. I think, yes.
Mr. PENNY. And the non-Indian population perhaps developing

these vascular and heart problems at a much older age.
Dr. WILSON. I think that is exactly it. I think, though, if you look

in 10-year periodsI do not have those charts hereyou will see
the Indian people are catching up with vascular and heart disease
because those are, of course, an early end result of diabetes.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman LELAND. Mr. Dorgan.
Mr. DORGAN. The statistics that you have presented are stagger-

ing statistics. I note that the infant mortality rate that you cite is
over 10 times the infant mortality rate nationally. The diabetes
mortality rate is over 12 times the national diabetes mortality rate.
The alcoholism mortality rate is over 25 times greater. When you
think of just doubling something, doubling something is a signifi-
cant increase. We are talking of a 10-fold greater rate, a 12-fold
greater rate, and 25-fold greater rate.

Those are staggering statistics and I guess I would like to, with
respect to diabetes especially, I would like to address a questi al to
Dr. Bennett We are going to have testimony in the next panel that
describes the history of the Indian population here, having lived. on
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the Missouri River bottom land, very fertile bottom land, planting
gardens with an abundance of vegetables and fruit in their diets.
Then they were moved off of that bottom land by virtue of the in-
undation behind the dam to soil that does not support gardening,
that does not support the production of fruit. Therefore, the diet
has changed dramatically and that has caused a direct link to the
increase and incidence of diabetes.

Can you give me your impression of that testimony that we are
going to hear?

Dr. WILSON. That is exactly right, Congressman. I watched with
great. sadness, through the relocation, how many of the older
people tried to have gardens when they came out in the toplands,
and after 3 or 4 years of failing you give up. And I doubt if there
are very few around here now who do have vegetable gardens. But
back in the bottom lands everyone had one.

Mr. DORGAN. And the tribes here, as I understand the historyI
am talking about history over hundreds of yearshave been tradi-
tionally agricultural tribes. As I believe, when Lewis and Clark
moved through this general area they discovered agricultural-

Dr. WILSON. Yes, that is an accurate statement.
Mr. DORGAN [continuing]. Tribes raising vegetables and fruits on

river bottom land. Is that correct?
Dr. WILSoN. Congressman, that is accurate, that is correct. The

Mandan, Hidatsa, and Arikara tribe have always been an agricul-
tural tribe. They lived in earth lodges and the produce developed
from their hard labors were used as commodities to trade with
among the rest of the Indian tribes within the area like the Sioux
and the Northern Cheyenne and all the way across to the West
Coast.

Mr. Don.GAN. Is there any knowledge cf or history of diabetes
prior to the 1940's in this area?

Dr. WILSON. As far as I can find from looking at old records I can
find no mention whatever of diabetes being a cause of anything
before World War II. Now, the records were not as accurate in
those days, of course, and maybe they were not looking as hard,
but this is a very significant thing.

Mr. DORGAN. I was asking, maybe I should make it clear. We
have always had incidence of diabetes in America. The question
was, did we see prior to the 1940's any unusual cases of diabetes?
And I think the chairman indicated that surveys prior to the 1940's
found it almost nonexistent among Indian tribes. Thank you.

Mr. LONE FIGHT. Mr. Chairman, can I just make a statement?
Chairman LELAND. Sure.
Mr. LONE FIGHT. Some of our members do not quite understand

English so I just want to say something in Hidatsa so that they can
understand what this is all about.

[Mr. Lone Fight then made remarks in Hidatsa.]
Chairman LELAND. Mr. Chairman, let me ask you, in your testi-

mony you mentioned the need for a primary health carp facility to
be located on the reservation. What difficulties do tribal members
currently experience in accessing health care services?

Mr. LONE FIGHT. Dr. Wilson.
Dr. WnsoN. As I mentioned, the nearest hospital to New Town is

31 miles. The road is usually open year round but there are some
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times when visibility iF bad. So New Town is not as bad as the inte-
rior of the reservation.

There is a matter, of course, speaking of weather, in getting your
cars to go and things like that.

I think, more than anything else, though, it is a matter of accept-
ance I am not saying that the peripheral hospitals do not accept
Indian people. What I am saying is, that people feeling they can go
there and just talk about something that would be important to
them, but according to regulations such small talk would be denied
as a necessary thing. In other words, preventive medicine is a no
no in contract care situations.

I am sure you are all aware cf what is happening in our country
affecting the way physicians practice medicine. Thy are not al-
lowed to practice old-fashioned family medicine. Old-fashioned is as
good today as it ever was. They are not allowed to practice preven-
tive medicine and have reimbursement by insurance companies,
Medicare, Public Health Service, or whatever.

So you see, we need a facility where they can accept people and
not worry about their eligibility. That is the main problem, as I seeit.

Chairman LELAND. Very good. Because of time constraints we
are going to have to move on. But let me suggest that we have
other questions, possibly of all three of you, will be submitted to
you in writing. We would like to leave the record open for your re-
sponses.

Mr. LONE FIGHT. OK. Thank you very much.
Chairman LELAND. Thank you so much, all three of you. We

greatly appreciate your testimony.
I would like now to welcome Mrs. Emmarine Chase. I know you

have made a great personal effort to come to the proceedings
today Mrs. Chase brings to us her personal experience with diabe-
tes and with the serious health complications of diabetes suffered
by her husband and family.

We also have with her Sister Anna Rose Ruhlandand I hope I
am pronouncing your name right. The Sister is a Benedictine nun
with a master's degree in nutrition. She is the only nutritionist on
the reservation. With funding from the Supplemental Feeding Pro-
gram for Women, Infants and Children (WIC) and the State Mater-
nal and Child Health Care Block Grant, she is working diligently
to address the nutrition-related health problems on the reservation.
She provides the committee with expert testimony on the diet and
nutrition education needs of the reservation along with insights as
to the effectiveness of the Food Distribution Program in addressing
the special needs of diabetics on the reservation.

We have one more person, Ms. Elsie Danks. Ms. Danks is a long-
time resident of the Fort Berthold Reservation. She lives and works
as a nutrition educator in Mandaree which is about 45 miles south
of here in a more rural, isolated community. She can tell us per-
sonal stories of those she works with who must struggle each day
to feed their families and make ends meet.

We thank all three of you for the testimony that you will give.
We certainly appreciate your sacrifices in being here with us today.
Mrs. Chase.
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STATEMENT OF ENIMARINE CHASE, TRIBAL ELDER, FORT
BERTHOLD INDIAN T.ZESERVATION

Mrs. CHASE. My name is Emmarine Chase. My hashand :s Ber-
nard Chase, Sr. We raised a family of six, five boys and one girl.

When we became involved in this relocation my family was in-
volved in it from beginning to end. From an organized community
where we had the comfort and supp ,rt of our families in our area,
we were moved up to the upper plains to five different segments
and our community life was broken up. Ova iieighboic were strang-
3rs.

We are Indians, but we never lived close to each other. We lived
in different communities and all of a sudden we 7,-ere forced to
move together in different communities and we o,t1 ..ot have that
community feeling that we had left.

The one thing that I want to strea. : know we left a lot of
comforts and things from the taken area, 3ut the one thing that I
want to stress is the water problem. When we lived on the bottom
lands the Missouri River was flowing by, and that was our drinking
eater, for cooking, for livestock, bathing, recreation. That is where
all my children learned to swim, ..nd that was just our life. And
then all of a sudden we are moved up to the upper plains, and
there was a water problem.

They dug wells, the Army engineers or whoever was in charge,
dug wells. And they were so deep we could not pump by hand, we
had to have electric pumps.

And I tell you, we used to have a lot of chickens and this water
is not suitable for human or even livestock. Because we used to
have a lot of chickens, and when we moved up there, when we
tried to eat the eggs, we cracked the eggs or^ n. Them eggs, the
yolks of those eggs were blood red. Nobody wanted to eat it. That
was one of the things.

When we first moved up there we had to travel 30, 40 miles to
get a cream can of wat.,r. We couldn t use that water. It was just
like a laxative, that water that we brought up. Even the livestock
got sick from it. Today it is still there. We never touch it. We haul
our water, went to neighbors, where they had spring water. We
would bring that in, in cream cans. That was an everyday chore.

And maybe that is where some of the health reasons came, be-
cause maybe our containers for water were not exactly the way
they were supposed to be. But that is the way we lived, and we
moved up to the upper plains in 1956 and 1957, and that is the way
we lived. Just now, a few years ago, we got this nelf-housing that
theyeven then, our water is not right. We have a lot of alkali in
there.

And just to tell you about those eggs will make you understand
that there was something terribly wrong. And when we lived in the
river bottom, we had gardens. We had irrigation gardens. And my
husband and I, we were known to have big gardens because we had
a large family and we had everything, I think. And then they had
a cattle program, and everybody had a few head of cattle, chickens.
And they were free to roam. We did not have to pay so much in
living expenses on the river bottom, not compared to what we are
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today. Every little thing we have to buy, buy, buy. And there is a
lot of us that do not have money.

There is no work, no employment on this reservation. That is
why there is a lot of alcoholism. Young men stand on the streets
and it is always the same group. NA every Indian is alcoholic.
There are some of us that try. We vit.,e just lucky enough that my
husband had a Government ;ob, and that is the way we raised our
family.

We do not have everything plush, but I had a little better living
than some that live on welfare. When we were on the river bot-
toms we had our own way of life. It seemed like there was more
sharing, more sharing when we lived on the river bottom. We had
our own gardens. We did not want for no potatoes. And this tribe
here, the Three Affiliated Tribes, is a corn-eating tribe. We are gar-
deners. We taught the white man how to garden. We taught them
how to use a lot of garden produce that the white man uses today,
even down to sunflower seeds.

We call them Russian peanuts. When you go in a store there's
big sacks of Russian peanuts. That coma from the Three Affiliated
Tribes. Thank you.

Mr. DORGAN. Very good, Mrs. Chase. That was very interesting
testimony. And I would likeI want to mention Russian peanuts
for just a minute. But I want to set in framework for the other two
members of this committee exactly what you are talking about
with respect to relocation.

They decided to build some stem dams on the Missouri River.
One of them was projected for North Dakota. They built the dam
in North Dakota in the 1950's and the result was a 500,000-acre
flood behind that dam. Part of that flooded a communityElbow
Woods, for exampleand other areas of this Indian reservation,
which required the relocation of the Native Americans from the
river bottom lands and tnose communities to the upper plains. And
that is what the relocation is describing.

I think you have described very well your experiences of what
that relocation meant to your family. But I just wanted to make
sure everybody understood exactly what the relocation was that
you -were desc,ibing.

Mrs. CHASE. Oh, Yes. When we were in the process of this reloca-
tion, there was no guidance from our BIA, there was no guidance
how to budget, how to make a living in a different locality. There
was nothing. Today when there is a little program comes up among
the tribe, or the BIAthe BIA is the Bureau of Indian Affairs
when they have some little program come up, before they start
working they go on a workshop. They explain about what their job
description is, and they have a workshop.

When we were going to move we never had no such a thing as a
workshop. They put our moneys into the individual Indian money
account in BIA office and we could draw as much as we wanted to,
and there was no question asked. They would give us, money,
handed us money. And what did we know about spending money?
We squandered that money. We squandered it in a few months and
we were right back on welfare. That is why you have a high wel-
fare list. Although I was lucky. I never was on welfare.
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Mr. DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, I did also want to say that is the
first reference I have heard to Russian peanuts. [Laughter.] Since I
was a young fellow in Regent, ND, and my neighbor used to roast
them in the oven.

Mrs. CHASE. Yes. All these garden produce, that come from the
Indians. Everybody reads in history books how we helped the white
man, the first immigrants that came. We helped them. We were
friendly people, especially the Three Affiliated Tribes were friendly
to the white man. But what should happen? Smallpox epidemic
come along and diminished the population. You read in history
books, over and over, but they do not tell exactly how it came. A
steamboat came and they bust up bundles of blankets that were
contaminated from this disease, and they threw it out on the bank.
And the Indians, what did they know about no disease? They took
those blankets and they contracted that smallpox. That is the thing
I always want to say.

And another thing I want to say, I want every white man here to
hear, when they were taken in, the flood waters were covering the
land, I had an allotment of 329 acres down on the bottom land.
And that was taken. It got in the water. They call it the taking
area. I do not know how to explain that very well. But this 320
acres did not go under water, exactly. Why did the engineers have
to take so much more than they needed? This 320 acres, where it
lay, were in the area where it is. All the rest that were adjacent to
my land, a few years later, an oil lease came through, a big oil
lease came through, and all the ones in that area received thou-
sands of dollars. My land went under water for a measly $5,000 or
something like that. That is what hurt me today. Maybe today I
would be well off if the oil company paid me for what theymaybe
I will not have to fall back on--

Chairman LELAND. We understand, Mrs. Chase.
Mrs. CHASE. And then another thing. That major requirement on

this reservation, I believe is a hospital. We had a hospital, however
small it was. Dr. Wilson was our last doctor, resident doctor I guess
you would say. And he was more than a doctor. He was a friend to
the Indian people. He had comforting words, if not making you
well. He had comforting words for anybody that came. That is one
man, when I read about that Tom Dooley, I always think of Dr.
Wilson, because he never had no prejudice.

Chairman LELAND. Thank you, Mrs. Chase. Let us now go to
Sister Ruhland. Sister.

STATEMENT OF SISTER ANNA ROSE RUHLAND, BENEDICTINE
NUN, TRIBAL NUTRITIONIST, FORT BERTHOLD RESERVATION

Sr. ANNA. I am Sister Anna Rose Ruhland, tribal nutritionist. I
am also a registered dietitian with the American Dietetic Associa-
tion, and licensed to practice in the State of North Dakota.

The overall goal of Nutrition Services of the Three Affiliated
Tribes is to increase the level of nutrition awareness of residents of
the Fort Berthold Reservation.

The people of the Three Affiliated Tribes suffer a multitude of
health problems ranging from a high rate of accidents, heart dis-
ease and diabetes, to a rapidly rising rate of cancer. Diabetes as a
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secondary cause claims a significant number of lives of tribal mem-
bers. The disease is compounded by a tendency toward obesity, yet
many Fort Berthold residents are obese and practice poor nutri-
tional habits.

In 1984 there was a Fort Berthold household survey which was
conducted by Nutrition Services. We surveyed 70 percent of the
households on the reservation. In this survey it indicated that over
50 percent of the households had someone with diabetes and/or
high blood pressure, and at least 70 percent of the households felt
someone in the home could develop diabetes in the near future.

Individual diet instructions, which I conduct, indicate that pa-
tients are often unaware of what causes diabetes and how diabetes
might be prevented or delayed. The same can be said for hyperten-
sion and heart-related nutrition problems.

Initial contact with WIC clients indicates that mother or the
caretaker are often unaware of the the relationship of infant and
child health and poor nutritional care. Poor nutrition may lead to
future health problems of obesity, diabetes, and hypertension. Pres-
ently nutrition counseling services are provided clients through the
tribal nutritionist, Nutrition Services of the Three Affiliated
Tribes The need for an adequate coordinated system of managed
nutrition fitness care is important if Fort Berthold residents are to
be reached and served. Limited staff and time prevents Nutrition
Services from adequately meeting the needs of the residents.

The Fort Berthold Reservation has unique problems of long
travel distances to community centers, health care, towns and
schools, some people traveling 75- to 100-plus miles for health care
and basic food needs. This was taken from our household survey of
1984. This travel is compounded with long, minus-zero temperature
winters, limited gas funds or no mode of transportation, and poor
road conditions. Therefore, I believe it is important to develop a
consistent and uniform strategy of Nutrition Services for all seg-
ments of the reservation. In order to prevent or delay diseases such
as diabetes, hypertension and heart disease, health promotion and
disease prevention need to be addressed with a strong nutrition/fit-
ness component being a part of the program.

When nutrition. /fitness education is provided in an easily under-
stood method and aeidressed to the specific household, and taking
into consideration cultural and traditional food habits, nutritional
changes are made. In the WICthe Women, Infant and Children
Supplemental Food Programour yearly survey for fiscal year
1986 indicated that 89 percent of those surveyed made changes in
their eating habits because of what was learned at WIC clinic days.
Visits with the nutritionist regarding nutritional needs rated at
the top way in learning. The fiscal year 1987 WIC survey showed
that 93 percent of the clients rated talks with the nutritionist as an
important service.

An indication of clients desire to learn about nutrition and fit-
ness: the fiscal year 1987 had 47 percent of the respondents desir-
ing to learn more about exercise, and 55 percent desiring to learn
more about weight control. Forty-two percent also requested infor-
mation regarding less fat, salt, and sugar, and increased fiber
foods. I believe this is a high indication of the desire to learn and
to change food habits. Nutrition/fitness education needs to be ex-
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panded to all food programs and people. In order to make intelli-
gent food choices people need to be informed.

Therefore I recommend, first, that the nutrition-related pro-
gramsCommodity, Food Stamps, Aging Services, Head Start, WIC
and School Food Serviceshould have written into the legislation
of these programs funding authorized for nutrition/fitness person-
nel and programs. Nutrition staff, a dietitian or nutritionist, home
economist from the Extension Service, and supporting nutrition
aide staff such as EFNEP workers need to be expanded so that the
nutrition education may be provided.

Nutrition food programs need to be available to all people in all
areas of the communities of the reservation. Programs need to be
networked for improved coordination. New and innovative nutri-
tion programs need to be developed. This can only be accomplished
when legislative funding is provided to meet staff needs,

Second, I reccmmend that diabetes prevention needs to be ad-
dressed with a coordinated team effort of physician, nurse, dieti-
tian, and supporting staff. Presently there are seven diabetic
projects in the Indian Health Service in the United States. These
projects need to be expanded to include all peoples, and specifically
the people of the Fort Berthold Reservation.

To prevent long-range complications education needs to be ad-
dressed to the presently diagnosed diabetic, the family, the ex-
tended family, and the school age child.

It is important to educate the people to better use of food so that
nutrition-related diseases may be prevented. The 1984 household
survey indicated that frying was a popular way of preparing foods
and that there was a high frequency of foods such as cakes, dough-
nuts, and cookies, whereas the use of fruits and vegetables and
whole grains rated low.

Third, therefore, I recommend that the Commodity Food Pro-
gram decrease the level of fats and sugar in the food package and
obtain a greater variety of foods, spezifically fruits and vegetables,
and promote nutrition education as a part of the program to all
people receiving these foods.

I believe there is a need for existing pro6iams of Food Stamps,
Commodities, WIC, Aging Service, Head Start, and School Lunch
Programs. The fiscal year 1987 survey from WIC indicated that 65
percent of clients also participate in other programs such as com-
modities or food stamps. Since a high number of households receive
some form of food assistance this remains a primary way of reach-
ing the people in regard to proper nutrition and fitness activities.

For many, mainly our elderly and children, this may be the only
means of food they have. Therefore to prevent regression in health,
the food programs are important to the people.

An expanded nutrition staff would be able to provide creative
and meaningful nutrition/fitness programs which would also con-
sider cultural and traditional food habits. This would ultimately
cause food habits to change, better selection and use of foods would
develop, nutrition-related diseases would be prevented or delayad,
and health would be promoted. Thank you.

[The p repared statement of Sister Anna Ruh land appears at the
conclusion of the hearing, see p. 44.]

Chairman LELAND. Thank you very much.
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Ms Danks, I was reading in the Indian newspaper this morning
aoout a rancher named Danks, and I was just wondering if you
might be any kin to him?

Ms. DANKS. It could possibly be my brother-in-law.
Chairman LELAND. He suggested that in order to get Washing-

ton's attention maybe he would sell some land to the Soviets so
that they could build some silos. I think Washington did get excited
about that.

Ms. DANKS. I guess I would not sell any right now.

STATEMENT OF ELSIE I. DANKS, PROGRAM ASSISTANT, EX-
TENDED FOOD AND NUTRITION EDUCATION PROGRAM
[EFNEP], FORT BERTHOLD RESERVATION

Ms. DANKS. My name is Elsie Danks and I am a resident of the
Mandaree community at Fort Berthold. My husband, Jim and I,
have five grown sons. I work for the Extension Service and Keith
Soiseth and Anita Rhode are my immediate supervisors.

I will skip through my prepared testimony because a lot of it is
repetitive of what others have said, so I will just go through some
of it.

Just the very beginning: My husband and I were married in 1947
and lived in Elbowoods until 1954 when the reservoir waters came.
I remember when the water came up the last bank and filled the
lower places in the town.

On the Missouri River in Elbowoods where we lived, there were
like three levels of the Missouri River. They would come up one
stage, and then you would go on a flat and then there was another
stage. And when the last water came up, why, it came up to stay.
It did not go back down. We had floods a lot of times when it
always went away.

Anyway, even though we saw them tearing down the buildings
and moving things out I really do not think that any of us had any
notion of the extent of the change of our lives. And then we were
moved to the Mandaree community. Jim's brother now lives in the
Twin Butte area, one up here, and his sister lives in the White
Shield area so we are all spread out, and this is like, I would say,
250 miles round trip.

But in those days most of the food was in walking distance of the
homes and I do not think that people really realize the effect of the
distance that we travel. For myself, from where we live, it is 45
miles to any town of significance. Killdeer, Watford, or New Town
are 40 miles. We do not have a grocery store in the Mandaree area,
and that is such as you would be accustomed to having. We have a
place where they sell pop and candy and gas and maybe some
snack foods and stuff like that.

But anyway, when I surveyed the people, and I surely did not get
to all of them, I talked to some. And they did not think that
hunger as such was a problem; it was poor nutrition. And their
concerns were about too much fat, salt, and carbohydrates in the
commodity foods, and they feel they would appreciate anything
that the Congressmen could do to change that, possibly adding
some fresh fruits in season, like apples, oranges, and grapefruit,
that are not a real storage problem. And onions too. I want to men-
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tion that Dolores Sand, Mary Edith Good Bear, and myself have
worked for the expanded nutrition for 18 years. Dolores has worked
in the area of 18 years, and we contact families on an individual
basis every month. I would say we meet 35 families within the area
every month. But ever the year I do not have the statistics to give
to you so I do not know how many people, because we also meet
with and give nutrition lessons, food demonstrations, and so on to
groups of people, senior citizens and family groups, and so on.

Although we work on a part time basis, we do what we can with
our job. But I really do not think it is how much time you have to
teach, or how little time you have to teach. It is whether the mate-
rial that you are teaching is relevant to the needs of the people. I
do not think that we need to know how to make beef stroganoff.
We have to learn to make better use of what we have, and this is
what we have been striving to do.

The Hot Lunch Program at the Mandaree school does an excel-
lent job of introducing the students to a variety of foods and meet-
ing the nutritional heeds during the school year, and they have a
Breakfast Program too. But they do not have a lot of nutrition edu-
cation as a classroom study.

The suggestion I would have would be to have nutritional educa-
tion teaching centers at each segment and the commodity distribu-
tion center.

I do not think that it would be a good idea to centralize such a
center at New Town because of the distances that people would
have to go to take advantage of such an educational facility. Some
of the classes that I think would be important would be food ,prepa-
ration, care and nutrition for infants and children, special diet food
preparation. As program assistantsit is Sister Anna Rose's job to
make the special dietswe only, our job is to help people to pre-
pare the food within the diets as much as we can.

Unemployment, alcoholism, poc health, and the displacement
from their natural home are the biggest heartaches for everyone
living on the Fort Berihold Reservation. Hopefully, through ap-
proaching these problems locally we can relieve, if not cure these
problems.

Thank you for your attention and for inviting me.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Danks appears at the conclusion

of the hearing, see p. 48.]
Chairman LELAND. Thank all three of you very much for your

testimony.
Mrs. Chase, let me ask you, do you have any children with diabe-

tes?
Mrs. CHASE. Yes, I do.
Chairman LELAND. How many of them have diabetes?
Mrs. CHASE. Well, our oldest boy had diabetes, severe, and he

died with complications from that diabetes. And before me --
Chairman LELAND. Can you pull your microphone just a little

closer? I am sorry.
Mrs. CHASE. And before me, my parents, my father had diabetes,

and he died in 1938, I believe. Other than that, I do not know. I do
not think there was so many diabetics. We had a hospital there,
but there was no such a thing as a diabetes clinic, such as there is
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today Today, when you go to the clinic, that lobby there is just
packed with people; diabetes, diabetes.

Chairman LELAND. That leads me to the next question. Do you
know of any tribal members who suffer from diabetes who have not
been able to get to town to see a doctor or to the hospital when
they need to go?

Mrs. CHASE. Well, I have had that experience myself. There was
a lot of times that I ran out of medication, nobody came, bad roads
in the winter time. I lived out in the country not too far from the
highway, but you could not get to the highway, and needing hospi-
tal care I was just at a loss. My husband is a sick man. He is on
dialysis and sometimes he becomes sick and I am there alone with
him. I have a phone, but who can I call, 30, 40, 50 miles away from
my home? I have a very hard time.

So the housing authority pitied us and provided an elderly home,
that we were one of the priorities, and I moved into town. But it is
not home to us. I would rather be home.

Chairman LELAND. I understand. Sister, how does the diet nutri-
tionist's counsel a person to eat differ from the food package of-
fered in the Food Distribution Program?

Sr. ANNA. How 4o we do it different?
Chairman LELAND. Yes.
Sr. ANNA. Basically, what I would do is work with the client to

find out what foods they are consuming, then help educate them to
see where they might make changes in these types of food. Such as
if we are using commodity foods, and there are a lot of high fat
foods in it, butter, lard, shortening, helping them to realize that
frying food is not the best way to use these foods.

Chairman LELAND. I believe we have sent you the U.S. Depart-
ment of Agriculture's recently published report evaluating the food
package and nutrition education components of the Food Distribu-
tion Program on Indian reservations.

What are the most important recommendations given to improve
the food package for diabetics and potential diabetics, and what ad-
ditional recommendations do you have for the ideal food package?

Sr ANNA. I believe with the food package there, to change would
be to reduce the amount of sugar and fat in the total food package,
look at the amount of sodium in the package, and then include nu-
trition education along with the Commodity Food Program.

Chairman LELAND. Let me now go to Ms. Danks, if I may. I want
to thank you for such great testimony, Ms. Danks. I am interested
in knowing how the cost of fresh foods at stores on the reservation
compares to those sold at large markets off the reservation.

Ms. DANKS. Well, since most of our food places are off of the res-
ervation, other than New Town, there really would not be an op-
portunity to compare, because they do not stock fresh fruit in our
stt ....s as a rule, because of the distance you have to transport. And
we do not have trucks delivering out to these little stores either.

Chairman LELAND. How often do people, on the average, have to
go off the reservation to shop?

Ms. DAIIKS. Most of the people, if they get theii wages or, say,
food stamps or whatever, most of them buy once a month, so they
buy a volume of food. You do not go the store often, when it is 45
miles away,
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Chairman LELAND. Mr. Penny.
Mr PENNY. Thank you. I am curious to know about the interven-

tion programs that are necessary, and whether we are able to do
more through our School Lunch Programs or Breakfast Programs.
Is there more we can do in those early years to prevent against the
likelihood of diabetes developing later? I know we have the Hot
Lunch Program at noon and most kids are in school, so they are at
least getting the benefit of that. But an we supplement through
the schools to a greater degree than we now are?

Ms. DANK& I think that there could be more, if we got it present-
ed to the school when they are scheduling, then we could schedule
more nutrition education in the classroom. But the school in Man-
dareenow, I cannot talk for the other schools in the area because
I do not knowthey do have contests, nutrition contests and so on.
The kitchen sponsors, National Nutrition Week and so on. They do
have special things then.

And another thing that we do is have cooperative efforts within
the commun:ty t plan menus, and the kids and some of the par-
ents and myself a nd the staff there, we do things together a lot of
times, to get things that are common and they have in their diet.
We follow the basic food groups, but to get what they like to have
in their meals. Does that answer?

Mr. PENNY. That is helpful. I appreciate that.
Ms- DANKS. Yes, I believe that nutrition education should be a

part of a full School Lunch Program, not only the lunch program,
but it should also be in the curriculum from kindergarten through
high school, that every classroom should be exposed to nutrition
education and fitness programs. This is not being done.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman LELAND. Mr. Dorgan.
Mr. DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, our next panel is a panel of some

medical witnesses who are doing expert research in this field, and I
think because of the time I am not going to ask you any specific
questions. But I do want to say to Sister Anna Rose and Mrs. Chase
and Ms Drinks that your testimony has been very, very good, and
it is very useful for this committee when we try and shape recom-
mendations on what sort of things we might be able to do, whether
it is in any number of feeding programs oi other nutrition educa-
tion programs. Your testimony is going to be very helpful in allow-
in
it.

g us to make some good decisions ir. that area, and I appreciate

It is one thing for experts to get up and testify, because they are
often called to do that. It is another thing for those of you who do
not testify a lot. Mrs. Chase, my guess is that you do not testify
every morning, and it is not easy to get up in front of a lot of folks.
But what you shared with us is very special and very important. I
just want to say thanks to all three of you.

Chairman LELAND. Let me echo the sentiments of the gentleman
from North Dakota and thank you very much for your participa-
tion here today. [Applause.]

Our next panel consists of three individuals and they are, Dr.
Peter Bennett, who comes to us from the southwest where he
works as the Chief of the Clinical and Epidemiological Branch of
the National Institute of Diabetes, Digestive and Kidney Diseases
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of the National Institutes of Health. He is a well-known expert on
diabetes among American Indians and has spoken throughout this
country and around the world on this topic. He will address his
current research in this area based on work with the Pima Indians
in the southwest.

We also have with us Dr. James Brosseau. Dr. Brosseau is a phy-
sician at the Grand Forks clinic who worked previously on the Fort
Berthold Reservation investigating the problem of diabetes and its
genetic roots. He will provide us with an understanding of the med-
ical literature on the causes and serious health consequences of di-
abetes for American Indians, with some specific insights from his
work locally. We also have Ms. Gretchen Chesley Lang. Ms. Lang is
a Doctor of Anthropology. She is currently Associate Professor of
Cultural Anthropology at the University of North Dakota in Grand
Forks. She will discuss her research and personal experience work-
ing with the Indian Health Services Special Demonstration Diabe-
tes Project at the Fort Totten Reservation.

Thank you all for coming this morning, and let me ask that you
proceed, Dr. Bennett.

Mr. DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, might I before Dr. Bennett proceeds
tell the audience that Dr. Bennett has made a very special effort to
be here. I know that he has had schedule difficulties and I called
him from Washington last Tuesday; he was in Phoenix. I know he
had schedule problems. I just want to say a special thanks on
behalf of all of us. You are tht expert in this field in this country
and the one we wanted to hear from. We especially thank you for
rearranging your schedule.

Chairman LELAND. Thank you very much, Dr. Bennett, for the
trouble that you have gone through to be here.

Mr. BENNETr. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
thank you for those kind words.

STATEMENT OF PETER BENNETT, CHIEF, ".LINICAL AND EPIDE-
MIOLOGICAL BRAWL, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF DIABETES
AND DIGESTIVE AND KIDNEY DISEASES, NATIONAL INSTI.
TUTES OF HEALTH, PHOENIX, AZ

Mr. BENNETT. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee; I am
Dr Peter Bennett, Chief of the Phoenix Epidemiology and Clinical
Research Branch of the National Institute of Diabetes, Digestive
and Kidney Diseases. I am very pleased to have this opportunity to
testify before you today about our research efforts to investigate
the occurrence and causes of diabetes mellitus and its complica-
tions among Native Americans.

In view of the time constraints I am just going to read excerpts
from my written testimony which---

Chairman LELAND. Without objection your full testimony will be
entered into the record. We appreciate your summary of the testi-
mony.

Mr. BENNETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Our Institute initiated the investigation of diabetes among the

American Indians in 1965. The first investigation .;unducted among
the Pima Indian community in Arizona showed that diabetes
among the Pima was 10 to 15 times as frequent as in the general
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U.S population at that time, and that among those with diabetes
the characteristic complications of the disease such as diabetic reti-
nopathy and diabetic nephropathythat is, kidney disease associat-
ed with diabetesoccurred with frequencies similar to those re-
ported among diabetics of other ethnic groups elsewhere.

This extraordinary finding led to the immediate decision by the
Institute to establish a longitudinal study of the population in
order to determine the reasons for the high frequency of the diabe-
tes, define its determinantsthat is, the causes of diabetes in the
populationand to investigate the developn, _it or natural history
of the disease and determine the causes and natural history the
specific complications.

This course of action was determined as necessary if we were to
have a full understanding of the pathogenesis of the disease and its
complications, which are the basic prerequisites to the design and
institution of scientifically based methods of treatment and preven-
tion.

We continue studies of the disease and its complications among
the Pima today.

Diabetes among the American Indians is almost exclusively of
the non-insulin-dependent type. This type of diabetes accounts for
about 80 to 90 percent of diabetes in the United States in general,
and an even higher percentage worldwide. Usually it attacks
people of age 40 years and over, in contrast to insulin-dependent
diabetes, which usually attacks children and adolescents. Nevzrtne-
less, both types are associated with a similar spectrum of complica-
tions although the underlying pathogenesis of the two diseases is
quite different.

Among the American Indian diabetes was reported to be rare
before 1940, and indeed, up until the early 1960's Alaskan Eskimos
and Aleuts appeared to have very much less non-insulin-dependent
diabetes than other Americans. However, the disease appears to
have become very much more frequent in recent years among all
American Indian tribes. In the Pima Indians, for example, there
was a 40 percent increase in the age-adjusted prevalence of the dis-
ease between 1967 and 1977, and the incidencethat is, the rate of
development of new cases of the diseaseincreased to a similar
degree during the period centered around 1970 and 1980.

Certainly among the Alaskan Eskimos and Aleuts the disease is
no longer rare today. Among the American Indians the prevalence
of diabetes varies appreciably from tribe to tribe. Our studies in
the southwestern United States have indicated that the Papago
have a prevalence approaching that of the Pima, whereas some of
the other tribes such as the San Carlos Apache and the Cocopah
Indians have somewhat lower frequencies, but rates still much
higher than in the Caucasian population.

A comparison of the of development of new cases of the dis-
ease among the Pima Indians with those of the ,redominantly Cau-
casian population of Rochester, MI, indicates thL.t diabetes develops
20 times as frequently among the Pima as among the Rochester
residents.

Most of the morbidity and mortality associated with non-insulin-
dependent diabetes arises from the vascular complications associat-
ed with the disease. These compli. Lion complications include dia-

2R



22

betic retinopathy, which frequently leads to blindness; diabetic
nephropahy, one of the most serious and previously fatal condi-
tions, which leads to end-stage renal disease, and an increased fre-
quency of atherosclerosis which also leads to excessive frequencies
of coronary heart disease, lower limb vascular disease, and cerebro-
vascular disease.

The vascular disease in the lower limbs is associated with much
higher rates of gangrene and amputation that result in serious in-
capacity and disability.

Diabetic nephropathy is one complication that is relatively more
significant among American Indian diabetics than among diabetics
of other ethnic groups in this country, probably because of the ear-
lier age at which diabetes usually develops among the American
Indian,

A recent followup study of our own has shown that nephropathy
was the underlying cause of death in 40 percent of the Pima Indi-
ans with diabetes over an 8-year period.

Our longitudinal study has shown that in those with diabetes of
more than 20 years duration, more than 30 percent have developed
renal insufficiency. This condition which, of course, was formerly
fatal necessitates treatment by renal dialysis or renal transplanta-
tion for the continuation of life, imposing large demands on the
health services and a tremendous burden on the unfortunate pa-
tients who must endure such treatment.

Among the Pima Indian population, dialysis at the present time
on a per capita basis is 15 times as frequent as in the U.S. popula-
tion, in spite of the Pima population on average being appreciably
younger.

With the increasing frequency of diabetes during the past 20
years, we anticipate that the numbers of Pima Indians requiring
such treatment will inevitably increase considerably in the forth-
coming years unless some radical new approach to mandgemer. of
diabetic renal disease can be found. And indeed, our Institute, is
trying at this moment to embark upon an expanded effort to inves-
tigate the determinants of diabetic nephropathy in the Pima
Indian population and to conduct controlled clinical interventions
that may potentially delay or stop the progression of this complica-
tion.

The outcome of pregnancy is also influenced by non-insulin-de-
pendent diabetes. Studies among the Pima have shown that the off-
spring of diabetic pregnancies suffer excessively high rates of mor-
bidity in the newborn period and experience long-term sequelae
such as extreme obesity and much higher rates of diabetes as ado-
lescents and young adults.

While perinatal mortality rates remain high in the offspring of
the diabetic pregnancy, this rate has fallen considerably in receilt
years, presumably as a result of improved medical care and man-
agement. The offspring, however, continue to be large for gesf:Aion-
al age at birth and have a four- or five-fold increase in congenital
anomalies or birth defects arising as a result of abnormal metabo-
lism of the intrauterine environment during the first trimester of
the diabetic pregnancy.

In terms of the causations of diabetes, our studies have empha-
sized both genetic factors and environmental factors. While there is
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today no doubt that genetic factors are an important prerequisite
in determining the susceptibility of the individual to develop non-
insulin-dependent diabetes, environmental factors play a critical
role in determining N.hether or not the disease develops in suscepti-
ble individuals.

The increasing frequency of the disease over a 10- or 20-year
period and the effects of diabetic pregnancy on diabetes in the off-
spring can only be attributed to the effects of the precipitating fac-
tors of the environment.

While the precise role in nature of the environmental factors as
precipitants are only partially defined, we know at this time that
obesity is an important factor that interacts with genetic suscepti-
bility to determine whether or not diabetes develops and the age at
which it does so.

The causation of obesity, however, is somewhat elusive in the
American Indian, as it is in other ethnic groups. Certainly an ex-
cessive intake of calories relative to calorie expenditure is a prereq-
uisite for the development of obesity. It is not known at this time
whether or not this excess arises as a result of an increased calorie
intake or a decreased calorie expenditure resulting from reduced
physical activity, or possibly a metabolic abnormality that leads to
lower than usual caloric requirements for daily living.

Our Institute is at this time undertaking a series of studies spe-
cifically designed to address these questions.

The current epidemiology and clinical research studies are cer-
tainly yielding a more in-depth owledge of the pathogenesis of
non-insulin-dependent diabetes le population than ever before.
We have learned from these studies that subjects with impaired
glucose tolerancethat is, glucose tolerance levels which are less
than those seen in diabetic persons but higher than those seen in
normal personsindicate that such individuals have a high risk of
developing diabetes, although not all of them do so. This is true in
the Pima, as it certainly is in other ethnic groups in various parts
of the world.

Individuals with impaired glucose tolerance are subjects who are
more likely to develop diabetes and these findings suggest there-
fore that this may be a group upon which individual efforts to
reduce the risk or change the risk factors may be particularly ben-
eficial.

The sorts of interventions that may prevent or postpone the de-
velopment of diabetes may include dietary measures and differ-
ences in exercise, although the total effect of such preventive ap-
proaches has not been clearly demonstrated in a scientifica ly, to-
tally acceptable manner. Nevertheless, it appears that among the
American Indian where there are certainly large numbers of ge-
netically susceptible individuals, and while we cannot specifically
identify those individuals when they are totally normal, we can at
this point in time identify them when they are at the stage of im-
paired glucose tolerance, and it is among such persons that it
would seem appropriate to determine if dietary interventions and
increasing physical activities can provide a means of either pre-
venting totally, or at least postponing the onset of non-insulin-de-
pendent diabetes, since this seems to be the most effective way by
which we can prevent the ultimate complications of the disease.
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Of course, we would be very pleased to answer any questions
that I am able to answer.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bennett appears at the conclusion
of the hearing, see p. 129.]

Chairman LELAND. Thank you, Dr. Bennett.
Dr. Brosseau.

STATEMENT OF JAMES BROSSEAU, M.D., INTERNIST, GRAND
FORKS CLINIC, GRAND FORKS, ND

Dr. BROSSEAU. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Gentlemen, I am Dr.
Jim Brosseau. I am an internist and a diabetologist with the Grand
Forks Clinic. I am also the president-elect of the North Dakota af-
filiate of the American Diabetes Association.

The American Diabetes Association has been supporting research
in diabetes for a long time and we have been especially interested
in the problem of diabetes among American Indians.

I would like to depart from my prepared remarks too, in order to
avoid a lot of repetition.

Mrs. Chase earlier referred to the problem of smallpox many
years ago wiping out many people of the Mandan, H. atsa and Ari-
kara Tribes. As a matter of fact, 150 years ago today the worst
smallpox epidemic probably in the history of North America was
raging right here on this Fort Berthold Reservation. During a 2-
month period of time more than 50 percent of the Hidatsas and
Arikaras died, and more than 90 percent of the Mandans died of
smallpox in about 8 weeks.

I think it is fitting that we should be talking about another great
epidemic today on this anniversary of on of the worst smallpox
epidemics in history. As a matter of fact, Tuesday will mark the
150th anniversary of the death of Four Bears, the great Mandan
chief for whom the bridge over the Missouri is named.

So while times change epidemics also change, and as we have
heard from other people, diabetes is now the big problem, smallpox
is extinct, but diabetes is becoming an ever-increasing problem. A
few years ago a few of us came out and did a study of diabetes here
and found that about 25 percent of the adult population of Fort
Berthold welt already diagnosed as having diabetes. We are doing
another study today and I am quite sure that we would find that
the rates have gone up a lot.

I would like to distinguish between the two types of diabetes,
type I and type II. Type I is the type we usually see among chil-
dren and this is a very dramatic disease, it comes on suddenly and
requires immediate intervention with insulin. Without insulin
people who develop type I diabetes will die very suddenly, very
quickly. Type II diabetes, on the other hand, is much more insidi-
ous and it comes on very slowly, it comes to one's attention usually
very slowly. In fact about half the people who have type II diabetes
have yet to be diagnosed because they have no symptoms of it yet.
Nevertheless, their blood sugar is high and the damage to their
bodies is being done by this type of diabetes.

Thus, we think that while we know of maybe 20 or 25 percent of
people in a certain group having diabetes, perhaps the rate is much
higher.
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Recently we did a death certificate study of all the people dying
in North Dakota and found that by the time of death 17 percent
have been diagnosed as being diabetic even though a cross-sectional
study at any one particular time will show that 5 percent of the
population has diabetes. So even though the rate is 5 percent, over
a lifetime it is much greater than that. I think this means that dia-
betes will affect the majority of people in a high-risk population
like we have here at Fort Berthold. I think this was alluded to by
some of the earlier panel members.

One other thing I might say is that North Dakota also has the
highest rate of diabetes among children of any State in the Union.
We do not know why this is but our statistics are very conclusive
in this 'regard. However, this type of diabetes is not an important
one among American Indians.

The economic cost of diabetes is very great. It is far more than
the cost of insulin and of course the emotional cost is much greater
than just the shock of finding out that you are a diabetic and that
you are going to have to live with a chronic disease for the rest of
your life. There are many subtle ways in which diabetics are dis-
criminated against, one of which is that you have to have special
considerations before you can even drive your car if you have dia-
betes.

This condition goes on, whether it is type I or type II diabetes,
and just simply whittles away at the body of the person with diaoe-
tes. As others have said, the eyes are affected, blindness or at least
markedly reduced vision is common among people with diabetes.
Many people needlessly lose their vision because of complications
of diabetes. Kidney disease is very common. Renal failure, as Dr.
Bennett said, necessitates transplantation, renal dialysis and so
forth. Amputations of legs are very common. Hypertension often
coexists with diabetes and adds to the morbidity and mortality, or
the sickness and suffering, and so forth.

People of Native American extraction also have a much higher
rate of gestational diabetes. That is, they develop diabetes while
they are pregnant. And this too is often subtle and undiagnosed
during the pregnancy and when it is finally diagnosed the mother
may be quite ill. If she does not receive proper care during the

tter part of her pregnancy there is a very great risk that she will
have a baby who is unhealthy, may be stillborn, and this undoubt-
edly contributes at least to the high rate of infant mortality among
Native American populations.

Now, prevention is our goal. This type II diabetes being more of
an insidious disease and one in which the person retains some abil-
ity to secrete insulin may actually hold out some hope for treat-
ment more than type I. Type I patients will always require insulin
but type II patients can often be controlled through proper dieting
and through supplement supplementation of their diet with certain
medications which may include insulin. However, if the person
with diabetes can be reached early on in the course of disease
maybe he can be changed so that his diabetes can be controlled and
therefore the complications prevented.

For those people who have diabetes we have to get this program
going right away. For those who do not have diabetes we have to
do our best to prevent it by counseling them on what they may do
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to avoid getting diabetes, and of course early intervention for those
who do develop the complications. Thank God we do have many
medical treatments available for those with early forms of eye dis-
ease which, if given, can prevent blindness. Those include laser
treatments. There is also vascular surgery, bypass surgery, and so
forth. These are all very possible nowadays. However, they take an
economic and an emotional toll of the person who has to have
them too.

I think I will conclude at this point but I will be willing to
answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Brosseau appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing, see p. 51.]

Chairman LELAND. Thank you, Dr. Brosseau.
Dr. Lang.

STATEMENT OF GRETCHEN CHESLEY LANG, ASSOCIATE PROFES-
SOR OF CULTURAL ANTHROPOLOGY, UNIVERSITY OF NORTH
DAKOTA, GRAND FORKS, ND

Ms. LANG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Gretchen
Lang and I am a medical anthropologist on the faculty of the Uni-
versity of North Dakota. Since 1981 I have been looking at commu-
nity perspectives on health and health care at the Devil's Lake
Reservation community, with a particular interest in patient and
community perspectives on diabetes and its management.

My study involved interviews and interaction with diabetics and
their families, the diabetes program that is located at Fort Totten
Public Health Service Clinic, the Office of Tribal Health and theTribal Health Committee, as well as dozens, maybe a hundred com-
munity people who also are concerned about the increasing preva-
lence of diabetes at Fort Totten.

I will not gn into the statistical details because so much has been
covered already, except to say that at the Diabetes Program office
in 1985, 163 diabetics were registered out of a total of 657 people 35
years and older, which made about a figure of 24 percent, then, of
older people who had type II diabetes. And there are further statis-
tics at the Diabetes Program office now that would indicate a
higher percentage.

I would like to briefly, comment on the history of foods and diet
in this community. I think that there are parallels with the popula-
tion who live at Fort Berthold even though, of course, the Dakota
Sioux people have a quite different culture originally than do the
Mandan, Hidatsa and Arikara.

The Sioux, the Dakota were not agriculturalists though in the
woodlands of Minnesota, before they moved out onto the plains,
they did a minimal amount of raising corn and a few other food
plants They were primarily hunters and gatherers. So their back-
grounds are different in terms of subsistence, but the reservation
experience since the late 1800's has been probably much more simi-
lar and there are parallels, then, in their dietary history so that
people here at Fort Berthold might make some comparisons with
what I say about the Dakota.

Food preferences and contemporary dietary patterns at Devil's
Lake reflect both cultural/historical factors, including a major sub-
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sistence shift during the past century into the reservation mode of
life, and al situational factors that in a very general sense be re-
lated to ru poverty.

As I me, led, the early Dakota subsistence pattern was hu-A-
ing, fishir_ and so forth, and as they moved out onto the plains
and adapted their diet to the prairie resources their lifestyle cen-
tered very much around a most important symbolic being, which
was the buffalo, for their nutrition and of course a very significant
part of their cosmology.

Today people are very nostalgic and talk very much about the
old subsistence pattern, the traditional foods. Diabetic people with
whom I would talk in their homes would quickly turn the conversa-
tion from the immediate discussion of diabetes and their particular
challenge of managing it, to reminiscing about the purity and
strength of the wild foods and the traditional foods. They are very
realistic and realize that they cannot have a complete diet of those
foods today, but they have a very strong sentiment about this kind
of food.

I think this is a good sigr_, that people are very aware of health-
ful properties of foods, but that the immediate situational factors
in their lives make it difficult to follow a particular health pattern.
Like other Americans, they are very aware that the natural foods
are probably more ideal.

At present at Devil's Lake the actual dietary patterns are not
ideal, and I think some of this material was covered adequately
and well earlier today in other testimony. I will briefly summarize
by saying that probably the basic staples are potatoes and bread
products. There are not too many households that have active gar-
dens; I think probably about 10 percent. It is most often older
people who raise the traditional Indian corn, because it is their spe-
cial variety of corn, and who will store some of the vegetables that
can be dried in the winter in cellars. While refrigeration and elec-
tricity are present today in most homes, this has not necessarily
been the case in the past.

Commodity foods are used by what I estimate to be about 85 per-
cent of households, but apparently this figure fluctuates from
month to month as far as people who qualify.

The commodity food program provides canned meats, canned
vegetables, canned fruits, macaroni, rice, flour, sugar, salt, shorten-
ing, and peanut butter among other foodstuffs. In many house-
holds, of course, in the majority of households, these form the basis
for the diet and thus fry bread, pan bread, oven-baked bread and
rolls, fried potatoes, bacon, eggs, rich soups and stewspreferably
beef; they are very adamant that they are beef eaters there at Fort
Totten. Food preferences vary from reservation to reservation.
Sweet rolls, cakes, doughnuts and cookiesas were mentioned ear-
lierare frequent components of large family meals, along with
the canned fruits and vegetables. The food groups that are underre-
presented are usually the green leafy vegetables and fresh fruits,
and while people do shop for additional foods than the commod-
ities, such as meat, at several small local stores or in Devil's Lake,
which is about 13 miles to the north, in general their basic diet
centers around and is developed from the Commodity Food Pro-
gram.
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We know that the Commodity Food Program was not designed as
the basic household diet, the ideal diet, but this is how it is used.

It should be emphasized that there is the nostalgia for the tradi-
tior al foods and an awareness of their sacred properties. There are
what are called Indian foods today that you will find at ethnic fes-
tivals, pow-wows and so forth, that include fried bread which is a
native, pan-American favorite; and rich stews that have lots of the
introduced white man's foods in them, and of course these have
been tranformed by Indian people into their own ethnic favorite
foods. I think that when we talk about foodways it is very inpor-
tant to realize how intertwined social and family life and ceremoni-
al events are with particular foodways. It is not easy to change die-
tary patterns,

The Indian foods will often incorporate the original traditional
items like prairie turnips and wild onions and chokecherries and
such items, but they are not usually in very large abundance.

So, as an anthropologist I would like to emphasize the impor-
tance of understanding the foodways and what, in a sense, the emo-
tional attachment is to foods in a community. The ironic aspect
that the older people at Fort Totten recognize is that while they
say, on one hand, "White man's foods have made us sick", in a
sense, when they talk about the etiology of diabetes, they also
know those are the foods they like and have certain attachments to
as symbols of group identity. In ether words, foods are ethnic
markers. This kind of contradiction in the meanings of foods has to
be understood by health professionals who work with people and
try to suggest ways in which they are going to change their diet.

We all know how hard it is to be on a diet of any kind and all
diabetics find diabetic diets difficult.

My recommendations are extremely similar to Sister Ruhland's,
I think it was, in the three categories. So I will just simply mention
them by title and then submit those in written form.

The first is the need for dieticians specifically to work with dia-
betics. I was able to observe this happening at the Indian Health
Service Diabetes Program Office at Fort Totten Clinic. I found a
number of positive factors in the Diabetes Program that patients
appreciated, such as home visits and individualized attention. They
often sought -,ut this office, almost as a health advocate. They
would go in with other problems too, and then be channeled on
into the busier, larger clinic. They found this office a place where
they could go as a starting point, an extremely valuable stepping
stone to the rest of the clinic.

I could go on and on. I think that that program has made quite
an effort to make their education culturally sensitive.

The second is the need for direct community involvement in pre-
ventive health. There are mechanisms in place. The main one that
I have observed and am familial with at Fort Totten is the Tribal
Health Office and the Tribal Health Committee. These are part of
tribal government, The tribal health sector can be an advocate for
patients in the community, and also is very powerful in the sense
that they can work, then, with people in the clinic. I think struc-
turally that we have the mechanism there and that it is a matter
of each community, then, taking advantage of this possible coopera-
tive effort.
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North Dakota is fortunate in that the American Diabetes Asso-
ciation Chapter has provided a significant amount of continuing
education to people working with diabetes in Native American
communities and I hope, with funding, that they can continue this
effort.

The nursing and the medical school at the University of North
Dakota are very aware that cross-cultural training is important in
the medical curriculum, and Native American tribal leaders are
extremely interested in bringing out traditional values of well-
being and health, but it is only at the specific level that these coop-
erative efforts can be tried, by trial and error, to discover what
kinds of programs might work in a given situation. For example,
what are the metaphors involved in illness and in diet, that I think
can only be worked out if people realize that two cultural tradi-
tions are involved, the local particular one, whatever it is, Dakota
or Arikara or whatever, and the culture of biomedicine, which is a
different cultural tradition.

And finally, I would recommend a modification of the Commodi-
ty Food Program. I have almost identical comments, I think, to
Sister Ruh land's suggestions there.

So I would like to conclude my testimony, and thank you very
much for this opportunity.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Lang appears at the conclusion
of the hearing, see p. 62.]

Chairman LELAND. Thank you, Dr. Lang. I thank all three of
you. Let me say that you have given us very good testimony. We
have questions which we will submit to you in writing.

I would like to keep the record open for the purpose of corre-
sponding with you and getting your written responses. Because of
time constraints we are going to have to move on.

I understand that the gentleman from North Dakota does have
one question that he would like to ask at this time.

Mr. DORGAN. I would like to ask a question. Perhaps it would
relate more to Dr. Bennett and Dr. Brosseau. The question is, how
do you feel the National Institutes of Health could target increased
research efforts in the areas we are talking about? Do you have
any observations about how the NIH can target research efforts?

Mr. BENNETT. Well, our Institute and the mission of our own par-
ticular branch is to perform research in diseases which are particu-
larly prevalent among the American Indian population and trans-
late those findings in collaboration with the Indian Health Service
into practice.

I do not want to make specific recommendations that pertain
specifically to policy or to budgetary matters.

Mr. DORGAN. Thank you,
Chairman LELAND. Thank you all for your contribution. Thank

you so much. [Applause.]
Our next witnesses represent the final panel that we have today.

Your patience has been great and we really appreciate it.
Mr. DORGAN. Mr. Chairman, while you do that, might I recognize

a couple of dignitaries in the crowd? We have a couple of state leg-
islators and some others, and if the chairman will indulge me, let
me say that the Trenton Tribal Council representatives are here or
have been here.

76-722 0 - 88 - 2
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We have with us State Representative Dick Solberg in the back
of the room, a friend, and another friend, State Representative
June Enget. June, you are in the back, and you have been here at
the hearing; right back over there.

Sam Keeney, the mayor of New Town, is here. Sam is right back
there. And William Woods from Parshall, a new business in Par-
shall. Clare Aubol, former State Representatil, e from New Town.
Clare has been here this morning, I know, over on the left. And
Irene La Fontaine from the North Dakota State Indian Affairs
Commission.

And there are other members, I believe, of the Three Affiliated
Tribal Council here as well today. You might raise your hands, too.

I did want to just make note o'; some special friends and some
State officials who are here as well.

Chairman LELAND. Wt appreciate that since our problems and
the solutions to those problems lie not only national, but the local
level as well. We appreciate the attendance of those who have
impact on the local community.

Let me now introduce our last panel. Dr. Terrence Sloan is the
Director of the Aberdeen Area Indian Health Service, based in Ab-
erdeen, SD. In this position he administers the health programs
funded by Indian Health Services for North Dakota, South Dakota,
Nebraska, and Iowa.

He will provide a health profile of Fort Berthold and the Aber-
deen areas. I hope that he can also tell us about the Agency's ef-
forts to meet the health service needs of each service unit, particu-
larly as associated with nutrition-related health problems.

We also have with us Mr. Alonzo Spang. Mr. Spang is the super-
intendent of the Fort Berthold Agency, Bureau of Indian Affairs.
Today he will discuss the poor economic conditions at Fort Berth-
old as well as efforts that the Bureau is making, along with the
Tribal Council, to address the causes and consequences of the high
poverty rate in this area.

We thank you gentlemen for your participation today. You may
begin, Dr. Sloan, please.

STATEMENT OF TERRENCE SLOAN, M.D., DIRECTOR, ABERDEEN
AREA INDIAN HEALTH SERVICE, ABERDEEN, SD

Dr. SLOAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Congressman
Dorgan, Congressman Penny, Mr. Lone Fight, and distinguished
council members of the Three Affiliated Tribal Nation.

It is indeed my pleasure and honor to be able to present informa-
tion to you regarding the health status of the American Indian in
the Aberdeen area, and specifically with regard to the Three Affili-
ated Tribal Nation.

I want to commend you on your interest in the health care of the
American Indian. It is indeed a welcome event that you are here to
hear some of this very valuable testimony.

I am American Indian. I am a physician, and Director of the Ab-
erdeen Area Indian Health Service.

I would like at this time to digress from my written testimony.
You have that in front of you and it certainly is ,eif- explanatory.

.4-
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Chairman LELAND. Your entire testimony will be entered into
the record without objection.

Dr. SLOAN. Thank you. I would as well hope that Miss Gabor
made available to you a group of tables that I would like to take
you through. Do you have those in front of you?

Chairman LELAND. We do have them.
Dr. SLOAN. I will quickly take you through these and I think

they will tell a story that will help you in your decisionmaking , a-
pability.

The first table is specifically the household characteristics of the
U.S. general population and the Indian Health Service service pop-
ulation. What you should concentrate on is the top three lines. And
to summarize what it shows, the American Indian in the Aberdeen
area has relative overcrowding with more people per household,
they have a higher percentage of unemployed individuals so there
is a very high poverty level, there is still a significant portion of
the population that has a complete lack of plumbing and no sewage
disposal, and most importantly in a very remote area, in a frontier
area, a significant portion of the patient population of the house-holds, over 50 percent, have no telephone and only one in five
households has any access to a motor vehicle. This makes a tre-
mendous difference in the design of a health care delivery system.

Additionally, one must note that the median age of our popula-
tion is 17, meaning 50 percent of the population is below that age,

If you will turn to table 2, I want to bring to your attention that
there are 12 areas in the Indian Health Service, and these are
listed on the far left. The two areas with the highest age-adjusted
mortality rate for all causes of death are the Aberdeen area and
the Billings area. You cart see that the age-adjusted mortality rate
is approximately twice as high as the average U.S. Indian.

If one then looks at the next table, I want to make you aware
that the tribal population of the Three Affiliated Tribes has indeed
a very high age-adjusted death rate and if you look toward thebottom of the page you can compare that to the "United States, All
Races" and the American Indian.

If you go to the next table, what you find is a breakdown of the
selected causes of mortality, and one finds that the leading cause of
mortality in the Three Affiliated Tribal Nation population, as well
as the Aberdeen area, is major cardiovascular disease. Thirty years
ago the major cardiovascular disease ,hat we saw in the AmericanIndian population was valvular heart disease secondary to rheu-
matic fever. That has largely been treated with antibiotics and now
we are dealing with the disease callei ischemic heart disease, andthat in fact is a major problem in our area. Contributing factors
include a high prevalence of diabetes, hypertension, smoking, anddietary habits that are cholesterogenic.

In addition one sees malignant neoplasms as being a major con-
tributor. In general, neoplasia is not a major problem for the
American Indian. In this area it is, and the difference is the inci-
dence and prevalence of lung cancer. We have a population that
smokes heavily. Alcoholism is a major contributor; accidents as
well.

If you go to the next table, what one finds, if you look at a piece
of data called "Years of Productive Life Lost"and this is obtained



32

by subtracting the age at which Jmeone expires from 65, you mul-
tiply it times the number of deaths, and you divide it by 100. What
one finds is that for the Aberdeen area, and specifically for Fort
Berthold, a very high rate of years of productive life lost.

If one looks at the major cause of that mortalityand this con-
tinues to be a problem for the Indian Health Service nationally
you find that the prevalent cause is accidents, specifically motor
vehicle accidents. And I can assure you as a clinician that 90 to 95
percent of those deaths are related to alcohol and substance abuse

If you go to the next table you will find that the Aberdeen area
along with the Billings area leads the Indian Health Service in
years of productive life lost.

If one then looks at the next table, what you see is a comparison
of Indian Health Service areas, age-adjusted mortality rates for
cardiovascular disease, what one finds is that in the Aberdeen area
the mortality rate for cardiovascular disease is approximately two
times the national Indian Health Service average.

If you go to the next table, what you find is the age-adjusted car-
diovascular death rate for Fort Berthold is again about two times
the American Indian rate.

The contributing factors remain the same. that of a high preva-
lence of diabetes, smoking, hypertension, and a diet that is laden
with lipids or fat, and are cholesterogenic.

Most importantly, if you go to the next graph, it shows the age-
adjusted mortality rate for diabetes mellitus among areas. The feel-
ing in this country was that the major problem with diabetes
rested in the southwest Indian population. Surprisingly, we began
to look at the data and we realized that in the Aberdeen area the
American Indian leads the Indian health areas in diabetes-assoc4at-
ed mortality as well as renal disease secondary to diabetes.

We are still exploring all the causes of this, but in general it fol-
lows the pattern of being predominantly type II, or non-insulin-de-
pendent diabetes.

We feel and would welcome more research, specifically in this ge-
ographic region of the country, regarding this disease so we can
begin to combat it from a baseline level.

If one looks specifically at diabetes mellitus death rates in the
Aberdeen area, one sees that the Fort Berthold population has a
rate that is 10 times the United States, "All Races," and 5 times
the American Indian population rate.

I would like to direct you to the next table which is very impor-
tant. It is crude infant mortality. If one compares the health status
of differing populations in the world, the most reliable factor is
that of infant mortality. One can see that the infant mortality in
Fort Berthold and in the Aberdeen area is extremely high. It is
probably the best figure that tests the ability of a health care
system to intervene appropriately for a given population.

If one goes to the next table and you find out what the break-
down is on those infant mortality deaths, one sees that the primary
period of vulnerability is between 28 days and 11 months. In fact,
much of the mortality in the birth process or immediately follow-
ing the birth process is actually lower than the surrounding United
States, "All Races," population. This follows nationally for the
Indian Health Service.

'A 7



33

This is not surprising if one considers the first set of charts that
I presented to you which showed the remoteness, lack of vehicle,
lack of telephone, in many cases lack of appropriate water supplies.
All these are very important in the viability of an infant as well as
the parenting skills and whether or not there is alcoholism and
smoking in the household.

The next set of charts are very important. They are a little more
complex. I would like to take you quickly through them. What they
show, essentially is the expenditures per capita and per workload
unit in the Aberdeen area for various facilities. We analyze these
very carefully.

If you go to the right you will see an "FB." That is Fort Berth-
old. "FT" is Fort Totten, and "PI" is Pierre, and "AA" is the Aber-
deen area. To the left all these facilities have hospitals and/or
major health facilities. What you see is a decreased expenditure
per capita in those facilities that have health centers. You see an
increased cost per clinical unit or workload unit. This disparity
would indicate that there are less people that utilize these facili-
ties, but when they do there is a higher cost associated with that.

If you then go to the next page and you look at contract Health
Service expenditures per capita and per clinical unit, you find that
in our health centers there is a very high cost per clinical unit and
again a very low cost per capita, indicating that perhaps there is
not appropriate utilization in our health centers.

If one looks at the hospital and clinics and Health Service dollars
per capita and per workload unit, there is a similar type of finding.

We have a proc bs where we collect third-party resources. These
are called Medicare and Medicaid resources and the authorization
is received through Public Law 94-437, or the Indian Health Care
Reauthorization Act.

What one sees is a decreased ability of health centers to collect
third-party resources. The .,e are returned back into their programs
to develop an effective primary care system.

If you add all three categories of fundings together, you find the
continued disparity.

Let me bring to focus the point I am trying to make. In this data
I related to you factually that the areas with the two highest mor-
tality patterns are the Billings area and the Aberdeen area.

The Billings area currently receives the highest per capita con-
tract Health Service dollars in the entire Indian Health Service.
When one analyzes the mortality ratesand I would ask you to
think those over carefullywhat one would have to surmise is, the
only way to directly impact upon those mortality rates is through
an effective, well-directed, access-oriented primary care program
that involves all the elements of adequate preventive care.

The fact that we have not been able to succeed in altering mor-.
tality rates by increasing contract health care funds is not surpris-
ing if one considers the remoteness and the types of disease preva-
lences we are dealing with. What I would suggest is that the way
to correct mortality patterns is by effectively building a primary
care, access-oriented, preventive-oriented program that will have
some capability to provide a wide range of services to people local-
ly.
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The effects of the Garrison Dam on this population, and the fact
that it split up the reservation considerably and created remote
areas where people could not gain access has had devastating con-
sequences. The Indian Health Service is committed to building a
direct care access-oriented program, but it will indeed require addl.
tional efforts, pc_.:annel; a different type of commitment on the
part of the Indian Health Service and Congress. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Sloan appears at the conclusion
of the hearing, see p. 85.]

Chairman LELAND. Thank you very much, Dr. Sloan.
Mr. Spang.

STATEMENT OF ALONZO SPANG, SUPERINTENDENT, FORT
BERTHOLD AGENCY, BITREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS

Mr. SPANG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Congressman Dorgan
and Congresman Penny.

My name is Alonzo Spang. I am the superintendent for the
Bureau of Indian Affairs at Fort Berthold Agency. I am pleased to
be here to discuss the socioeconomic status of the Three Affiliated
Tribes of the Fort Berthold Reservation and the role of the Bureau
of Indian Affairs.

Three tribes that are organized with a single tribal government
are the Hidatsa, Arikara, and Mandan. The Three Affiliated Tribes
is governed by a Tribal Business Council which is elected by the
adult tribal members. The reservation population is approximately
3,150, although the membership of the Three Affiliated Tribes is
7,341.

The Fort Berthold Reservation includes the six west-central
North Dakota counties of Dunn Mercer, McKenzie, Mountrail,
McLean, and Ward, and encompasses an area of approximately
1,550 square miles with 424,213 acres held in trust for the tribes or
individual Indians.

There are two tribal contract schools, one cooperative school
public and tribal contractand two public schools serving the res-
ervation as well as a tribally controlled community college which
provides many services and education opportunities to the reserva-
tion and surrounding communities.

The Fort Berthold Reservation is primarily dependent on agricul-
tural activities for its economy, although there are some oil and
gas resources on the reservation. The BIA Report to Congress on
BIA agriculture and range programs, September 1986, stated.

Indian farming and ranching enterprises differ significantly from off-reservation
operations. Smaller scale, lack of sufficient capital, isolation, increased distance to
markets and reduced land tenure terms contribute to (I lack of long term stability
and increased impact from sl on term market fluctuations or adverse weather con-
ditions. A general lack of resource development increases drought impacts on Indian
land and results in a longer recovery period.

A primary reason for the differences between Indian and non-Indian apiculture
enterprises is that undivided and fractional heirship arid tribal avnership prevent
Indian operators from acquiring title to most of the lands in ti. oeration. Indian
farmers and ranchers are therefore dependent on leased lands a term limited
to 5 years by regulation. This results in a lack of 4. olluteral to support necessary
capital acquisition arid reduced invcIvement in USDA programs requiring long-term
land tenure. As d % hole these influence. result in undercapitalized sma,lscale op-
erations with malarial on farm development, little btabsIs d complete depend.
ence on fluctuating markets.

'1
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This description of the problems of the In. Lan farming and
ranching enterprises a iequately portray the problems encountered
at the Fort Berthold Reservat on.

The Bureau of Indian Affairs has been working with the tribes to
find ways of expanding and developing the reservation resources.
We -e developing strategies for better use of water, to develop our
range programs, and exploring the possibilities of providing short-
term loans to accommodate the farming and ranching needs. Both
the Bureau and the tribes are involved with the recently formed
Indian Agriculture commission that has been developed to address
the needs of agriculture-based Indian communities. We are hopeful
that this commission can be helpful in finding new ways to study
and resolve some of our short- and long-term economic problems.

The Bureau has worked closely with the tribes to assist them in
developing and carrying out their own reservation programs. Cur-
rently the tribe has 17 contracts with the Bureau, and one with the
Economic Development Administration to provide programs, stud-
ies, and special projects. A list of these contracts are attached to
my statement.

This year the Bureau is providing a full-time staff person to the
tribes through the Inter-Governmental Personnel Act to assist
them in planning and mapping the reservation road system.

The Bureau also works with the Indian Health Service to provide
coordinated services on the reservation. We are presently working
with the tribe to develop and implement a tribal action plan to ad-
dress the alcohol and drug problem as required by the ,_cent Om-
nibus Drug Act. I will defer to my colleague from the Indian
Health Service to speak more directly to this effort.

In summary, the Fort Berthold Reservation, like most Indian res-
ervations in this country is economically depressed and suffers
from the same physical and social ills of other Indian reservations.
But the structure of the tribal government at this reservation is
strong This tribe will continue to manage its own affairs in work-
ing with the Bureau. We hope to find new ways of developing the
reservation economy.

This concludes my prepared statement and I will be happy to
answer any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Spang appears at the conclusion
of the hearing, see p. 108.]

Chairman LELAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Spang. And let
me say to Dr. Sloan, your testimony was incredible. The graphs
and your relative comments were just outstanding.

I do not know if my colleagues have any questions that they
might want to ask you at this time. We do have questions that we
will submit to you in writing. As you know, we have a very tight
schedule to follow today. I must say that both of your contributions
have been invaluable.

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Chairman, if I might, I do not know that we
heard in either of the gentlemens' testimony the number of clinics,
health clinics that are present on the reservation?

Dr. Si.oArl Yes, there aredepending upon our staffing and our
ability to staff those clinics, there are three direct care clinics on
the reservation. There is one clinic that we are attempting to con-
tract for care.
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Mr. PENNY. A, e they located in a way thatyou know, this res-
ervation is divided by that reservoir. Are they located all on one
side, or do you have them scattered about so that people do not
have to go out and around to access that care?

Dr. SLOAN. No, the clinics are placed reasonably strategically.
However, there is difficulty in fully staffing those clinics, particu-
larly wits- some of the specialties that we really need to make
available .,o combat some of the high disease prevalence rates.

Mr. PENNY. If you could better staff those clinics, would it be
your intention as one priority to have some followthrough with
these parents, or mothers of newborns, and to help during that cru-
cial period where so many of these children are unfortunately
dying?

Dr. SLOAN. Absolutely. That is one of the major goals of our
health care delivery system.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman LELAND. Thank you. I understand that the gentleman

from North Dakota does not have any questions of the gentlemen
here.

In conclusion, I want to thank several individuals who are direct-
ly responsible for the great success of this hearing. We really want
to thank Mrs. Polly Marat and the staff of the New Town High
School for the use of this facility ansi all of the resources you pro-
vided us.

We thank Ms. Mary Ann Kelly of the North Dakota Diabetes As-
sociation and Ms. Tilly Walker, whose idea it was to bring this
hearing here. She talked with Byron and thought that it would be
a great idea for the Select Committee on Hunger to conduct these
proceedings. And let me also publicly thank Vivian Gabor, who is
with the staff of the Select Committee on Hunger. This is her last
week and her last hearing with the House Select Committee on
Hunger, and we certainly want to thank her for her contributions.

Let me just also thank the chairman of the Tribal Council, Mr.
Ed Lone Fight, for all that he has done to make us feel comfortable
here, and the provision of all of the facilities and the great time
that we are going to have in just the near future also, at lunch.
Thank you so much.

I want to thank also the citizens of this reservation for coming
out today. Your presence is, : course, participation with us. Let
me not raise your expectations beyond reality, but let me say to
you that what we have done here today will go a long ways in help-
ing us to find long-term solutions to many of the problems that
were raised here today.

The testimony of our witnesses has been excellent. We will take
this testimony back to the Congress of the United States, do what
we absolutely can, and I know with the leadership provided by
your Congressman we will make a great deal of progrerss in com-
batting these adverse conditions. Thank you very, very much for
your kindness and your participation here today.

This committee hearing is now duly adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12.35 p.m., the select committee was adjourned.]
[Material submitted for inclusion in the record foll '-ws:]

41
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PREPARED STATEMENT uF Huh. MILKEN LELAND. A REPRESENTATI%E IN C4N4..RES.S FROM
THE STATE OF TEXAS

Thank you Congressman Dorgan for inviting us to visit the Fort
Berthold Reservation. I also want to express my sincere appreciation
to the tribal council of the Three Affiliated Tribes, to the tribal
members who performed the introductory ceremonies this morning, and
to the many others who have assisted in the arrangments for this
hearing and the site visits we will make later on this afternoon.

Today we will hear testimony from distinguished witnesses concerning
hunger and nutrition problems among American Indians. While the
hearing today focuses on solutions needed to address the concerns of
the Three Affiliated Tribes, we will also address the related concerns
of Native Americans nationwide.

I arrive on your reservation aware of the grim social, economic, and
health conditions of your people. I have read of the astronomically
high unemployment rates on the reservation, which reach levels as high
as 80 percent during the winter months. According to The North Dakota
7ndian Affairs Commission, the 1982 per capita income here is $4,069.
This is less than one-half that of the total United States population.
Additionally, the cost of basic necessities such as food and utilities
is very high due to cold, harsh winters and limited physical access to
retail food outlets.

I have learned of the devastating impact that the building of the
Garrison Dam has had on your most fertile lands and on the
infrastructure of your communities. I have seen the recommendations
of the Garrison Unit Joint Tribal Advisory Committee, which seek to
compensate the tribes for the negative impact of the dam on your
economic, physical and emotional well-being. The Committee will
examine the recommendations of this report along with other testimony
presented today.

Whil, health trends for American Indians have improved over the past
decade, at many reservations the rate of serious health conditions has
remained stagnant and has worsened in some cases. The health status
of the people of.the Three Affiliated Tribes is abysmal when compared
with all American Indians and the total U.S. population.

Diabetes -- a malnutrition related health problem -- is the focus of
our Committee's investigation today. This disease, which was rare
among American Indians before the 1940's, has now reached epidemic
proportions at Fort Berthold. In a 1986 report on the health care
needs of the Three Affiliated Tribes, the University of North Dakota's
School of Medicine reported that nearly one in three persons age 40 or
olJer are diabetic. The death rate due to diabetes on the
sescrvation, for the period from 1982 to 1984, is over three times the
rate for all reservations in the Aberdeen Service Area and over seven
times that for the U.S. total population. Not only is the death rate
from diabetes higher than other areas, it has recently worsened. From

47
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1974 to 1982 the rate increased by 179 percent. These statistics
indicate a severe inadequacy in the quality of food assistance,
education, and health services for prevention and treatment of
diabetes.

We are here today to understand h)w the federal assistance programs
designed for the specific needs of American Indians -- such as the
Food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations and the Indian Health
Service -- can better succeed in achieving their intended purpose of
preventing hunger, poverty, and malnutrition. I am specifically
Interested in your recommendations regarding changes needed in the
type of foods offered in the Food Distribution Program and the
accessibililty of health services needed to prevent and treat diabetes
as well as other nutrition-related health problems.

We look forward to hearing from our distinguished witnesses to learn
how statistics and studies translate into everyday problems. I

welcome your remarks not only on nutr_tion and health services, but
also on social and economic improvements essential to prevent hunger
and malnutrition on the reservation. It is my belief that improved
economic conditions can provide the opportunities for improved health
among all peoples around the world. Therefore, the critical influence
of adequate income, access to a quality diet, and education in shaping
the health status of American Indians all deserve serious attention.

Access to an adequate food supply is a basic human right. We are
spending billions of dollars to stockpile nuclear armaments, but what
good is building a technically strong national defense if we leave our
brothers and sisters weakened by poverty and disease. We have seen
how political will can work. Now we must direct this will to fight
the battle against hunger and malnutrition. Thank you.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDWARD LONE FIGHT, CHAIRMAN, THREE AFFILIATED TRIBES

Chairman Leland, and members of the committee, my name is

Edward Lone Fight. It is my pleasure to testify before your committee

in my capacity as the Chairman of the Three Affiliated Tribes. Let me

first express my thanks, on behalf of the full tribal council, to your

committee for the concern and interest you have shown by convening

this hearing regarding the nutritional and health care needs of the

tribal people on the Fort Berthold Reservation.

The relevant statistics paint a stark, and shocking, picture

of the present health care and nutritional status of the tribal

people. The pertinent health care data, compiled and evaluated by the

School of Medicine of the University of North Dakota in 1986, shows

that the tribal people on Fort Berthold are subjected to a

significantly inferior level of health and nutritional care. That

recent study examined the statistical incidence of diabetes related

deaths, infant mortality/morbidity, and alcoholism related deaths

among the tribal people on the Fort Berthold Reservation. For

example, the infant mortality rate at Fort Berthold is 32.8 per 1000

births compared with a 2.6 national average rate and a 13.3 rate for

the entire Indian Health Service population. The diabetes mortality

rate at Fort Berthold is 123.8 per 100,000 of population, compared

with a national average rate of 9.6 and with a 10.9 rate for all

American Indians. The alcoholism mortality rate at Fort Berthold is

200.6 per 100,000 compared with a 6.4 national average rate. The
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Pierre Service Unit has the next highest rate, at 105.7, in the

Aberdeen IHS Service Area. That report concludes that these

statistics are all the more tragic when it is recognized that with

only a modest increase in expenditure by IHS for improved health care

delivery, and nutritional education, that many of these deaths could

be avoided on Fort Berthold.

There are, Mr. Chairman, prudent and reasonable public

health responses to these shocking Indian health care and nutritional

statistics on Fort Berthold. The Three Affiliated Tribes urge this

committee to support, in this regard, the recommendations of the Joint

Tribal Advisory Committee (JTAC). That federal commission recommended

that the Indian Health Service construct operate and maintain a

primary health care facility on Fort Berthold that would emphasize the

prevention and treatment of obstetrics, dialysis, alcoholism ,and

diabetes related problems among the Indian people on Fort Berthold.

The cost estimate for this modest facility is approximately $3 million

to build, and $1.5 million to equip. This facility would also employ

approximately 30 tribal members in various full time staff positions.

It should be added that this federal commission found that the Three

Affiliated Tribes, aside from the compelling statistical case

presented, are entitled to this health care facility because the

federal government had promised to build a replacement hospital

facility, under Pub. L. 81-437, when the previous reservation hospital

was destroyed in the 1950's as a result of federal action in the

construction of the Garrison Dam and Reservoir.

Several health care experts, including professionals from

the Indian Health Service, will testify regarding the health and

nutritional needs of the tribal peeplt on. Fort Berthold. It is my

40



41

belief that much can be done, through administrative and legfslative

action, to prevent these recurring tragedies on the Reservation.

This concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman, and I would be

happy to answer any questions you or your committee, may have.

4 6
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SISTER ANNA ROSE RUHLAND, TRIBAL NUTRITIONIST, FORT
BERTHOLD RESERVATION

A Tribal Nutrition Program was not a part of the services

offered by the Fort Berthold Reservation, Three Affiliated

Tribes Government, in its 50 plus year history. Then in

January 1980, through combined efforts of Tribal, Federal

and State agencies a Tribal Nutritionist was hired to

coordinate and develop these services.

The overall goal of Nutrition Services of the Three Affiliated

Ttibes is to increase the level of Nutrition awareness of

residents of the Fort Berthold Reservation.

The people of the Three Affiliated Tribes suffer a multitude

of health problems ranging from a high rate of accidents,

heart disease, and diabetes to a rapidly rising rate of

cancer. Diabetes as a secondary cause claims a significant

number of lives of Tribal members. The disease is compounded

by a tendency toward obesity. Yet many Fort Berthold residents

are obese and practice poor nutritional habits.

The 1984 Fort Berthold Household survey (surved 70% of the

Households and conducted by Nutrition Services) indicated

that over 50% of the Households had someone with Diabetes

and/ot high blood pressure, and at least 70% of the households

felt someone in the home could develop Diabetes.

Individual diet instructions indicate that patients are

unaware of what causes Diabetes and how Diabetes might be

prevented or delayed. The same can be siad for hypertension

and heart related nutrition problems.

Intital contact with WIC clients indicates that mother/care

takers are often unaware of relationship of infant/child

health and poor nutritional care. Poor nutrition may lead

to future health problems of obesity, Diabetes, and Hypertension.

4 1,)
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Presently nutrition counseling servicef are provided clients

through the Tribal Nutritionist, Nutrition Services, Three

Affiliated Tribes, Tribal Office. The need for an adequate

coordinated system of managed Nutrition/Fitness care is

important if Fort Berthold residents are to be reached and

served. Limited staff and time prevents Nutrition Services

from adequately meeting the needs of the residents.

The Fort Berthold Reservation, has unique problems of long

travel distances to community centers, health care, towns,

and schools. Some people traveling 75-100 plus miles for

health care and basic food needs. (Household Survey 1984).

This travel is c=nounded with long, minus zero tempertmre,

winters, limited gas funds or no mode of transportation, and
poor road conditions. Therefore, it is important to develop

a consistent and uniform strategy of Nutrition/Fitness Services

for all segments of the Rearvation.

In order to prevent or delay diseases such as Diabetes,

Hypertension, and heart disease, health promotion and disease

prevention need to be addressed with a strong Nutrition/Fitness

component being a part of the program.

When Nutrition/Fitnes, education is provided in an easily

understood method and addressed to the specific household and

taking into consideration cultural and traditional food habits,

nutritional changes are made.

WIC (Women, Infant, Children special Supplemental Food Program)

yearly nutrition survey (F/Y 86) indicated that 898 of those

surveyed made changes in their eating habits because of what

learned at WIC. Visits wit% the Nutritionist regarding

nutritional needs, rated at the top in ways of learning. The

F/Y 87 WIC Survey showed that 93% of the clients rated talks

with the Nutritionist as an important Service. An indication

of clients desire for learning about Nutrition/Fitness. The

F/Y 87 WIC Nutrition Survey had 47% of the respondents desiring
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to learn more about Exercise, and 554 desired more information

regarding weight control Twenty-three - forty-two percent

alio requested information regarding less fat, salt, sugar and

increased fiber foods. A high indication of the desire to

learn and change food habits.

Nutrition/Fitness education needs to be expanded to all

Food Programs and people. In order to make intelligent

food choices, people need to be informed.

The Nutrition related Programs (Commodity, Food Stamps,

Aging Services, Headstart, WIC and School rood Service)

should have written into the legislation of these programs

funding authorized for Nutrition/Fitness personnel and

programs.

Diabetes prevention needs to be addressed with a coordinated

team effort of Phusican, Nurse, and Dietitian. Presently

there arc seven Diabetic projects in indian Health Service.

These projects need to be expanded to include all Indian

peoples and specifically the Fort Bezthold Reservation.

To prevent long range complications education needs to be

addressed to the presently diagnosed Diabetic, the family,

extended family and the school aged child.

Nutrition staff of Dietitian/Nutritionist, Home Economist

and supporting nutrition aide staff need to be expanded

so that Nutrition Education may be provided.

Nutrition food programs need to be available to all the

people in all areas (communities) of the Reservation.

Programs need to be net-worked fo," Improved coordination.

New and inovative nutrition programs need to be developed.

This can only be accomplished when legislative funding is

provided to meet staff needy.
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It is important to educate the people to better use of foods

so that nutrition related diseases may be prevented. The

1984 Household survey indicated that frying was a popular

way of preparing foods and that there was a high frequency

of foods such as cakes, doughnuts, and cookies. Where as

the use of fruits, vegetables, and whole grains rated lam.

There is a need for existing programs of Food Stamps, Commodities,

WIC, Aging Services, Headstart, and School Lunch programs.

F/Y 87 WIC Survey, indicated that 65% of clients also participated

in Con odities or. Food Stamp Program. Since a high number of

households receive some form of food assistance this remains a

primary way of reaching the people in regard to proper

nutrition and fitness activities. For many, (mainly elderly

and children) this may be the only means of food. To prevent

regression in health the food programs are Important to the

people.

An expanded Nutrition staff (Dietitian/Nutritionist, Home

Economist, and Nutrition aides) would be able to provide

creative and meaningful Nutrition/Fitness Education Programs

which would also consider cultural and traditional food

habits.



PREPARED STATEMENT OF EWE DANES, PROGRAM ASSISTANT, EXTENDED FOOD AND
NUTRITION EDUCATION PROGRAM [EFNEP), FORT BERTHOLD RESERVATION

Hy name is Elsie Danis. I am a resident of the Mandaree Community of the Fort

Berthold Reservation. My husband, Jim, and I have five grown sons. My husband and

I were married in 1947 and lived in Elbowoods until 1954 when the reservoir waters

cane. I remember when the water came over the last bank and started filling

the lover places in the town. Even though we saw them tearing down buildings and

moving things out, I don't think that we had any notion tlf ohm: we would suffer

in the years to come. Mostly, I think we could't or didn't want to believe

the extent of the Changes in our lives.

We vent from one organized community where we had, the comfort and support of our

families in one area to five scattered segments, where now, contact with family

members is often only occasional. We left the river bottom where there was fine

soil for farming and gardening and good water for any purpose, to the upper Mains.

In the Mandaree and Twin lattes areas, from the very Uginning of relocation, the

people struggled with really bad water and even worse soil, until within the last

ren years when water from the lake was piped in. Of course, the soil hasn't

changedit's most gumbo and only the most dedicated gardeners, who can drive to

good patches of garden soilean raise gardens now.

In the days of living on the river bottom, there were gardens. Not just community

gardens, but entire families worked together to provide fresh garden producs .or

themselves and to share with others. we must remember that the Three Affiliated

Tribes were gardeners, long before any immigrants came to their Nation. Many of the

vegetables that everyone enjoys today were staple foods for the Three Tribes, and

they have shared their seeds with the world.

Within walking distance of most homes vas
t

an abundance of food sources -wild fruit,

including juneberries, plums, hokechhries, strawberries, raspberries, grapes,

herbs, etc--that grew and produced so well on the river bottom. Deer, rabbits,

grouse, and pheasants were near at hand, as well as fresh fish from the Misrouri

River and its tributaries.

C 3
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Many people owned cattle and horses that browsed through the winter on the sweet

clover and young willows along the riverbanks and were herded during the summer on

the same upper plains where we are living today.

There were no commodity foods, as they were not nee sssss y. Wheat, grown in the

area was ground into flour at the mill in Elbowoods. Nearly all food purchases

were staples, such as sugar, coffee, salt, etc. Canned tomatoes and sardines

were a treat. I know some of you have heard or read ell of these things many tines

before; however, we must accept the fact that we've had a drastic change in family

lifestyle, and as badly as we would like to go back to where we were in those

days, we can't.

I don't think there is hunger, per se, but, rather, poor nutrition. This is

evident in the rise in many nutrition related diseases. In the survey I did for

this testimony, the zon.erns expressed were related to too much fat, salt and

carbohydrates in commodity foods. They feel that they would appreciate whatever

changes Can be made with adding fruits, vegetables and mats, with possibly fresh

items in lesson. Since USDA donations are their main source of food, they are

concerned that the health problems they are experienc.ng may be compounded in their

children if something is not done to make some changes.

The best way, I feel, to address the problem is though cooperating in providing

more education opportunities to our population. Dolores Sand, Mary Edith Good

Bear and 1 work for the North Dakota State Extension Service as Program Assistants

in the Emerge-ey Food and Nutrition Program on Fort Berthold. We have served our

separate cor .ties for as long as 18 years. We each have contacted an average

of 35 or sore different individual hosemakers each year. regularly on a monthly

basis. We, a.so, have group meetings with different people. Although I don't

have the statistics at hand. I'm sure we have contacted hundreds over the years.

We have done what we can in teaching the people about food and nutrition. However,

I feel we are not able to provide adequate education. working as we do, on part

time basis. Further, unless the educational material is relevant to the needs of the

people, th.r are useless, regardless of how ouch or little time we have to teach.

The Not Lunch staff at the Mandaree School does an excellent Job of introducing

the students to a variety of foods and meeting their nutritional needs during the

sch.ol term. However. very little nutrition education is provided as classroom study.
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One suggestion I would have in getting Nutrition education to the people would be

to provide Resource and T.aching Centers at each of the Segments and the Commodity

Distribution Center. I don', think that centralization of such centers,say in

New Town, would serve all the eople's needs because of great distances to the

center from the outlying districts. Some classes could be Food Preparation, Care

and Nutrition for Infants and Children, Special Diet Food Preparation. These are

just a few that would be useful and are needed.

Unemployment, alcoholism, poor health and the displacement from their natural home

are tae biggest heartaches for everyone living on the Fort Berthold Reservation.

Hopefully, through approaching these problems locally, we can help relieve, if

not cure, these troubles.

Thank you for your attention and for inviting me to testify.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES D. BROSSEAL, M.D., INTERNIST, GRAND FORKS CLINIC,
GRAND FORKS, ND

During the first 40 years of this century, several American Indian
tribes were screened for diabetes. Virtually no cases were found.
Modica researchers felt that Indians were somehow resistant to diabetes.
However, by the 1940's a few cases began to appear. Over the next three
decades, diabetes proceeded to become first a common affliction of Native
Americans, and then a problem of epidemic proportions. By the early 1970's,
diabetes was being diagnosed in 50% of the adult population of the Pima
Tribe of Arizona, and many other tribes were reporting rates of 20% or
more. By way of comparison, the rate of diabetes among adult non-Indians
in the 1970's was about 5%.

What caused this epidemic, and how can its rapid spread be explained?

Diabetes is the most common metabolic disease in the Western world.
About 13 million Americans have it. It is caused by an absolute or a
relative deficiency of insulin. Persons with an absolute insulin
deficiency are classified as Type I diabetics. These persons have
completely lost the ability to produce insulin and unless they receive it in
the form of a daily injection, they will die. This is the type of diabetes
which most commonly afflicts children and adolescents. The availability of
insulin over the past 65 years has changed Type I diabetes from a rapidly
fatal, acute type of illness into a chronic one. Nowadays people with
Type I diabetes are most likely to die of the chronic complications of
diabetes--strokes, heart attacks, and kidney failure--but only after they
have had the disease for several decades. In the interim they are subject
to disability from loss of vision, nerve damage, and amputation of limbs, as
well as the job and social discrimination that come with diabetes.

People with Type II diabetes have a relative deficiency of insulin.
Their bodies produce some insulin, but not enough to meet the body's
needs. Many of these people have no symptoms of diabetes, and thus may live
with high blood sugars for years before the disease is diagnosed Type II
diabetics can often have their blood sugar controlled simply oy following a
proper diet and controlling their weight. However, about one-third require
an oral medication in addition to diet, and another one-third will require
insulin shots. About 90% of Type II diabetics are overweight, and it is
obesity which is felt to be a prime factor in the cause of their disease.
Nearly all Indian diabetics have the Type II variety. Like Type I
diabetics, Type II diabetics are highly prone to vascular, renal, and eye
complications.

An important fact about Type II diabetes is that nearly half of all
existing cases remain undiagnosed Thus, for every person known to have
Type II diabetes, there is another one, prone to the same complications, who
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does not even know that he/she has the disease. Ironically, Tyne II
diabetes is often not found until the complications of the disease have
become manifest.

Most researchers today believe that Native Americans are genetically
more susceptible to diabetes than non-Indians. This genetic tendency was
probably beneficial in ancient times when food was less available because it
promoted the storage of energy. Paradoxically, when food was more readily
available, ''is same genetic trait became detris'ntal because it led to
obesity. The obesity, in turn, led to the development of diabetes. Whereas
obesity was once rare among Indians, today it is extremely common. So too
is diabetes.

The magnitude of the problem of diabetes among Indians is further
illustrated by statistics released by the Indian Health Service (IHS) for
the period 1981-1984. The diabetes mortality rate for all U.S. races during
that period was 9.6 per 100,000. For the IHS population it was 25.5. For
Indians living in the Dakotas, the death rate was 51.3, the highest in the
nation. Among persons receiving outpatient care at IHS facilities in the
Dakotas, 2.11 between the ages e' and 64 were diabetic, while 27% of
those over 65 years of age were di..etic. These rates are 4 times the
national average.

Diabetes is a complex, multifaceted problem. In human terms it is a
devastating disease, both emotionally and physically. Economically, it
requires tremendous expenditures of time and resources to care for the acute
and chronic problems of persons with diabetes and its complications.

Early diagnosis and intervention to prevent diabetes or at least
control its complications is the best way to curb this epidedic. This will
come only through continued surveillance for the disease, continued research
into its causes, and an intensified search for better treatment.

In the past, infectious diseases such as smallpoliand tuberculosis
caused the decimation and near-annihilation of the natiVb population of
America. Today these diseases are historical curiosities.The main health
problems of American Indians today are chronic ones, and diabetes is the
prototype of chronic disease. It is the goal of modern medicine to make
this killer and crippler another historical curiosity.
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(From Diabetes Forecast. Nov..Dec. 1984)
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But, by the 1960s-re had epidemic proportions.
Of the estimated one nullionAn=can Indians alive today.
approximately one in three Ls at nsk of developmg di- betes.
whereas in the general population. the nskss much Lowe:
(about one person in 20). Almost ^11 of these cases are
type (corinsuhrt-dependein) diabetes, Type I (nSulin
dependent, diabetes is still extremely ram among Indians

Unlike the ternble measles and smallpox epidemics of
the ISOUs that wiped out whole Indian villages almost one: -
nigh:. diabetes !which is nor contagious. crept into me
Indian population quietly. Its spread was slow compared
to contagious epidemics. veiled by the often undramatic
onset of the disease and time cultural silence of the Indians

-- thorns,. roes. Moreover, the Indians were not accustomed
to seeking help. pa ocularly tor .a meuii o problem into
can allow a person to get wi.hout immediate treat-

. men(. often for years ' _

:AND KAITHLEE\I MARQUART, P.A.

Health officials became aware of the extent of the din
betes problem among Amen= Indians only around 1960.
when costs from diabetes- related hospital stays became a
major expense for the Indian Health Service MS), the
branch of the U.S. Public Health Service that handles
Indian health problems

How Ana why has diabetes become such a mayor health
problem for Indians. and what can be done to help^ Re-
searchers are trying to find out, and so far. their work on
the first question boils down to this. The genetic makeup
of many Indians seems to mix poorly with modem life-
styles and diets.

FINDING THRIFTY GENES'
This ales in research had its beginnings in thc1960s. when
a geneticts.. lames Neel. Ph D.. proposed the -thnfty
gene" theory Dr Neel suggested that food in Native y

Sliceosukee Indians dike the woman above). cousins to the
Seminole. also face increased risk of type II diabetes.

30
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leo. North Dakota. and Oklahoma. serve as examples of
different ways of providing diabetes care that the MS
hopes will be adopted in other areaswith both Indians
and non-Indians. A key element of the IHS projects is the
health care te1111, typically consisting of a physician; nurse.
nurse practitioner, or physician's assistant. dietitian, and
diabetes educatormany of whom are Native Americans
themselves The teams offer medical care. nutritional guid-
ance and education in ways that are individualized for the
tribes they serve.

environments among peoples u, differing needs, they
Because 'he model programs are located in differing

vary in emphasis For example. the Fort Totten (Northheady one in three Indians. belonging to tribes throughout
Dakota) reservation program emphasizes home visits andthe United Stales...id develop type U diabetes.
teaching on a one-to-one basis with the 250 people there

American commumues was at times abundant, at times who have diabete. The Winnebago (Nebraska) program,
scarce Survival depended on the ability to get through ,which has a larger diabetic population *approximately 435
periods of famine Frapeoplelivingtmdersuchcondtions. on date. with= additional 55 new cases each) em). stresses
the ability to rapidly store fat during times of plenty as a community involvement. A popular part of the Winnebago
major advantage. During modem times, however. food program is a diabetes ku.rhen, where nutritional Infos-
has become continually abundant, with the result that pep- mason as taught using foods from the local diet.
pie with "thrifty genes" readily beco= obese. This, in Extm-ove pregnancy follow-up routines arc stressedat
=a, increases Men risk for diabetes. In other words, a the Albuquerque (New Mexico). Claremore (Oklahoma),
genencsmaketrp that suited Indians well for centuries may and SacitroniArszadai sties. The Samson program.serving
be proving harmful m sIm 20th approximuely 900 Pumas with diabetes. emphasizes ex-

Ciment research =els m support Neil's concepts CfCISC, particularly among obese adolescents, who ze as
The best evident:emu:est= tie Pima lndians in Arizona. high risk for developing diabetes. And the number of IHS
Neely SO percent of the Pinsa population has diabetes model sties is gnawing, thanks to an increase in federal
the highest ram eve- mare Smiles silos.", that about half funding. Two new sites will b. selected in 1905. -
of all Pirr.as between the ages of 20 and.54 are obese - Although it u mill too early to offer sound statistics,
often, they are as much as half again as heavy 2S their officials.= the IHSsay they.canahr-sriy-seean improve -sutightl.Infonunmtly, Pnuachildrenase- mem in dam z ace among-the Indians_ In the Oklahoma,
showimgrite same =dozy fcm.obesity:Withissincreased Cr.. Sava bloOdmigar levels and-benne

...tuk Tee cralbetes:1434",:rher ..A.meti=a-7,-4,+*:-efibeiMorixontrol Lb:our:boot -thepopulation--laliehing theugenej4
'Bete Pinaa-Mrlie-n-z=nr-a-ime.,glimulincliule intbosaccmantegeoprams
-4nell'asidelyszaimixlgrncisaesteThRashie., cf-the past domdes:...Inspreserukivenf IHS notes that
34cmh-C-r2:14-,-Cbc-ove-- Samna Furth-r ..aany-peoplecomplained'aboutFipeinefenginoney vac-
Xvidenietbarthissexurcviiscnerkisidnues-froas our own -- on page 62
:swat among tbelbsteAffIzahedlaliesIt 'Mandan. -
-..kiniaTindlrdazia)a.FortBenholi.NerilpakneaStadZ
r.-esi:here'sna= 1harebenziderice:91151,1v7.. (Lozicases7:
.!Titte Indians mix with other races. -.7-

Evidence from these studies adds.suppon .to rh7
ilypell4taketekaarnms-Tiyor:-.11-eredniri-FomFortint._
TallAzoeficansTanot justNati7+e-alizierirm.ris:ThsforEt`-

_:.. ,dy.,.ntie-factors (including-SpecifielginesLthatmakel
7=1x:son -proneloobesity both..ha'4 not,
-yet been suMMently- identified so permit researchers to
peed= irinaumiss Ifichindividuals will develop diabetes.-

ln addition-to contributing to scientists' undersunding
of the cai.SeS of diabetes, work among American Indians_
tralscr-aidbag in -the &,-vticiprinent of new -treatment ap-
Proaches..2duch of this work is being done in five model
diabetes care projects-established in 1979 by the inch=
lleahb Service Diabetes Program_ These prolects.locateel
on or near reservations la Arizona. Nebraska. New Mea..

A Sioux Indian woman has her blood pressure checked dui,
ins a diabetes care wOrkshopallbe Rosebud Reservation.,
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PRE-DRAWN INSULIN-- cum: when those programs began -But toetay, ibe
official points out..there is no polio or smallpox-

AND THE WORD IS SPREADING 1...;
The IHS programs are called -models- because they are
meant to influence the design of projects elsewhere Thai
spinoff has already begun. In the Aberdeen (South Dakota)
Repro, for example, 14 new diabetes care teams have
been fashioned after those at the model sites.- --

Tote Rosebud Reservation, where Mrs Winter lives, is
another example of how the IHS approaches have suc-
ceeded elsewhere. Rosebud, home to about 7.500 people,
has had problems with health care in general. and diabetes
cat in particular. Taking some cues from IHS reset rob,
and some from discussions with Rosebud residents, health
professionals and tribal members have created the Com-
mtatity Health Representative (CHR) Program as a way

-of overcoming culttaal banners that were provenung ex-
isang services from being used. CHRs are tnbal members
whose job as to vent the homes of all =triunity members
and ay to ickteafy any health problems that may need
medical arorodon. Once the initial contact has been made.
the CHRS may retina to thebome and explain. in the native

_languar., the treatments or diet requirements for a given
condition, cc they may even help directly in care. Because
*".n CHRs belong to the .ttibe,, they -understand bow -to
convince a person to gsmedical
7 And Roseland las developed other ways to reach the
people Fm inrancn. a two-day workshop on diabetes drew
more than 100 Tesiderdsrlhough few of the peep]: 21:
_aandnagaskedcpestionszerarned
tonlauonths_laterfora-follow,
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(From Diabetes Care. Nov.Dee. 1986J

Diabetes in American Indians:
A Growing Problem

DM GOMM MD

Non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus is a major health problan in American Indian communities.
Indian Health Service (IHS) collects information about outpatient visits and hospitalizations and
analyzes mortality in American Indians and native Alaskans Between October 1, 1982, and September
30, '983 (fiscal year 1983), diabetes was the second leading clinical impression for all outpatient visits
of patients 15 yr and older Discharge diagnoses confirm both macrovascular and macrovascular com-
plications Ses enty -six percent of all IHS huspitalizations during fiscal year 1983 for lower-extremity
amputation also coded diabetes In 1982, the age - adjusted diabetes death rate per 100.000 was 19.9
for American Indians and native Alaskans. compared is ith 9.6 fur all races in the United States. DIABETES
CARE 19E4.9 cO9-I)

Non insulin dependentdiabetesmellitus(NIDDM)
has become a significan health problem in Am
erican Indian communities Lrensive studies
have focused on the Puma Indians of southern

Arizona 'The World Health Organization (WHO, ,neluded
both Pima Indians and a cohort of American Indians ftom
Oklahoma in its worldwide study ' There are isolated reports
from individual tribes, but Named data are available For mint
tribes on the prevalence and complication, of diabetes As
a result of various treaties. American Indians and native
Alaskans have re-eived medical attention from the United
States Government Since 1955. the "inchan Health Service
(IHS), part of the tinned States Public Health Service, has
been providing comprehensive care Although some Amer-
man Indians use alternate resources for health care, most use
IHS for tare. Thus, morbidity among American Indians can
be estimated by examining the patient care data collected
by IHS We examined IHS data and compared it to other
data sources to describe the extent and growth of diabetes
morbidity and mortality in American Indians.

la MINIS

The IHS operated 51 hospitals and mans other lwalth fa
climes in 28 states directly or under contract to tribes or
Al iykan Lnrporarions doing the time of this study Pmiliiirs
were grouped into area or program offices that follow geo
graphical and reservation bound inn Figure 1 shows the area

and program offices where information is collected and tab-
ulated bs fiscal sear. Providers listed reasons for outpatient
visits at the time use patient was seen. Most areas used an
ambulatory are reporting form that allowed two choices
among categories of diagnoses and descriptions of care. e.g .
immunisation or physical examination Alaska. Billings. and
Tucson facilities used a computerized system with mote flex.
ibility During focal year 1983. providers from these areas
listed 1-.4 reasons or clinical impressions per visit on the
average. These impiessions were based on the rondo s best
judgement at the time of the clinic visit with whoever lab-
oratory support that might have been immediately available
The data were submitted to area and program offices and
tabulated. Facilities in Calitorma. New York. Rhode Island.
and Maine did not use the central data system during total
sear 1983.

Indian patients can be admitted directly w INS henpuals.
or they can be referred to nondHS facilities in nubs CUM.
munities IHS facilities vary in their resources I Or obstetrics.
surgery, and intensive are IHS contract funds ate used ro
buy services when IHS cannot provide such services. Because
these funds are limited, alternate resources sirs has Medicare.
Medicaid. insurance. or veterans bench's are used for hos-
picalmations whenever possible. Patients who receive out-
patient services at IHS facilities may be covered under al-
terrute resources w hen 1.4,01.111ml IHS hospitalization data
include only IHS inpatient services and those purchased with
111S funds, thus giving a limited picture of the hospitalita-

mane eAvE vet 9vks F NontsatORIVICOOR my COO
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TABLE 1
Diabetes ogrpatient clinical large's.n bv am IHS ani Non' at Ainh. lar,gy anj gal Ca. twneyr

No. 131....1 Diabetes 41..1
At, (r) Urtp.S.11.1 164'..10115 (%) MS rank order

NaingulAmbutatoly
AlnhcalCa. Std.,

rank order

<25 3752

25-44 33.045
45-64 79.914
z65 39.218

Unknown 234

2

21

51

25

6

2

20

'October 1.1932 to November 30. 1903
tSce re(. 3.

riots experienced by American Indians The data system
records s6 diagnoses on direct discharges and :35 diagric....s
on contract discharges.

Diabetes mortality data about Indians are denied from
viral records and made available to IHS from the National
Center for Health Statistics (NCHS). Their analysis iden-
tifies diabetes as a primary cause ci death Further analysis
is canted out by IHS. Population estimates for Indian corn
muruties denied from census data and projected yearly
by INS. Population estimates available December 31, 1984.
were used in this study.

RESULTS

Outpatient dlta Diabetes was the second leading clinical
impression for outpatient visits to INS facilities in patients
aged w. yr from October 1, 1982, to September 30, 1983
Providers marked diabetes as a clinical impression 154.888
times during this period. This represents 6% of the outpatient
clinical impresaions for patients .?...15 yr old when specific
teasons for the visit were listed

Table 1 shows the number of diabetes clinical impressions
by age and compares these patterns with data from the Na

FIG. 1. Facility location. in Indian Il.alih Service area.

turnai Ambulatirsy Medical Cate Surrey iNAMCS),' Type
I diabetes is rate in Ametitan Indians The outpatient data
ate consistent with epidemiologic studies that show the patr
city iii type I diabetes in American Indian children Only 2%
of diabetes outpatient impressions occurred ,n those <-25 yr
However. 55% of the Indian population is ...25 yr. In the
25 to 44 yt age group. diabetes ranked 6th among the leading
clinical impressions in IHS. whereas it ranked 20th among
visits to general and family ptactitioners in the United States
In the groups yr. the tank order was similar in INS and
the NAMCS.

The number of outpatient visits for diabetes has been ste,i
dy increasing from 58.901 in 1971 to 156.213 in 1983. The
percentage of outpatient impressions related to diabetes can
be separated by area and program office Figure 2 , .ws the
percentage of outpatient visits for all ages in which oiabetes
was listed as a clinical impression The average for all areas
was 4.8%, with a low of 0.9% in Alaska and a high of 9.5%
in Tucson

Hospita5ranons Table 2 compares diabetes otscharges from
shorstay hospitals in the United States with IHS direct and
contract discharges that again show the relative paucity of
diabetes an Indians <15 yr.' The most striking difference
between IHS and shot tstay hospitals occurred in the 45. to
64yrold group. Figure 3 shows the percentage of total ths

Tucson 95
Phoenix 70

66
Oklahoma 63

Attatioaeicioe 63
Nash,ve 60
Aberdeen 54

ALL AREAS 48
Po, 004 4.1
5,11.0 36
Navajo 26
/31i1S11.3 09

FIG 2 Nuttnl zr of outpatient min with diabetic as chnwal
irnprocion Irons Omit,' 1, 1982.10 September 30. 1983.

610 41Aty I 54,1 5.1 NA I osi oturi114 I MR 1.43

63
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TABLE 2

Peicenoee 0 ilmhaacealsi nc. shale cc v.1" 4111411015 t, tee
%.1,%,

Ate (titt 38
27

<IS 15.44 45-C4 A7,outna 26
25

111S 6.1irmi and contract)' 0 17 109 6 10 4 14
ALL AREAS

Si 6 ng5
20
20U S shoat gar hnsmialk 0 lall,T3 181982: 060 1 02 2 77 2 24 US Swes Stay Homitaia 17

P value <11) <I <01 <01 nottneo 16
nanklio 10

la39 2500.2509 Atnta 06
t(kaolsea 1.1952, to Septembet 10.1993
:11i Ittanono(shon nay hmistwali. U S 1992
4/stethri3

chatges in different II1S areas in which diabetes was listed
as the first diagnosis The IHS hospitalgation figutes under
estimate the morbidity because these data do not reflect hos
pitalin notes in non IHS facilities funded entitely by alternate
tesources such as Medicaid In general, the hospital data show
the same trends as the outpatient eons. with Alaska low and
Tucson high,

Indian patients expetience both microvascular and ma
crovascular complications that requite hospitalintion Table
3 shows the percentage of lower extremity amputations in
patients with a diagnosis of diabetes In all areas. 76% of the
low er.extrendry ampidataons performed in IHS or contract
facilities between October 1982 and September 2983 oc-
curred in patients who had a diagnosis of diabetes Com
parative data from six states showed 45% o' the low er.ex.
tternity amputations were related to diabetes More than
one-third of the discharge: for chronic renal failure also eoded
diabetes between October 1982 and bepted.ber 1983 Du
Fetes was present in 29% of hospitabotions for 'scheme

62
45

FIG. 3 Diabetes 1st hems. Dobetes.1CD 9 250.0. Os lobo 1.
1982. to September 30, 1983: ' listed slii.shargettetal hospital
dischattes. Astern:, figures rat from report on wilt:anon of
shortsety hospitals (see ref. 51.

heart disease Table 3 shows satiation' by erea Deve lun
Rations of the data, it is clear that American Indians with
diabetes are being hospitalged for complicata.ms related to
diabetes.

Mou...l,o, Ltd Indian morralny data were collet ted for the
28 resersation sates tI ig Ageadnoted death tales for
recent years (or Indians loang in these states ate shown in
Table 4 As a group. A megt,n !mbar s and native Alaskans
experience twice the mortality rate Item diabetes compared
with all races in the United -Malts Agestc(111% &MIA LIU%
Show that natiee Americans age 55-04 Sr experience three
times the mortality rate of all race, in the United Stases in
the same age group (Table. 51 Fates tot each age group -24
sr are peen in Table 5 Crude death rates by area and procom
office are shown in Fig 5 The area death rate,. like the
outpatient eisiti, cars across the United States.

TABLE 1
Nabors relaivi cornpinatyna arnamatons,u1stanta hew 3 ace Omen renal &low

1118 nes Amp-gamma

Terri anicniansin
rebid n. Jahetes

(%l
Rend I.N41e

4,7,aroy

Renal tad,.
...14.7suco

an) nc ,Iyalxtt5 1%1

luhamn
hod J

Liam. ficatt
dw J.,har,,,
an.66a Aahay.

Itssenn 07 68 216 54 1.4
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1311.10 12 75 61 19 :11
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Bamain 5 #9 14 36 175Shia,. 49 60 125 1. :47
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DISC...S..109

Examination of 1HS patient care data roots that
diabetes has become a mendicant problem in mans
Indian communities. Although studies have focused
on specific groups, the problem appears to be . de-

spread and growing Theoretically. American Indians carry
a "thrift)" gene that has enabled them to sun we alternating
periods of feast and famine Changes in lite.sta le experienced
an Indian communities in recent )ears base led to increasing
obesity. unmasknat the genetic tendenca to diabetes ass°.
tamed with the "thrifty" gene '8 A rising presalence of di.
abete, accompanied by an increasing tendenca tow aid obesity
in yootig people has been measured directly in Pima Indians
between 1967 and 1977'' The number of outpatient snits to
IHS facilities reflects the increasing number of patients 1115
workload figures also indicate the relatne paucity of diabetes
in children Figure 6 shows data from presalence sure s,
along with outpatient and mon Mita indicators Although the
survey studies used differing (uteri a for diabetes. data derv. ed
from actual population samples are as ailable tor the Alaska
area, the N1VJJO area, and the Papago tribe served ba the
Tucson office, For other areas. data are not m.ailable or are
incomplete for the tribes served Diabetes was rare in Ath
abascans and Eskimos in Alaska when villages were

TABLE 4
Dot .15%clestl% 545518, 2.1 testes sm., qet,'

Dewh toe
In&ons a. 1 C8, s4. to. 5.1 11

Ye rouse Atnions N ',amt 4t
19S:
19,1
198:

22 6
2.89
199

591

I5) `t

'As+, 4,9,s4 iwt IM.C(1:rstwlsts
tNi../Ithly Ifs IV., MI, tt,, \. o,n,l to ti, 'MA

WOO VI 32 No 4, A ,..0 tl SP+) \ 'of 11 h,. 1 I 1^4
V 1 3), Na 9, 18%.,,lr 20, 19,4

TABLE
Apt %mats Jsalvsts Jtath rocs !pet INI,0.'01 to Ammar. +ruhans ani
taint Alastons vs all ran sn

ARe

110
lesilans anJ natal Alastone

1980-108:
All ran U s

19,1

25- )4 26 1

55.44 57 5

45-54 26 96
55-64 8!0 25 6
65-74 I): 0 61 9
75-84 169 2 127 7

565 125 9 217 2

'Res<886.8 sum, 19:0 -1982
181onthly oat gangs" espou in,rn Nstsonal Ctnets 55511 WAN 81s.

LOOS, Sot H, No 15418 I. lune 22 1984

screened 13" The prevalence of diabetes in Papago Indians
served by the Tucson program was similar to that of the
Pima% whereas the presalence among bla.atos was inter
mediate ' These -.me overall trends are present in the our.
patient data and the mortality rates. Thus. area death rates
and outpatient .1 's probably reflect the underlaing rte. a
lent of diabetes among other tribes

As eident from the hospitalnation data. amputations and
other complications related to diabetes atfect American In
dims In the WHO study. 9.2% of Oklahoma Indians had
Q-wave' ...,crn on the ECG compared with 2.4% of the
Pima Indians "Amputations were performed in 4.7% of the
Pima Indians but in only 1.6% of the Oklahoma Indians "
Although some obsen moans in the 196Cs suggestsd .liat
American Indians were spared complications from diabetes.
1115 data and studies in specific tribes controlling for the
dutauon of diabetes make this conclusion untenable," " The
patterns of complications maa vary in different groups For.
mal eptdemtulogic awesuganon into these patterns maa re
seal impofrant infoimation about diabetes related compli
carats and their etiology Finally, the WRAC} t1.0111JI:lbetCS

Tu:vm
rso$,,,11
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FIG. 6. Prevalence of diabetes compared with other Indicators.
to) G. 1. Mouratoff et al.. 1973 Itch 10). and G.J. Mounts 'I et
al.. 1969 (rd. Ills fb) P. H. Bennett et al.. 1976 (ref. I).

in American Indian communities exceeds that (or all races
in the United States. The excess mortality as pattacularly
steiking in the 45 to 64-yr age range Cleatly. American
Indian communities ate faked with a serious growing health
problem.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GRETCHEN CliaLEY LANG, DEPARTMENT OF ANTHROPOLOGY,
UNIVERSITY OF NORTH DAKOTA, GRAND Forms, ND

My name is Gretchen Lang. I am a medical anthropologist on the faculty of the
University of North Dakota. Since 1981, I have been looking at community
perspectives on health and health care issues in the Devil's Lake Sioux community
in eastern North Dakota.1 In particular, I have examined community and patient
views regarding food, diabetes and diabetes treatments. This project has
involved interviews and interaction with diabetics and their families, the
Diabetes Program located in the Ft. Totten Public Health Service Clinic, the
Office of Tribal Health and the Tribal Health Committee and numerous people
in the coomunity,2 all of whom are concerned with the increasing prevalence
of diabetes and obesity. This increase at Devil's Lake reflects the larger
trend among many North American Indian populations, and more broadly, non-
Western populations in diverse parts of the world, diabetes, along with hypertension &
coronary disease, is frequently referred to as a "disease of modernization"
in which major lifestyle changes have occurred including a more sedentary
activity pattern. As for other Native Americans, diabetes is a"new" illness
for the Dakota. An elderly woman recalls that he father was the "first
person to come down with diabetes, in the late 1940's.) At times, diabetes
is described as the latest affliction in the long chronicle of other diseases,
such as smallpox, measles, influenza and tuberculosis. Ironically diabetes, which
is not contagious, has arrived with " modern" ways of living: too r..ny

calories, less activity, significant changes in diet--habits that aff,ct all
industrial populations as well as the smaller societies they incorporate.

In 1985, at Devil's Lake (whose population totals approximately 3000), the
Diabetes Program identified 24% of the population 35 years or older (163/657)
as having (type II) diabetes or impaired glucose tolerance, which was likely
an underestimation. Younger adults as well have increasingly developed type II

diabetes. An informal survey carried out by the Diabetes Program in 1981
documented a high rate of obesity among general clinic patients, and a higher
rate for diabetes patients, an earlier study at Standing Rock Reservation by
Bass and Wakefield (1970) demonstrated inadequate nutrient intake of key dietary
components along with obesity.

Food preferences and contemporary dietary patterns at Devil's Lake reflect both
cultural-historical factors (najor subsistence shift during the past century and
more of reservation life) and situational factors (rural poverty). Several hundred

years ago the Dakota subsistence pattern in the woodlands region (Minnesota)
centered around hunting, fishing, collecting wild plants, and the minimal cultivation

of corn, beans and squash. Later, as the Dakota moved west onto the Plains, they
adapted their diet to prairie resources with buffalo hunting as a central focus.
At present, only a few older people collect and prepare the food and some medicinal
plants that were once abundant in the wooded hills and open prairies of this
region. Today, when available, foods such as prairie turnips, chokecherries,
plums, wild onions and the domesticate "Indian" corn are held in high esteem, and
have significant symbolic meanings for ceremonial and other social occasions, for
the vast majority of people, however, they are not major components of the diet.

At present, the basic staple at Devil's Lake is the potato (as it was during tte
reservation period that began in 1867), for those households that have gardens

(approx. 10%), potatoes and corn are the primary food plants, followed by onion.,
squash, occasionally turnips and carrots -- foods that can be dried or stored in

cellars for the winter. Commodity foods are used by an estimate 85% .f households.
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allotted on a per capita basis, and provide canned meats, canned vegetables and
canned fruits packed in syrup, macaroni, rice, flour, sugar, salt, shortening, and
peanut butter among other foodstuff. In many households, fry bread, pan bread,
oven-baked bread and rolls, fried potatoes, bacon, eggs, rich soups and stews
(preferably beef) sweet rolls, cakes, donuts and cookies are frequent components
of large family meals, along with canned vegetables and fruits. The food groups that
are underrepresented in diets are usually green leafy vegetables and fresh fruits.

While meat and additional food items are purchased at several small local stores
or in Devil's Lake 13 miles to the north, commodities form the basis of household
diets. Diabetics often stressed the difficulty of following lower-calorie diets
(a challenge for all diabetics) which they described as including unfamiliar,
disliked or expensive foods.

It should be emphasized that many of the introduced foods during the frontier
times and in the form of government rations in the 19th century, have been
incorporated into Dakota or "Indian" recipes, including of course fry bread,
beef or buffalo stews, soups and puddings that frequently combine some traditional
(way back) ingredients with high calorie additions. These "Indian" foods are
interwoven (as with all cuisines) into on-goinl family and social life, and carry
cultural meanings. Foodways are important indicators of ethnic/cultural affiliation,
and are also adaptable and are modified over time. I have presented this brief
historical context to suggest that the Dakota diet reflects ooth traditional
Dakota culture and the history of the reservation period -- from the early years
of goverment rations to the present strong reliance upon commodity foods.

Situational factors such as having no transportation, a harsh climate, little
money for additional foods to supplement commodities, the challenges of following
a diet while making meals to feed a large family may all mitigate against attempts
to follow dietary regimens and/or to lose weight. Alcohol-related problems are
undoubtedly a complicating factor at all levels. Devil's Lake, as many other
Native American communities, has a high rate 4.: 4nemployrent and despite exceptions,
in general may be characterized as a community wit.. poverty. Based upon my
experience at Devil's Lake and comparable communities -hat I have visited, three general
recommendations are put forward, with the obvious recogn.tion, that even the best
intentions cannot easily override the large economic reali,: of a community as a
whole.

1. The need for dieticians specifically to work with diabetics and others who
would benefit from dietary counselling, in addition to (WIC) dieticians
assigned to maternal and child health and nutrition. Devil's Lake is unusually
fortunate f- that they have the Diabetes Program staff to care for those wt.,
have cliabe., s, and to work with tribal committees to promote community

awareness of diabetes and the potential hazards of obesity. A dietician who
is sensitive to both cultural and situational factors at the grassroots level
and who has time to communicate effectively (and, ideally, to make home
visits) is a crucial resource in diabetes treatment and prevention. Diabetes
programs tailored to the specific requirements and orientation of a given
community would be a iluable addition to health care in Native American
corrunities and neign..orhoods.

2. The need for community involvement in preventative health efforts is obvious.
There are mechanisms in place; Tribal Health Offices are key parts of
existing tribal structures, and the Tribal Health Committee is made u, of
corrunity members with an interest in over-all health issues in the community.
At Devil's Lake there has been a growing cooperative efforts between the

tribal government and the clinic in promoting preventative health. This is
the logical intersection at which health issues can be addressed and
innovative efforts be made for particular areas of concern, as for diabetes.
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For example, medical and nursing schools are developing "cross-cultural" or
"transcultural" dimensions in their curricula for training health workers.
Likewise, Native American tribal and spiritual leaders increasingly participate
in cooperative efforts involving traditional values and traditional concepts
of well-being and health. It is at the specific local level that such training
and motivation can be applied, and it may often be through trial and error
that meant jful application can be attained. The recognition that two cultural
traditions--that of a particular Native American or other ethnic group and that
of biomedicine--are involved is an important step in developing the cooperative
effort that will be successful.

3. Modification of commodity food program is suggested so that the range of food
items include some of dietary items that often are missing in a situation of
limited financial resources. Though commodity foods were not intended to
provide a complete and balanced diet, nor intended as the basis for a diabetic
diet, the actual use of these foods as major components of household eaating
suggests the need to carefully assess such factors as the amount of salt, fat,
calories, and other basic nutrients and additives in these food products for
the well-being of those who rely primarily upon commodities. Native Americans

as other commodity food users are aware of the increasing interest in such
information in the U.S. and the increasing availability of such food items in
regular supermarkets that have lower salt or no salt, etc. Commodity food
users should be offered foods that contribute to their nutrition and health.

I would like to sincerely thank the members of the House Select Committee on
Hunger for this opportunity to present the above material, and to thank all the
people at Devil's Lake and elsewhere who contributed their time and ideas regarding
diabetes and foods.

see G. C. Lang. 1985. Diabetics and Health Care in a Sioux Community.
Human Organization 4a(3):251 -260.

2

Beginning in late 1979, the Ft. Totten Public Health Service Clinic has
been one site of the National Indian Health Service Model Diabetes Project,
headed by Dr. Dorothy Gohdes, M.D., Indian Health Service Hospital, Albuquerque,
New Mexico. A visiting endocrinologist physician works with the registered
nurse, dietician, and project secretary to conduct screening programs, develop
educational materials that are appropriate to this community, and individually
work with patients and their families.
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THIS ISSUE

Tree) Mortality Amid Change In the US.:
Anthropological Roles

Many social science scholars and practitioners
contend that a priority professional concern should
be with the plight of people who are vicelms of
Imposed cnanges over which they have little
control, especially when these changes run counter
to their sense of meanings and interests. The
articles and commentary In this Issue focus on the
consequences of traditlonality amid change in the
United States, and what these challenges Imply fr..
anthropological practice.

Gretchen Chesley Lang gives attention to such
Issues In the case of Native American health In
North and South Dakota. She notes various ways
anthropologists' contributions should be helpful to
Indian health practitioners and policy there, and
thus promote constituents' welfare (although it
often does not work this way). Darlene Thomas
follows up with consideration of the deprmsing
employment patterns and problems of Native
Americans In several Western and Great Plains
states, and reflects on anthropological role implica-
tions in the larger context of the nation and profes-
sion. Barbara Yee and Peter Van Arsdale then
address adjustment problems of older Southeast
Asian women who have been recent immigrants to
the Westem U.S. The dynamics of their coping with
the dramatic charges which their families exper-
ience suggest additional avenues for ethical and
effective professional practice. Each of these cases
provide us with complementary insights on the
application of anthropology in the service of US.
subpopulations who, by virtue of traditions different
from dominant American ones, suffer from changes
not of their making and outside their sphere of
control.

In trommentary which follows, Howard Stein
sorts and expands on central concerns of applied
role performance in impressive synthetic fashion.
These thoughts In part summarize and reflect
various personal and small group discussions as well
as formal comments at recent IIPSfAA meetings,
and servo to illustrate the Insights that result from
meeting participation. The commentary section
also contains another installment of Susan Scott -
Stevens' `Tates of Chaos," wherein she ,.explores
several aspects of anthropological practice in her
most intriguing way.

Larry Van Horn's book review section this time
contains Muriel Crespi's review of Cultural
Conservation, edited by Jeffrey McNeely and David
Pitt; Peter Van Arsdale's review of John van
Willigen's Applied Anthropology, and George
Fulford's review of Campbell Grant's Rock Art of
the American Indian. Other content of the Issue
incmdes notes on the HPSfAA meetings last year
and what is anticipated for this coming Spring,
other association business notes, and some
observation: on the activities of our sister local
practitioner organization in Southern California.

7.3

Articles

CONTEMPORARY NATIVE AMERICAN HEALTH
ISSUES: HOW CAN ANTHROPOLOGISTS

cosnuBtrraTI

Gretchen Chesley Lanq 2
University of North Dakota

IntroduCtion

The stated goal of the 1976 Indian Health
Improvement Act (PL 94-432) was "the provision of
the highest possible health status to Indian people
while encouraging maximum Indian participation in
health programs" (Rhoades, cited in Senate Hearings
98-353,1983:3). The volumes of testimony collected
to justify reauthorization of this act during 1983 by
the U.S. Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs
( 43, 1984) from tribal leaders, tribal health per-
sonnel, and directors of varied Indian health-related
projects across the US. speak to on-going severe
needs in all aspects of health care in both reserva-
tion and urban Indian communities. These spokes-
people requested more funding and reinstatement of
funding that jus been cut, es well as policy changes
et all levels. Thu testimony was a highly personal
and emotional complement to the often obscure
governmental statistic regarding the status of
Indian and Alaskan Natii...lealth.

The purpose of this paper is to discuss from an
applied perspective some of the ways in which
anthropologists carrying out health-related research
in Indian communities may directly contribute to
on-going efforts in these communities to improve
health care. The anthropologist brings a holistic,
comparative and culturally relativistic approach,
and as en outsider, may have some perspectives and
resources that can be shared with the various "sub-
cultures" that are brought together in the complex
arena of health care. At the outset, the assumption
is being made that the majority of anthropologists
working with Indian people on health-related issues
would like their endeavors to benefit directly, or
Indirectly, these same people. In this paper, i -iii
draw icon experience and studies in the Northern
Plains region, specifically with respect to the
Dakota and I.akota (Sioux).

During the pest decade, mainstream health
workers have become increasingly aware of the
importance of understanding the social and cultural
dimensions of communities in which they work. The
curricula of medical and nursing programs ere
gradually Incorporating a cross-cultural perspective
in training their students. Likewise, Native Ameri-
can tribal and spiritual leaders are increasingly
outspoken m their assertion of traditional values
and incepts of well-being and health as they
critique mainstream medical assumptions and
practices. Situational factors such as poverty and
unemployment on reservations and o cities, inade-
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ries in health care delivery, and the fact the.
t. , great majority of health workersparticularly
in the higher echelonsare non-Indians, are realities
that complicate the issues. Successful health
programs necd more than additional personnel and
finances; they must be structured to include both
tribal (community) and clinical participation. The
Indian Self-Determination Act (P1. 93-638) of 1975
has set the stage for more tribal involvement in
community planning. Some reservation communi-
ties have started their Own clinics or have allowed
outside (non-Indian Health Service) clinics to pro-
vide health care. It will be increasingly important
fix Indian communities to assess and plan the
"medical landscape" that seems most appropriate.

In a /new of studies of health and healing in
Plains Inf. n societies, Hemnitzer (1910) pointed
out s lack of research regarding the present-day
Interaction of indigenous/traditional medical beliefs
and practices with mainstream hiomedicine. For
example, he cites Bean and Wood's (1969.20) paper
in which they observed that most studies of health-
related topics regarding California Indians have
examined the effects of European diseases on non-
European populations, and the relationship of popu-
lation density to ecological factors in native Cali-
fornia. Here critical areas of current health needs
of California Indian people have been neglected by
researchers. Kemnitzer's (1980) bibliography on
health research with Native Americans in the Plains
region reflects a similar focus in the literature.
studies that place, on the one hand, an emphasis
upon traditional religion and medicine, roles of
traditional healers, and some descriptions of
present-day religious orientations, and, on the other
hand, statistics compiled by the Indian Health
Service 1111S) and Bureau of Indian Affairs LIMA)
regarding health-related problems, often in mimeo-
graphed format.

During s study of diabetes, diet and- foci..
(1982-1984) at Devil's Lake Sioux Reservation in
eastern North Dakota, I became aware of several
modest approaches that an anthropologist might
take to directly contribute to existing health
programs. My study involved diabetic patients and
their families, the Tribal Health Office, the Tribal
Health Committee, and the Diabetes Program in the
HIS clinic. First, it became apparent that the
anthropologist has access to library materials that
are unfamiliar to most heaith care workers. Ironi-
cally, the fcw writings that directly bear upon
current health beliefs and practices and examine
community perspectives on health, illness and
health care delivery are frequently overlooked by
they. who potentially could find them valuable to
th > sp.-cific task, or for the desire for an over-all

lending of the community in which they are
working. Such materials may require "translation'

interpretation by the anthropologist to make
them useful for the types of concerns that physi-
cians, nurses, dietitians, snd health planners may
have. Second, the cultural/medical anthropoiog.st
may be able to work cooperatively with tribal
health personnel or with tribal and clinic personnel,
in efforts to assess commur "' needs ip heaith care,
'ommunity attitudes about existing health care

2 High Plains Applied Anthropologist

delivery and by assisting in proposal writing. I will
illustrate these approaches with several examples
below.

The Anthropologist as Library "...source Person

Publications written by anthropologists are
often confined to journals or monographs that do
not achieve high visibility to those working in health
care professions. Many of these writings are not
presented in a manner that would have practical
application to those in the health fields; the con-
cepts, language and organization of such works
differ from the literature of the hralth professions.
The types of materials that may be useful to those
involved in planning and /or delivering health care
includh ethnographies of the community (ec
comparable communities), older compendia of
traditional plants and foods, documents containing
earlier surveys of health conditions, physical
anthropological data, demographic features of the
community and chcnges or trends through time, and
dietary patterns and preferences. The following
example will-focus on sources of information that
relate to the health patterns of one reservation
community.

A number of anthropological studies touch upon
or address aspects of medical beliefs and practice/
among the Lakota people of Rosebud Reservation in
South Dakota. While these studies are useful to
those 'forking with other groups of Dakota and
Lakota, they are especially valuable for health
workers at Rosebud where ,he original studies were
conducted. Health care at Rosebud is faced with
severe problems, in part,clue to its remote location
and high rate of poverty.'

Grobsmith's contemporary ethnography, Lakota
of the Rosebud (1981), along with Albers` extensive
work with the Eastern Dakota at Devil's Lake
(1974), is one of the few contemporary social aid
cultural portrayals of the Sioux. Her integrution a.
fieldwork and historical mater,al on religious and,
by extension, medical beliefs and practices for the
communities on Rosebud Reservation, though not
written for this purpose, could well serve as
required reading by newcomers to the staff of the
hosotal and clinics.

An earlier study, based on fieldwork carried out
by a nurse-anthropologist Virginia Ford in 1966 at
the Rosebud Reservation, is available as an unpub-
lished issertation entitled "Cultural Criteria and
Determinants for Acceptance of Modern Med.
Theory and Practice among the Teton Dakota."
Ford identified four major community orientations
towards health and healing among Rosebud resi-
dents: the Yivip. eay, the Peyote Way, the Herbal
Medicine Way and ,he Modern Medicine Way of
dealing with il',sess. Ford's commitment to this
work was, ultimately, to assist a more effective
delivery of appropriate mainstream medical care to
meet the needs of the whole community, as well as
to develop a model for looking at intracommunity
variation in medical beliefs and practices. ARM ,gh
outdated in some aspects, her examination of socio-
cuiturai ,actors involved in individuals' selection of
traditional and mainstream healing .s an Insightful
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resource for present-day health workers` under-
standings.

Nurge (1970) drew upon her fieldwork on the
Rosebud Reservation, historical sources, and
government statistics to document significant
changes in Sioux diet and nutrition from pre-
reservation days (prior to 1868) through the recent
decades into the 1960's. She also examin the
traditional and on-going role of foods in social and
cultural life at Rosebud. This article remand the
most comprehensive documentation of dietary
change for any of the Northern Plains societies, and
can serve as a take-off point for further attempts
to examine the relationship between present-day
foodways and such contemporary conditions as
diabetes and °s nit:.

Two volumes Lasers 1980' of Father Buechel's
studies of native plants and their uses by Rosebud
people are valuable contributions to understanding
ethnobotany and the variety of native flora of the
region used in the traditional diet. However, as
other compendia of native plants and their rol s in
the pharmacopeia (such as Gilmore's classic docu-
mentation of plants used by Indian peoples of the
Upper Missouri [1919]), there are difficulties in
utilizing these materials for practical purposes.
Dieticians and others attempting to develop educa-
tional dietary materials that bring in "traditional"
or "Indian" recipes need more current understand-
ings of available 1'4..1 .. -s, popular recipes, and
require knowledg. e: community foodwayw that
today may center around a smaller repertoire of
native plant foods (cf. Brown and Mussell, eds. 1984,
Lang 1985). Most of the traditional dish.. served
today reflect the history of dietary modificai.on
and change in food preparation methods (Norge
1970, Bass and Wakefield 1974, Toma and Curry
1980, Lang 1982, 1985). A continuing reliance on
commodity foods by perhaps 85-90% of many reser-
vation populations is a sign.ficant consideration in
understanding dietary patterns and difficulties
Involved in following prescribed dietary regimens by
patients with chronic conditions. These collections
are valuable reminders of the plant and animal
resources of the past, and can serve as a Inekdrop
to present-day recipes that include traditional
ingredients.

The studies conducted at Rosebud reflect
different research objectives and styles. Ford and
Grobsmith both address intra-commun.ty variation,
the en= or "insider" rationales for medical choices
and they portray the complexities of contemporary
Lakota society and culture. Nurge and Rogers
provide information for specialized .or,cs in diet
and nutrition. to addition, two studies carried out
at Pine Ridge, west of Rosebud, should be noted.
Powers and Powers' (19841 analysis of the symt oldm
of the Oglala (Lakota) food system and Kemn..zer's
11976) examination of the Yuwipi healing ritual
present In -depth understandings cot cultural
meanings involved in foods and health.'

At an IHS diabetes Veining session for health
workers at the Rosebud Hospital held in 1)84, 1
found that of the approxlmate.y SO health workers
present (physicians, dieticians, LPN's, CHR's, RN's,
and dentists), only three acknowledged their

fam.liarity with Grobsmith's book, and no one was
aware of the other studies. A number of Individuals
were interested in obtaining the references, and it
is possible that these works will contribute to their
specific projects c.-.d to a more general under-
standing of the community.

Taken together, these works contain important
insights into Lakota culture, particularly what is
meaningful to Lakota people. They provide insights
into Lakota efforts to maintain health and to deal
with illness. For non-L. ate health workers, these
materials could be a stepping stone to working with
Lakota health workers for cuVurally-appropnate
efforts in areas such as dietary regimens, hospital
care, and health education approaches. These
writings provide a necessary counterpoint to survey
statistics, where the main purpose is often to justify
andice document program-related expenditures.
Ford and Grobsmith both emphasize individual
differences while presenting major themes in
Lakota culture, and both discuss the use of alterna-
tive heaLsg strategies and the rationales that
underly them.

Potential Anthropological Contributions
to Tribal Health Programs

Anthropologists may be able to work directly
w.th existing health projects in a number of ways.
In the remainder of this paper, I will suggest some
avenues for cooperative, community-based research
that have become apparent from a project con-
ducted at Devil's Lake Sioux Reservation in North
Dakota on patient and community perspectives of
diabetes and of the commonly-presdribed treatment
regimens (Lang 1982, 1985). Though the etiology
and characteristics of diabetes cannot be discussed
here, it should be emphasized that during the past
45 years adult-onset, or Type II, diabetes mellitus
has affected many Native American populat.ons
with prevalence rates 5 to 8 times higher than in
the total population (West 1978).

The majority of Native Americans are users of
mainstream medical care and, depending upon
individual and tribal traditions, may rely upon
additional or alternative practices to maintain
health or cure/alleviate illness. Large-scale data
compiled by the IHS have indicated areas of
improvement in health status over the past two
decades, notably a decrease in infant and maternal
mortality and a general decline in infectious
diseases (HEW 1978). The over-all profile of Native
American health has undergone changes that
resemble the larger society in that chronic condi-
tionsdiabetes, hypertension and heart disease,
along with obesityhave emerged as significant
health problems, in some cases disproportionately
higher in prevalence than among the tote: US.
population. The most critical example is diabetes
and its association with obesity (HEW 1978).

Between 1981 and 1983, with the cooperation
and assistance of the Tribal Health Committee, 20
families were located who were w.11ing to discuss
their ideas and perceptions of their condition with
me. Although I would not assume that diabetes is
the major concern of most families at Devil's Lake,
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diabetes as a new condition which affects Indian
people is a worry to residents. At present, the
prevalence of diabetes at Devil's Lake (based on the
number of diagnosed diabetics/total number sf
adults over 35) is 24% of adults over 35 years of age
(Diabetes Program, personal communication). As a
condition with potentialy severe complications,
diabetes requires day-to-day adherence to strict
medication and dietary regimens that often conflict
with existing food preferences, food preparation
methods, meal scheduling and larger aspects of
foodways. As I talked with the families and the
often elderly diabetics, conversations turned invar-
iably from diabetes and diabetic diets to foods,
traditional food, then to history and politics as
recalled or recounted to them by members of older
generations.

Diabetics and their families were well-informed
about the oletary requirements and had a clear
understanding of their medical history (cross-
checking with biomedical records showed 95% of
patients tad accurate figures for weight, height,
type of medication, and ideal body weight as
recommended by their physician or the dietician/.
As shown in other studies of compliance by diabe-
tics (Eckerling and Kohn 1984) compliance with
medication schedules was more successful than
compliance with dietary regimens. Furthermore, on
the whole, patients did not feel that they were as
overweight as suggested by health workers, people
at Devil's Lake associate bigness with well-being
and health. The majority of Devil's Lake patients
said candidly that they did not use the diet educa-
tion materials and that they did not try to follow
the meal plans. Dietary preferences, social and
symbolic aspects of foods as well as situational
factors (such as expense, and the reliance on com-
modity foods as dietary components) mitigated
against adherence. There was also a more oblique-
ly-expressed but strongly-held conviction that
diabetes was a product of "white man's foods", and
was one more onslaught from the coming of Euro-
peans. Older people spoke eloquently of an ideal-
ized pastin pre-reservation daysin which Dakota
were endowed with health and strength.

in contrast, the general impression of non-
Indian health workers about these patients was
that: I) they did not understand the instructions
and explanations given at the clinic, thus there we-
a need for more educational Materials, a

2) patients were not really concerned with V .ir
condition, as evidenced by lack of dietary and
weight control measures. The Indian Health Service
Clinic no the Devil's Lake Sioux Reservation is one
site in a natiolial Five-Sites Diabetes Project, the
Diabetes Program Office is an unusual special
resource for a reservation, and its health workers
have attempted to dexjgn their health care to meet
Dakota patient needs.° Individualized dieta. , plans
have been designed to reflect food preferences,
scheduling of patient visits is flexible, and home
visits have been given a high priority. The nurse,
consultant endocrinologist, dietician, and LPN have
taken a comprehensive approach to each patient's
whole health picture; the Diabetes Program is
increasingly serving as an initial contai.t point oy
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diabetic patients for non-riiabetes related com-
plaints.

The tribal concern and involvement with com-
munity health appears to be increasing. The present
Tribal Health Director, a Dakota woman originally
from the community and in charge of all tribal
health programs, has taken on the role of patient
advocate with respect to the clinic. She is inter-
ested In a more community-based approach to
preventative medicine and an up-grading of health
care delivery. With her leadership, there is the
potential for a more active Tribal Health Commit-
tee on this reservation in the future.

Anthropologists carrying out research that
involves aspects of health and illness that bears
upon community health can coli,ribute to the seeds
of the Tribal Health Office or :he Tribal Health
Committee (composed of community people) in a
number of ways. These may incl.idel I) presenting
preliminary findings or the conclusions of their
study to the Tribal Health Committee, 2) providing
a written summary of the background information
used in their study ( wh.ch is often basic, but
requires time and effort to obtain). Such informa-
tion can be a surprisingly .aluable resource for
grant proposals for continuat. of on-going
programs or for new health-relate ograms; 3) the
sharing of recommendations for pr..,ectr that can be
carried out by the tribe itself or by cooperation of
the tribe and the clinic personnel. Since community
health issues arc part of the "business" of both the

Hetith Service Clinic and the Tribal Health
Office, there should be great potential for coopera-
tive efforts to address particular areas of concern.
public awareness and education regarding current
health problems, e.g., diabe.es, heart disease,
obesity, alcohol-related problem, nutrition and
diet. The anthropologistas an "outsider" in many
instances may be able to draw attention to areas
where these two organizations might work together.

Conclusion

Anthropologistsboth cultural and medical
with ethnographic skills and objectives related to
health issues in Native American communities have
choices to make in their research approach. Given
the tenor of Native American communities regard-
ing research, and given the objectives of the Indian
Self-Determination Act, the most feasible position
is to work with the Tribal Health Committee or its
equivalentin urban areas it may be a community
health council to carry out research on matters of
direct concern to them" (Borrero et al. 1982.130).
This approach is a form of what has been called
"action" anthropology (cf. Tax 1958.17, Clifton
1970.106) or "advocacy" anthropology (Schensul
ins, Schensul and Borrero 1982) and may involve
tine coitection of data to support community-based
objectives in cooperation with community. people.
At times, this may place the anthropologist in a
position of possible opposition to existing
institutions and procedures and may be perceived as
a kind of gross-roots effort for change.

At prr.cnt, perhaps a more relevant model for
large-sca.e research with a community orientation
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is the Hispanic Health Council Project In Hartford,
Connecticut, that involves anthropologists in data
collection, training of community researchers,
service and advocacy In a single program. This
nationally-funded project was directed towards
impacting on service systems through service to
individual clients (Schensul and Borrero 1982). In
the Hispanic Health Council Project, an integrated
approach began with research data related to a high
prevalence of one recognized condition, otitis media
(middle ear infection) (Borrero et al.r9i27-6TE.
With community support, a major baseline survey
was conducted that led to subsequent studies of
birth control method preferences and ways in which
people handled crisis events (for both physical and
mental illness). In terms of long-term change the
Council identified sectors of the mainstream health
system that were sympathetic to their objectives
(sften to serve their own best interests) and has
worked on cooperative projects with these sectors
to tailor health care delivery to the needs and
preferences of the Puerto Rican community.

Anthropologists are in a position to try to
understand the workings of a community along with
an important sector such as health care delivery,
that for rural reservations generally means the
Indian Hes Ith Service. Topper (1985) has cogently
pointed out that anthropological research and
research 'firdings often go unnoticed or ignored by
policymakers at higher levels. Topper (1985:2)
states that it is riot enough to understand the
"general and non-accountable" relevance of the
community medical belief system and expect that
the health care system will respond to our efforts.
He elaborates:

So what is it that we must do to gam access?
The answer is really quite sample, we must learn
their system. We must view our colleagues in
medicine and psychology as members of a

cultural system, and we must -iudy that system
as we would study any other. We must become
familiar with their beliefs and values, their
myths and rituals, their language, their cultural
knowledge, and their behavioral repertoires.
And we must understand all of these in the
context of the environment in which they exist
(1985:2).

Athough Topper is making points that are of
crucial importance in the larger training and
development of medical anthropologists, he reminds
us that to make the existing (often overlooked)
literature relevant, to highlight areas for improved
health care delivery, to assist health care workers
in developing culturally and situationally appro-
priate programs, anthropologists have to learn about
the ways in which the mainstream medical system
operates in the community. Therefore, the anthro-
pologist interested in contributing to community-
based programs involving health care of necessity
must know the existing system and how to be a
"translator" between the two

For many of us, the words of the Sioux writer
Vine De lona's (1969) beat-seller, Custer Died For

YourSinn still echo in our ears: anthropologists are
wort of plague, seasonal (summers), and we
best make ourselves absent. However, in Deloria's
(1970) second book, We Talk, You Listen, there is
the s-ggestion that anthropologists and others with
various research/technical skills essentially be
drawn upon to serve specific needs, or objectives, as
communities define them. It is suggested here that
antlutpologists with a wide variety of expertise and
research Interests may be able to contributein
small or large waysto health issues as they are
perceived and formulated at the community level.
Whether the anthropologist is drawing upon valuable
existing resources or adding to understandings of
communities through additional work, the real
challenge is in conveying the resultsto both com-
munity-tribal structures and to those working in the
mainsteam health care settingsin culturally
appropriate ways.

NOTES

I. An abbreviated version of this piper was
presented at the ..nnual Plains Anthropology
Conference, 17-20 October, 1984, Lincoln, NE,
as part of symposium entitled "Issues Con-
cerning Contemporary Native People of the
Plains."

2. Gretchen Chesley Lang, Ph.D., is with the
Department of Anthropology, University of
North Dakota, Grand Forks, ND 582C1.

3. The bill for reauthorization of the Indian Health
.Care Amendments was vetc d by President
Reagan on 19 October 1984 (National Indian
Health Board (NIIIB) Health Reporter 3(13-
14)). Although HIS funding and services will
continue, the "new initiatives" contained in the
bill will be lost (NIIIB 3(13-141:2-3, 1984). As a
"protected program," the IHS will unoergo
budget cats under Gramm-Rudman legislation
(NIIIB Health Reporte- 4(2), 1986).

4. The Five Sites of the Diabetes Evaluation and
Treatment Project of the MS (U.S. Public
Health Service) include the Claremore,
Winnebago, Sakaton, Albuquerque and Ft.
Totten (Devil's Lake) Service Units. These sites
are located eitOtIS where diabetes has become
an arm.easing health problem among Native
Ame.mans, and where there was e i existing IHS
facility that served a significant proportion of
that population. The project director is Dr.
Dorothy Gohdes, MD, IHS Hospital, Albuquer-
que, NM.

5. Ilagey (19841, a nuise anthropologist, has ana-
lyzed a collaborative effort between the
Faculty of Nursing, University of Toronto, and
Ojibway and Cree in Toronto, to understand and
draw upon traditional meanings and metaphors
surrounding illness, especially diabetes. This
article demonstrates the possibilities for coop-
erative efforts in cross-cultural communication
in which participants creatively integrate
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medical belief systems for a :comets objective.
Ilagey, as well as Judkins (1978), has pointed
out the subtle and complex factors involved in
perceptions of cause of illness and of treatment
Strategies.

6. The Rosebud Reservation health care delivery
system was highlighted in the NOVA television
documentary "Crisis In Indian Health" (first
aired in the spring, 1984). An article originally
in the Washington Post vividly featured some of
the difficulties (aced by Rosebud residents as
users of medical services (NIIII3 Health
Reporter 3(13 -14): 16-21, 1984).
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Native America pOpulauons are increasingly being confronted
wet luaher prevalence rates of chronic conditions, sometimes
referred to as "diseases of modennution." such as obesity, On.
hcles.hfPenensiortandeoronuy artery disease. Dawes mellitus
tine Ili has emerged during the past four decades as a major
health woven. Compliance with diabetic lherapeunc legman is
difficult for all dubs-tin 0.1 Eckert ing and Kohn 19845 In Native
Amencan communities, it IS impotent foi non Natne Ammon
health waters 10 obtain an undemanding of the social traditions
and eultaral meanings of behaviors that will be affected by her
amine regimens This paper examines perceptions of diabetes
and prescribed thenpeutic regimens by dubs-ins and then families
in a Sown corn m untty. Viewl on foods. diet. nd the chtlerychange
that has accused owl the past century and a hair may help explain
patients acknowledged low compliance with &gene diets A dis
unction is made between way back foods and contemporary

Indult foods. Saul and symbolic ascent of preicnt-day toad -
ways may be drawn upon by dieticians and health workers to
promote wanness of the potential benefits of lowervalone diets
The roles of recce Diabetes Program at the Indian Health Set
vice One and of the Tribal Health Office are considered with
respect to developing community.based health objectives

Key waves. diabetes, dietary change. Indian health

Diabeie. is an increasing health problem fin many Nati. c
Amen ans This papa will examine diabetes and diabetes
management on the Devil's Lake Sloan Reservation from
the perspectives of the community. dtabettcs and then ram
Cites, and a Diabetes Program of the Indian Health Service.
It is suggested that kw Sioux diabetics difficulties with I a
scnbed treatments, dietary regimens in panicutai, stem from
political and ideological factors as well as from economic
and situational factors. The Sioux view the underlying sauce
of diabetes as another development in the maim lifestyle
changes that they have undergone. especially donna the past
century of reservation life.

In recent review of research on health and healing among
Native Americans of the Plains region. Kemnitret t1989.
272) pointed out a lack of reponed research on present-day
health issues in then social and cultural context, In panic ulan,
he urrd study of the relationship between indigenous and
nal systems and Western medicine and health care delivery.
Health educators are becoming increasingly aware of the its
ponantx of understanding the medical belief systems of
their clients, and Native Americans are increasingly vocal in

that assertion of traditional aloes and concepts of well-
being and health as they critique Western medical assump
tions and practices Yet situational factors, including poveny
and unemployment on reservationS, inadequacies in Western
health care delis ery, and the fact that a great majority of
health workers an the higher echelons are nonIndians. are
realities that complicate the tunes. Successful health pro-
grams will need to be structured to include both tribal and
chnieal paninpation if objectives of the Indian SelfDeter-
minaticn Act legislated in 1975 (P.L. 93.638) are to be re
aced in the area of health care and preventative medicine.

During the past several decades. diabetes mellitus Type II,
also known as non-insulin dependent diabetes of maturity-
onset diabetes, has emerged as a major health problem for
many Native Amenean populations from vinual nonexis
tenet 50 )ears ago (Eaton 1977; Knowler et al. 1983; West
1974, 1978). An examination of Indian and Native Alaskan
health statistics for the past 25 years (1955-1979 for which
summaries are available [cf. U.S Department of Health,
Education and Welfare 1978.1-2)) reveals significant im-
provements in certain areas, particularly in the area of nom-
muntcable disease and maternal and infant mortality rates,
but increasing prevalence of and mortality due to diabetes,
hypenen .on, alcoholism, suicide and homicide. As a result
of hearings in the mid1970s of the National Commission
on Diabetes, and in response to an increasing prevalence rate
of diabetes to rates five to eight times the 5% US. allraces
rate (Eaton 1977), a Model Diabetes Evaluation and Treat-
ment Project with Five Sites was developed through the In-
dian Health Service (IHS) at Headquarters West. Albuquer
que.' The present research was carried out at ore of these
sites on the Devils Lake Sioux Reservation in eastern Nonh
Dakota, where the Ft. Totten HIS Clinic is located.

During the past twoandahalf year I have been collecting
information regarding nealth beliefs and practices, food be
fiefs and dietary preferences, with a particular interest in how
they bear upon an understanding of diabetes and diabetes
management by diabetics and their families. Funhermore,
two objectives centered on 't AIM are for diabetes: I) to
examine the approach and role of the Diabetes Program in
the context of the larger socioeconomic and cultural features
of the reservation community, and 25 to address some of the
ways in which such a program may meet some of its long-
term objectives regarding diabetes prevention and manage
ment in this community. With the approval of the Tribal
Health Committee and cooperation of die Diabetes Program,
I have carried out home interviews and have made on-going
home visits with a study group of 20 diabetics and their
families. I have also interviewed and talked with a broad
range of residents of the rnervatton, and have participated

vanuus cu.rnunity evcnts and celebrations. During this
time I have had an opponunity to see the development and
tht growth of the Diabetes Program, and have likewise ob-
served an increasing tribal awareness of diabetes a maim
health concern In spite of this recognition of du s as a
health problem by tribal leaden and health care workers. I
du nut pretend that diabetes is the main concern of most
people in then daily laves. howevei, it may be useful to took
at the Lnabetes Program as a case study in which largo health
care issues as they relate to patient population, the mho'
structure, and to the clinic are brought together.
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Diabetes and the Deaf 5. Lake Sioux

The mereasing prevalence ol diabetes among the Sioux
refluis a larger trend among many Nonh Arnencan Indian
Populations, and more broadly, non-Western populations in
diverse parts of the world. Indigenous populations in Om.
ma. Austialia. Arne*, and pans of Asia are increasingly seen
to have high rates for diabetes (West 1974, 1978) In a cross
cultural study of diabetes prevalence rates. Eaton (1977) has
attempted to demonstrate the relationship between this in.
crease and several factors in the major lifestyle changes of
modernization: I) reduced energy expenditures of individ
teals whose lives have become more sedentary, and often
urban: 2) the change from a diet high in fiber and unrefined
carbohydrates to a diet high in refined carbohydrates and
sugar and low or fiber: and 3) stress due to acmilturation.

Though comprehensive epidemiological studies base not
been conducted, it is estimated that more than 20% of Native
Amen= s over the use of 35 on reservations in South
and North Dakota have diabetes (Diabetes Program 1982,
Brousseau et al. 1979). which may well be an underesuma
UOIL At the Devil's Lake Sioux Reservation, a crude prey
silence rate based on the number of diabetics 'wet 35 years
of age (N I63) with respect to the tout Popula ion over 35
Yeats (N 657) shows 24% of the population as having di-
abetes or impaired glucose tolerance (Indian Health Service
1933).

From the viewpoint of health personnel, once diabetes is
diagnosed the primary task IS to regulate blood sugar levels.
Standard prescribed regimens include, depending upon pa
tient's condition. 1) stnct dietary regulation. 2) dietary reg-
ulation along with oral medication, or 3) dietary regulation
along with Insulin. Obesity is very often associated with the
onset of diabetes and, though the exact relationship between
obesity., od body insulin performance is unclear (Keen et al.
1979, Wt it and Kalbficisch 1971). it has been dmonstrated
that for t se mrjonty of nevdy.daagnosed cases of Type II
diabetes, weight reduction may vintheanny reduce or alle
vote symptoms and the possible complications (Maurer
1979). Thus patients arc usually instructed to reduce their
calorie intake, to exemse, to carefully schedule mealtimes
and to measure correct propomong of carbohydrates, pro
teins and fats in their diets.

The Sioux have a high rate a obesity; an informal survey
of 100 walk-in patients showed 60% of all "lime patients to
be 20% or more overweight (bated on ht.lwgt,. Metropolitan
Life Insurance Tables 19110) and a survey of 100 diabetics
showed 82% to be 20% or more overweight (Butts 1980 '
'Me dime= emnatod a high caloric intake and an 'mom
panyug low physical actisiri pa. or many of the older
overweight diabetic indivtduals, ranging from 2.500-4.500
caJonesiday. To date. 24.hour recalls or observan onai.me a.
torment e .taey makes have not lien systematically earned
out, nor may slut procedure be feasible to do at the present
came, except es a method for some individual dietary coun-
seling by the dietician.

Of the 20 dubeues in the study population, nine were on
insulin and dietary regimens, ten were on out hypoglycemic
agents and dietary regimens. Ina one was on a dietary reg
men alone (this was representrive of the distribution ol the

tnerapies for the larger diabetic population of t All di-
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abetics were precise about their most recent blood sugar read
Inas. WSW,' body weight. and medical histones las cross.
chested wan their medical records), and indicated a Njular
schedule for taking prescribed medications Yet the majonty
II) vu' 20) slated that they did not follow the dietary

though they all indicated their knowledge of the
basic 'rules" they should follow in food selection and menu
planning. Food preferences. expense, and lack of time in a
large household were the most frequently given reasons for
lack of ce;.ipliance.

Diabetics and r.on 'diabetics alike expressed their feelings
about being overweight candidly ..they "like to feel full," or
"Indian people like to eat a lot," and relate this back to hard
times in the past. People do not voice a concern about their
body weuht, though diabetics are more sensitive to the change
from a formerly thinner population, recalling their parents
and grandparents. Two patients who lost 20 or more pounds
said that other family members discouraged any further weight
loss. saying that the patients looked "sick " With one excep
tion. diabetics (N 19) were precise about their weight
tory. present weight and the number of pounds that they
were advised to lose. Of these IS patients, 12 indicated
despite recommendation, v lose weightthat their current
weight was "about right," ...le 7 patients indicated that they
were trying to reduce. In general, Dakota people today as-
sociate bigness and heaviness with a some of well -being and
health.

As all dieticians and health workers know, corn phi nee wi th
such day.today (and often life-long) diabetic regimens is
difficult for many patients (ef Dacup and Meleis 1982: M-
uting and Kohn 1984. Haynes et a 1979. Sackett and Hams
1976) Furthermore, compliance may be complicated by fae-
iors of poverty (Koss et al. 1969. Roth 1969. Suchman 1965)
and by cultural factors when patients are of a different back
ground from the mainstream medal are providers (liar-
wood 1981. Mechanic 1972, Snow 1974), Illness. as distin
pushed from disease. is strongly Influenced by culture, and
is pan ol a social system of shared meanings and rules for
behavior (Kleinman et al. 1978.252). Thus, cultural orien
cation may influence the ways in which illness is presented.
how care is evaluated by the patient, and how one cares for
oneself(Foster and Anderson 1978.251, lacinman et al 1978
252).

The Dear's Ldke Siour

HISTORICAL BACKGROUND, Present-day residents of the
Devil's Lake Sioux Reservation in east-central North Dakota
are, in the main, descendants of the Eastern and Middle of
the three major divisions of the Dakota or Sioux people
(Feraca and Howard 1963, Howard 1960), Though elderly
residents at Devil's Lake today do not recall specifies about
their forebears' locations in the pre.reservation Period, they
voice clear and often idealired ii rat of the lifestyle and well
being of then ancestors in the prereservation and preEu
roman past. The Middle Division of Yanktonais and Yank
ion peoples moved into the central Missouri River parklands
by the seventeenth century, while the majority of the Eastern
Dakota Divisionthe Santeeremained in Minnesota until
the middle . the nineteenth century The traditional sub
sistente patterns in the woodlands centered around hunting,
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fishing. collecting wild plants, and the minimal raising of
corn, beans, and squash along the oven and takeshores of
Minnesota (Pond 1660-1167. Skinner 1919.107, et. Boned
1960 and Landes 1968 for summaries and additional infor-
mation). By the late eighteenth century and brit hall of the
nineteenth century. wars with the Ojibwa. white settlement
(Eastman 1849) aiong with outbreaks of smallpox and ehol-
era (Meyer 1967.69) and confinement to Indian temtones
within Minnesota contributed to extreme poverty and stand.
ship. During these years the Eastern Dakota, including the
Sisseton and Wahpeton bands of the Santee. continued to
join up with the Yanktonsis and other groups in the Dakotas
for large summer buffalo hunts, but their cis erall subsistence
pattern remained the fall deer hums, trapping, and the cot.
lecuon of plant foods. especially wild nee. maple syrup and
the prairie turnip (Haberman 1978. Landes 19110) Bole.
Lamm (1983.:26) has recently argued that Eastern Dakota
Involvement in the fur trade made it possible for them to
acquire horse* and partietpatt in the bison hunting economy
of the Plains beginning as catty as the seventeenth century
and continuing into the nineteenth century. Utilization of
the prairie resources farther to the west is carefully docu
mented by times extenstve(1970) article on the traditional
and contemporary diet of the Sioux.

The Doll's Lake Sioux Reservation Treaty of 18 67 in-
corporated member oftheCuthead bends of the b an ktonais.
aswellas Eastern Dakota Sisseton and Wahpeton bend mem-
bers. The Annual Room from the reservation superinten.
dents to the Commissioner of Indian Affairs 080..19041
and other offin reports (cf. Meyer 1907) portray conditions
on the Devil's Lake Stout Reservation in the years following
11167. These records document the effort to conven the Da.
Lou to filming through the distribution of rations, seed.
farming equipment (albeit often in poor repair or outmoded).
and bvestock. Meyer (1967.239) points out that attempts to
encourage farming were relatively successful during the first
IS years. in put due to efforts of Indian Agents McLaughlin
and Cram sie (Meyer 1967.234). but an Inadequate supply of
equipment. small annual government appropnations, and
severe droughts and grasshopper invasions contnbuted to
downhill slide. The majonty of residents in the 1890s found
themselves almost completely dependent upon government
rations consisting of green coffee. dned tea. sugar. flour. salt
Pork. and some handouts of beef.

The early decades of reservation life were more successful
than what was to follow during the Ent ball of the twentieth
century. Fracuonaluauon of Individual allotments became
an inereasirg complication in the use or tease 01 properties.
Droughts and the general economic depression of the 1931s
led to an increasing poverty including food shortages and
continuing reliance on government rations. These conditions
continued after WWII into the l9501. It n of these deci.d es
that older Persons speak most vividly today in the 198th.
the yore In which they were young adults and tuning to
raise their families. They bitterly recall long walks in the
coldest winter with concerns about no automobile trans.
potuuon. whether or not ow supplies (often the mainstay
was potatoes) would tau the cvinier, keeping abreast ol the
need for firewood and fresh water, and cop.ng wash increasing
aleoho related problems and diseases wen as pneumonia.
tuberculosis, and influenza.
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TIlL RLSCR) AVON COMMUNITI Al ['PULA') The De
AI s Lake Sioux Tnbe today has an enrollment of approti
mutely 3,100 individuals, the majonty of w hom reside in the
four - county region within (he onpnal reservation bound
ants, Included in this figure are the approximately I S% of
ant tnbal membership who currently live outside the mem
mown), According to Bureau of Indian Affairs figures, in
dividual Indian and tribal holdings presently total 54.00C
acres i..2% cu the original reservation acreage), though almost
half of the usable acreage is leased to non Indian ranchers
and fanners. According to Meyei (196' 220. the onginal
settlement pattern on the resery anon was five of six main
encampments, by the t890s agents had encouraged a relo
cation to individual fouling plots Albers (19'4 1811 points
out that kinship clusters were mainuined and developed
dunng this penod and were (he basis for a variety of social
and ceremonial associations Dunng the past 30 years new
government housing has replaced more than half of the log
homes and small frame house> that acre dispersed across
the reservation. This shift of housing from a rural settlement
pattern to concentrated areas of single and multiple unit
dwellings has been blamed by oldei residents as the cause of
what they see as more social problemv trouble making by
young people, trampling of gardens, more nom, and more
automobile traffic. One elderly spokeswoman sees the in
crease in diabetes along with these problems as a result of
stress caused by crowding into new residennal areas

Preseru-day Dakota families are lege, and households frc
quenti, include members of the extended family, represent
mg three generations with perhaps two or more adults with
sev ere children each in (he m iddle oration Grandparents
provide an extremely important role in the over all economic
and emotional support of these extended families, serving a s

home base (or babysttung, with long term and some
limes pemunent care .d grandchildren Oldei women are
often in charge of evoke., e urge daily meal for household
members and other rein, and it is common for a me
meal to be served to *dn..- ,ple each day in many house
holds. Individual and family Aorta o(affinal, tons/new'
eat and friendship ties extend Ix and the reservation bound
ary. the original band, or inhai .J, vision In an extensive
ethnohistoncal and ethnographic auu.,su of the structure
and composition of the Devil's Lake Sioux community, Al
hers (1974) has described pre.reservation and contemporary
social, systems linking Dakota throughout all of the Plains
region Such alliances and flexible support systems are rein
forced and renewed today through such mechanisms a% gi v e
away s held at powwows. naming ceremonies, memorials and
mini ovations lush as the Sun Dance in which people leavel
to distant communities for often lengthy stays Dunng the
summei many families frequently travel by cal ful visits and
weekend powwow celebrations in These distant places There
art also special fnend ship bonds and Wise kin relationships
that further reinforce sharing and support between individ
tuts and kin groups. Numerous school. church, and other
community functions draw people together at all limes of
the yew. Food plays a central rule in each level of intent non,
and is one of the most important elements of hospitalirs at
both the family and community level

Today, most homes are mu ipped with modem. bu t modem
appliances, including propane or electric stoves. Indoor
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plumbing. refrigerators (and occasionally freezers). Lel ision
sets and radios. Few homes have such conveniences as dish-

ashcrs or automatic washing mach iaes and o..oers. By 114n
dards of the larger American society, the majority of families
at Devil's Lake reflect a pattern of rural poverty In 1982.
62% of adults between ages 18-64 were unemployed (Bureau
of Indian Affairs 1983). nearly one-third of those cr ,cloyed
have an annual income of less than $5,000 (Grind Forks
Herald. 4 March 1984). Here. I will simply mfficate some of
the small realities of daily life by mentioning factors such as
unpredictable or no a% affable transportation in a harsh cli-
mate, not having a telephone, numerous breakdowns to ap-
plia nen such as electric pumps for wells. pl umti nit. and other
items of technology that are expensive to have repatred, and
long waits at government and tribal offices and often at the
clinic Tribal leaders and the Tribal Health Committee are
especially concerned with recent cutbacks n guvernment and
tribal positions at all leech, a high prevalence of alcohol
related problems, and the challenge of maintaining and im
proving program started during the late tonics and early
se, enties such as elderly housing, the nursing home. the ha..-
way house, and a family counseling center

Tradttronal Foods and Traditional Medicine

FOODS A%D DIET. Among the Dakota today at Deed s
Lake. a few older people collect and prepare the food plants
tha. were once abundan. the wooded hills and open prairies
in this region Others indicate an interest and nostalgia in
such "way brck" (Lang 1982) foods. and try to obtain them
from friends or relatives for special occasions. The items
most frequently mentioned include prairie te.s.tos
chokethemes (sham pith j. buffalo bemes (marine nu pate).
wild onion upshot). June bemes or Saskatoons (nipaauka),
led plums 0.ateuahr, add artichokes tpanghat). wild rise
ipsin) brought over from Minnesota, meat prepared as prin..
mican. venison stew, and occasionally rabbis Some families
raise "1r 3tan" tom (Kamnahesa), parching the kemets for
later use in soups and stews Ethnobotanies{ reports and
compendia of native foods and their uses show tr.- broad
range of usable plants that acre used for food and in the
Pharmacopeia (Densmore 1928, Gilmore 1177, IN urge t 9:U.
Rogers 1980, Vogel 1970) Today, older medicine men and
sonic elderly women and men know these resources, but in
general only a few of the above-listed items appear in tra-
ditional' .neals these are the prairie turnip added to stews.
corn soup. chokecherry balls, plum jars, 3 berry soup Buf-
falo and venison or beefalo art use.. major stews for

accastons such as social dances, school programs. me-
mortal ceremonies, naming ceremonies, of sponsored din-
ners put on by families for relatives and friends during visits
or celebrations

When ',eked about ptesena.4.4 foods and met, people in-
,,artably turned the con version to the tradisional plants and
wilt) line of the post, th:r. to a commentary on white man s
foods 'in contrast to these former foods, and then to history
and polnics as reca: and interpreted The cause and in-
crease of diabetes in particular is associated with this a retry
charge to "canned and store bought foods. and these mod-
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ern mods are descnbed as howl) poisoning us, as spoiled.
and as unhealthful These traditional foods were part of a
lifestyle when people livid to be 100 and weren t sick with
the diseases we near tboui now like cancer, heart disease and
diabetes, one elderly woman said. This same idea was vowed
by many others in conversations about diet.'

A distinction should be made between the wild plant and
game foods that are ,tracd as traditional foods( way back
and the foods that are identified as -Indian. such as fry
bread or rich beef stews, and often served at Indian' oc-
tastons. Whenever possible, these Indian dishes moor-
porate traditional ingredients, such as buffalo meat or prairie
tunups used in stews. and can be seen as having an important
role in social occasions that affirm community and Indian
identity as well as serving as symbols of a nonEuropean
pass

contemporary dietary preference-son the Devil s Lake Sioux
Reservanon.as those des Jibed by Nurse t 19701 for the Rose-
bud Lakota. reflect the history of the resonation period and
the years of government rattans and. more recently, go, ern-
mem commodity foods. The bane starch food is the potato,
and if people have gardens. potatoes and com are the primary
food plants, followed by onions. squash. occasionally turnips
and carrotsall foods that can be dried or stored an cellars
for the winter. Commodity foods are used by an estimated
834.-90% of the households. allotted on a per capita basis
(personal eommunhation) and provide canned meats. veg-
etables. fruits packed in hen) syrup macaroni, rice. vege-
table shortening (substituted for lard), and flour, sugar, sal.,
and peanut butter. Fry bread, pan bread, and oven -baked
bread and rolls, fried potatoes and bacon. ens, rich soups
and stews (preferably beef) and sweet rolls, cakes, donuts,
and souhies die main components of large family meanalong
with canned vegetables ana fruits. The food groups that are
underrepresented in diets are usually green leafy vegetables
and flesh fruits. Diabetics stressed the cliffieulty of following
low nine dtabelt,dlet1.hieh they described as including
unfamiliar, disliked or expensive foods.

MeenetisL Accounts ol traditional Dakota religious beim,
and practices have primarily centered on the Teton Oaks,
t% astern) groups, with emphasis the most dramatic et
the seven sacred rituals. the Sun Dance terrobsmith 1981,
Hassock 1964. Liberty 1980 (cf. review of Sun Dance schol-
arshipl. Powers 1975. Walker 1980. Wisner 19121. The East-
ern Dakota share many of the basic assumptionsand ideology
that underlie the tradniunal religious system (Landes 1968.
Lowie 1913, Lynd 1864, Skinner 1919). yet there is no com-
prehensive examination of Eastern Dakota religion in its
axial and cultural context Layne 0913). in a discussion of
dense associations. suggests less formal organization and
elaboration of practices among the Eastern Dakota at Sis-
seton and Den l's Lake Reservations than was found among
Western Dakota societies. Historical impressions and de-
scriptions ol Lamm Dakota in Minnesota before the reser-
vation penal are likewise differentiated iron me Teton High
Plains cultural patterns

The history Ws. hnstian missionuatton. the length of time
and isnailun on the Plains. and historical tutors such as
Ann h bands wet, settled tan panhular reser, ms and the



79

more recent presence or absence of ntual specialists in com-
munion (there are no recOpized medicine men at Devil's
Lake today) are contributing factors in shaping individuals'
parucipauon in traditional religion. Crobsnoth s (1980 des
scripuon of the highly complex and divers.: ways in watch
individuals and rauelles are involved in both traditional ana
Christian religions at the Rosebud Reservauon is applicable
to the comas un rat the Lake Reservation. At Devil s
lake. I have aiSo found that people vary in their religious
one ntations. many people emphast.c their Catholicism. yet
are most knowledgeable about Dakota beliefs and practices.
a few families arc committed members of the Native Amer-
ican Church; some call themselves "traditionalists" and are
actively engaged in pipe ceremonies and are called upon for
singing at events such as memorial ceremonies which iecoare
knowledge that any do not possess today. some individuals
are skeptical about the present-day medicine men s power
as opposed to the past powers of the 'holy men and women
imcasa *Worn and winyon wrikam and the medicine men
and women cpejiaa Kiceisa and mars tnnywo. These roost
specialists are distingutshed partly by their healing methods
(cf. Powers 1975). with the use of supernatural power versus
the used herbal medscines and a knowledge of specific med-
ical techniques.

At present. a number of residents at the Lake Re-
servation tow ellongdistancsto Yuwipi healing ceremonies
gel. hemnirte r 976) farther west, a number of middle-aged
men are currently involved in meal lodge ntuai and pun-
ficauon for rtsion-quesung and participation in the Sun Dance
held at Mel in western South Dakota. Personal -social net-
works bring people at Devil s fake into the target Dakota
society that exists throughout the Plains. and a main reason
for Intel ISJO participate in ceremontai and social occasions
(Albers 1974).

With respect to health and healing. present -day ntual spe-
cialists, as those of the past, stress the unity of mind-body
in an individuals well-being and state of health. kemmun
(1980) has generals ed for Plains cultures that "disease (is)
vs evrto as a consequence of brtakma a spins - imposed taboo
At Devil s Lake. older tradmonalou ed, that disease may
result along with other misfortune. as el not keeping

a promise ge g, neglecting to hobo n dial ceremony
for one who is deceased after intends:, iv, au this, or to not
inflow obligations understood in a vision. ...h as taking up
a sin ntual calling). In a related sense, disease w seen to result
from leading a 'bad 11(c, morally and smn,diiii. Sorcery
does not appear to be perceived as a specific cause of illness.
though older people enjoy recounting instances in which
powerful medicine was used in gambling, romantic pur-

suits and sexual manipulation, and 'men:nes in causing a
person 10 be soscepuble to illness or failing in energy. The
effects of such 'bad medicine must be reversed with the
intervention of a ntuft specialist.

People at Devil s Lake are womed about the increase in
diabetes. Though understanding of dsaoctes as a disease de-
fined by the Western medical profession vanes irum indi-
vidual to individual, most people include Western desc op-
tions and explanations in statements such as diabetes runs
in our family or diabetes maned when I became over-
weight On another level, there are perceptions that extend

duo broader :aims se, erai areas rf shared agreement are
put forth here:

I) diabetes as a general phenomenon .s an affliction that is
affecting Dakota people becoose their whole lifestyle is
out of balance. people are not living right" anymore. the
times are not good.

2) diabetes is the most mem instance of white man's dc
strut:non of Indian society and cchure. After all the other
introduced diseases (smallpox, influenza, measles, tuber
mitosis. alcoholism), now there wthabetes. " The specific
pathway is through foods, especially in their processing
and packaging.

3, &at ctes itself &so...met:non may not necessarily be treat
able by traffiuonal means bee-lust it is a new condition
and .here are no specific remedies for is Also. there are
few. if ana. Ltbrbetne men who have -power that would
be required to treat this ccachtIon. However, some people
spoke of medicine .:..en who have treated diabetes m a
I. &swim cerereeny on other reservauons dunng which tim.
patients were a wised to suspend Western diabetes med
:canons and to follow prescribed dietary and purification
regimens. Several people spoke of herbal preparations
(liquid) available in Canada or Texas that would "cure
chabetes' and allow them to follow unrestricted diets.

The powerful symbolic dimension of foods is well known.
Foods are an important clement of sociai ic'enu ty. foods play
significant roles in mremocec, such as in the 'feeding of the
dead in the memorial ceremony held me year after a per-
son s death. foods and all elements of the natural environ-
ment to the Dakota are of 14 akan Tanka. The GreatSpint.
Foods, whcthci contemporary 'Indian foods or the trads
uonal "way back" foods, are regarded even more highly now
when wdd plants and game are difficult to obtain. The tra-
ditional foods thsi are available. but in short supply. are
itmited aimosi exclusively Dot ceremonial and special social
occasions.

Besides the high nerd Ion traditional foods and medicinal
plants. and the importance of the role of eating and food in
marking social occasions, there is another dimension that
emerges. the poll= of foods and diets as prescribed by
Western health care givers. Diabetes is perceived as another
imposition on Indian people by Europeans or 'whites," and
dietary regimens are perceived as telling people how to live
their lives. It appears that there is a political statemeor here
reminisce (Lune s (1971)discusslon of excessive alcohol
use by mat Nauvc Arne n cons as a 'protest dcmonstrauon"
and affinnauon of Ind -.n identity. While it may appear to
be A contradiction that mere a reluctance to take up re
stri.ted dietary regimens that may eliminate some of the
Perceived hazards df modem-lay foods, the diabetic diets
(along vnth other oy regimens prescribed) invade a most
personal and social., important areaeating habits. At this
point, health beliefs and then daily application id maintain-
ing and taking care of oneself an be considered at another
level. Low compliance with prescribed diets i. not because
of incompatible perspectives between one medical system
and another regarding the destrabidty of attaining health. nor
of an inability to change dietary patterns. but can be under-
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stood as a statement of retailed hams', and an -going Indian -
w tote relations

The Diabetes Program al the I or: Totten MS Clow

1 he Diabetes Program has worked towards idcnufy mg and
orating individuals with diabetes and complications of Or
abetes. At present. 167 d.abctics hue been examines by the
nurse. dietician. and either the coiling endocrinologist or a
regular staff doctor Thocgh there are undoubtedly some

who may be doctor/mg diabetes o. who do nut
know that they base the condition. this program has drawn
attention to diabetes as a significant health problem in the
community and has partly alletated the mysterious feeling
that people Kane about its increasmscxcurrence. As a result.
more people base come for blood sugar readings or tot in-
formation about diabetes and about weight reduction

The Ft. Totten IHS Clinic has a patient population of
approximately 2.800 people. the =pre y of w hy-niic with-
an the reservation boundaries. The clinic has had a tarp
urnoser of physic sans.and a fluct.tion of sacancies at car

ious lends including positions for physicians and a sees we-
unit director (this was recently filled) Physicians and nurses
ha .e a hca y daily patient mad. Patients icgi.ii Ins hosattai-
Innen are sent to a local hospital in a nearby farming com-
munity 14 miles to the north. and to two larger raponai
medical centers 100 and 150 miles away Recent field hear-
ings (Select Committee on Indian Affairs. Li 5 Senate m983.
1931) on the cur:ent status of Indian health in the larger INS
Aberdeen Area that includes this clinic base hiy,htighted the
problems of reSery 4/own patients. tack of acattabotry tit tuns-
portati.in so adequate medical facilities. lung wait. an the
clinic to see the doetor, and difficulties in gaining emergency,
admissions into non-i115 contract hospitals. Sc me tit menu
problems may be less sescre at Ft Totten ban at target and
more remote reservations an South and :Norttl Dakota. but
all the abo c problems are important concerns or both tribal
members and subject to vocal enticom outside the conic
setting.

Nurses and the pharmacist arc especially important an
communte at ing information about the doctor diagnosis and
adoice. especially when the doctors have Ileac seheduies
Some elderly patients, for whom English Asa second language
have an obvious need for translation Health workers who
have been at the chic fora num' or of years may be counteci
on by patients for clarification of the doctor s explanation
and prescriptions Over time, some of tome bean h cart work-
ers become familiar with the medical history of pc nen ts, ma.
be aware of their household and larger family organtation
crises that may have occurred, and the general pattern in nit
and events on the reservation, Dm:me a growing number of
Indian Health care professionals especially through the In.
dons-Into-Medicine Programa% the 6nwersity of North Da-
Aut.; Medical &heednone of the registered nurses of doc-
tors at Ft Totten Clinic currently are Indian

The Coabetry Program has benefited from only one turn-
over tri ctaffdunng the past lour-and-a-hall years the inilial
director was a Catholic nun R lea of white-Indian ancestry
whogyew upon a lOcal farm near the rescrcation Thewncm
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practicat nurse on the Diabetes Program staff is a middle-
aged Dakota woman whogrew up in the community and has
worked for mans years in Social and health services on the
reservation klaity people comment about 0., se indwiduals
saying that "she knows us because she is from here. you
know." or "she has visited its in our home and know s Its."
Whitc.Indian dist.ncuons (and DaltotainonDaltota distmo.
akin, as well) are important factors an interactions and per-
ceptions ill people in this community. These distinctions
nac particular siginbcancc with respect to a whitc-dorm-
natea cnmc sin mg an Indian population. Craven she that
there are not enough Indian tor Dakota) health salt
to fill some of the chmc ...ositions, the trnvortance of coati:-
nutty of health care worker, can be scan as CtliCtat for the
provision of good health care.

The Diabetes Program Office. located just off the general
waiting room of the auger clinic. is open each day of the
week for both walk-ins and scheduled Patient 'huts. These
insole c brood sugar determonationstp. :rally random b,,iod
sugar test. though 2-hour post-prandia. blood sugars are caw
.ced out on new pat.ents, pre-natal screenings are done on
all pregnant women at 28 weeks in this office as welly. blood
pressures are taken and clients are weighed. The consulting
endoennotogis. from the Low crag) of North Dakota Med-
ia' Scnoot staff bolds a full-day clinic every other week.
appointment cards are maned out during Inc previous two
weeks to approximately 3ct people who are due to see the
doctor. and approximately 60.* of these patients appear for
the appointments Walk -Ins are also seen by the doctor.
bnngIng the patients seen to 20-25 for the doctor s chnrc
day.

The initial Diabetes Program staff earned out the some
genciat tasks.Inougn the operation of the program has settled
intua smoother routine onet time. Despite the sceminglow-
interest in tollowing the diabetic dietary regimen, the two
Dieticians hint SucceSSicely adapted their educational efforts
in an attempt to meet patient preferences, The former dieti-
cian decetoped a booklet and pamphlets in an attempt to
write out and diagram dietary plans that fit in with her un-
derstanding of local food preferences and the types of food
consumed. The present dietician spends more time meeting
with oldie, icual patients and planning out menus that take
antic consideration dun personal food preferences and uses
tit commodity foodstuffs The practical nurse who knows
many of the Matetics and their fa-nines vans homes with
me dietician and, or R N. director. dines patients who have
no transportation to and from the clinic, and delivers med-
ication ithese tasks re also carried out by the Community
Health Reoresentancesi Special records of all diabetics are
kept up -to -date and the tiles are checked periodically to see
mat an diabetics have been contacted for appointments and
save actually come for an appointment over a get en period
ill lime 11 nut, additional efforts are made to call or pay
home visit. at which time a blood sugar test can be done

In spite ill the busy schedule of the endocrinologist. dia-
betics speak highly of his manner and his treatment plans
They also speak highly of the nurses and dietician There is
a generai tendency for people to speak most positively of
outside specialists who con the clinic or to wnom they are
re terred at othei medical lCrlisrs. likewise. pa, ems enjoy the
.Decal status of the Diabetes Program office mat is set apart
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from the rest of the chine The overworked and often chang-
ing physicians at the clinic are viewed much less favorably.
and inevitable !tins waits do not contribute to patients'
impressions Diabetics and their family members have in
creasing!), come to the Diabetes Office to report non-diabe-
tes-related problems:staff members help channel them to the
appropriate doctor or nurse in the larger clinic - sew aspects
of the Diabetes Program suggest the simple need for more
personal contact time and communication between health
are workers and clients at all levels within the sex' ice unit

Due in part, perhaps, to the influence of rteds.n1 and ap-
plied anthropologists, there has been a noticeable rise in ;n
tercet byhealth care workers within the Indian Health Sery ice
and by state and local health agencies in adapting Programs
to understandings of traditional Indian cultures' A growing
number of workshops and health education programs are
being offered at the community level by health are workers.
Communication efforts between modern medical are pro-
viders and Indian leaders occur in both directions. Medicine
men of the tribes represented in North Dakota base spoken
on traditional holistic concepts and hmlth and healing prac-
has at university-related and star spor.s...ed symposia. Yet.
at present, them are few practical applications or materials
that actually t.lernin to integrate these two orientations for
a program such as the Diabetes Program.

The real significance of sucheffortsincommu nication may
be in the mutual recognition of two cultural traditions and
acknnwledgement of the ways in which health and healing
and the experience of illness are handled in each. It would
appear obvious that understandings by health are workers
of the cultural and situational factors of community life are
important in providing good medical are to patients in any
community; this includes awareness of family and social or-
ganization. dietary patterns and preferences, home remedies
and alternatives to Western medicine, economic limitations
and Priorities, and a recognition of local or traditional med-
ical beliefs and practices.

However, overemphasis on the differences in two ckhural
traditions or an attempt to blend some aspects of these two
traditions may simply be a smokescreen if the realities and
problems of Western healtheare delivery in Indian com-
munities are neglected In all communities, people choose
alternative strategies in drawing upon health are resources
that meet different needs in the illness experience (Singer
1977, Westermeyer 1976). Indian people feel strong!, that.
by treaty. Indian people have the right "as long as the grass
shall grow" (Schultz 1976) to demand the same quality health
service available to other Air. ^cans. While Dakota people
are proud of their traditional health concepts and may draw
selectively upon resources of alternative medical are or tra-
ditional medicine, the great majority of people at Devil's
Lake are regular users of Western medical services.

The Diabetes Program. as a demonstration project, is at-
tempting to tailor its urvices to the diabetic population and
has benefited by 1) including Dakota health workers. 2 main-
taining a continuity of staff. 3) recognizing food preference
and acknowledging difficulties that all diabetics have in day-
to-day adLerence to dietary regimens, and 4j increasing the
number of home visits and personal contact with patients
This clinical effort. nevenheless can only be reinforced with
tribal involvement in community health

The O(Iwa for Tribal Health and the
Tribal Health Committee

VIA of the divisions of the Devil s Lake Sioux tribal gov.
r,nmenr is the Office of Tribal Health. During the past five
years, mere have been two nonInchan directors, each sub-
sonuerily moved Into hospital administrator positions in ncn-
reservation facilities. Currently, this office is headed by a new
director. a young inuversity.trained Dakota woman w who grew
op in the community. She oversees a variety of programs,
including tribally.= Indian Health Service programs, fed
erally.funded spinal programs. and some cooperative state -
tnbal projects The Office of Tribal Health also sr-ludes the
Community Health Representatis es. the mental nealth pro-
gram. the chemical dependency program, the group home.
the rest home, and the environmental health operations Un-
der the present leadership, this office is also increasingly per.
ens ed as a health advocate for individuals with problems or
complaints regarding the eh=

The Tribal Health Committee, composed of community
members representing each of the four reservation districts.
meets on a monthly basis with the Director of Tribal Health.
This committee in recent years has been retails cly inactive.
meeting erratically to screen job applications for tribal health.
relater. positions. They are occasionally called upon to co-
sponsor a public speaker or panel that has beer plani.--d
elsewhere. In its role as liaison between coin 'unity member
and the tribal structure regarding healthrz aged issues, this
committee is potentially a powerful one With the support
of the Tribal Council. the Tribal Health Committee may
make sign icant recommendations and generate programs
and nudes that affect direct health are delivery and com-
munity health in general.

If major community health education and preventative
medicine campaigns are to occur, or if the tribe decides to
take over more of the health services than at present as
provided for by the Indian SelfDetermination Act). it would
be through the Office of Tribal Health and with the advise.
meet by the Tribal Health Committee. I appears unlikely
that in the near future the IHS service unit would be trans.
formed into a Intally.nin clinic (c g. Winnebago. Nebraska
or Seminole Reservation clinics) Howe 'et there is mert a-
unt concern and dissatisfaction with cutbacks in many corn.
muntry.based programs started during the more affluent pe.
nod of federal spending in the early 19705 (Office of Tribal
Health 1979) Participation by community members in out.
lining health needs and in determining health are objecrises
Is lies. undertaken by structures that are currently in place

Conclusion

The Diabetes Program, as a case in point, started an effort
that can ono succeed in no larger objecus e in diabetes pre.
v en uun and more effective management tit diabetes tnro ugh
commanny in voisemeni Though diabetes has taken Indian
people by surprise. and despite the seriouscomplications that
can r.sult from u, controlled diabetes, there ma very posit is e
outlook at Devil s Lake :regress will be made if ideas of
lower body weights and weight control, shifts in dietary em-
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Oasts. and increased physlaal ...roy take huld v.hethet
through the current rosurgauc 01 traditional cultural con-
cepts or along the Imes of Sintilar trends in the larger Amer.
wan society Such efforts can be soeceryiel as the tnballY-
sponsored weight reduction program repotted by Rye (1983)
for the Kew certhw Bay Indian Community an Michigan The
Dakota. as other Indian peOpi:eS, have valuable resources an
their concept of phy snal spintual well -being as a unit) and
an their traditional way back' dietary patterns of a wade
army of natural foods. These complex tradnions, fc.

cased community and tnbai act-ns can be used to camplc-
Ment and reinforce the medical resources that are currently
available m dealing with a number of health-related prob-
lems, diabetes m particular,

NOTES
.-Western" rotenone used here refers to Euro-Amenan or what

is commonly called "modern" medical concepts and praetors. As
Wonky (1982 313) pointsout, the convene "nonsWestern medical
system' can be seen as both cihnocentne and problernaut because
of !anon such as tong interactions between media) a-an:Lions and
because of wsdespresd uses of aloe-rent e medusa practices that
occur in all societies. Native Americans, like other :dune groups
wathe the US. participate to varyir.g degrees in the instatuuons of
the latter tweedy sorrel). wink concurrratly parunpaurg in the
W. of their outwear communsues, these issues must be swag:wed
to any attempt to eharactcrue patterns in a contemporary Arnencan
Indian community.

"The 1001130ns of the Five-Son Model Diabetes Program or the
on.« Health Serra IDOL* the Claremore Service lent. Okla

horns, Winnebago Sevens Lam Nebraska. Sa talon Serene Lnu,
Ancona: Albuquerque I HS Hospul, and the Ft TotusnScrece Unit
sn North Dakota. These sites are located in arras where diabetes Is
an increasing health concern of haute Americans. and whet there
was an ea/Strad MS clinic or hospital that served a sigmfaant pro-
Portion of that poendattora.

*There are few comprehensave studies of roormon anions Plains
noon Nowt Amencon. Bass and watched at 974) rev anw maxims
ofoutnuonazdeummednument intake and font patterns at Stand
tug Rock Reservation. They found that mos. female residents were
ovens-eat. yet nutne-t intakes were fa-Gamily below recommend
rd allowances. partacularly mooed the elderly 41974 40i Food peel
cremes and ideas of body weight were orndar to those reported here
feeDeersLateSionx..loos(1984)andJudkits(1978)rtpondutary
patterns and obesity among the Scminok and Seneca. respectively.
that are comparable with the Sioux thotah there are mama! (fa 6
ferences in feed preferences.

Ina study of perspectives on modern rueducal Can by Lakou
Spout of the Rosebud Reservation. Ford t19661 found the nods
tronents who used Pump heal.* ntuals and those who relied P.
many on herb) remedies attnbuted Many of the present-day dis-
eases of Iodun people to modern processed and or mead foods
lakewnse, these respondents kit that their general state ofhcalth had
greatly declined once European contact (1966 99). Ymory ((Aimee%
in particular. sometimes refused both injections and surgery kb 966
90) Though infections did not aypear to be 3 problem for patients
al Devil's Lake. there was great a nnpathy towards Surgery that would
involve re:nov.10f any pan of the body Ihabetcs cox-Lull) feared
bemuse of known cases in which amputations of tower extremetses
tare occurred

Fry bread. considered a hallmark of Native American sooting.
is a bred dough made from white flow, Lard or shortening. bakes
soda, sugar, salt. and filed m fat, it incorporates the basic 'nem of
European Inmate, cooking Fry bread n served regularly m man)
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comer °nabob:Ai is of she 266 diabetic households in this study/.
a 41 is ever present at social occasein of all tyms le an analysis of
mum is and Nutnent Calone &refit Rate INCBR) of fry bread
ird its other North Dakota Indian dates. Tama and Curry (1910)
found fry bread to be low in NCBR and all seven dishes Nab an
atones. These act en reams reflect the dietary change undergone
by the Slows discussed an this paper

Tuberculous Is perverted by people at Dent s Lake as a European
Introducuon. wruk paScopatholopsts are no. decided regarding the
pre - Columbian exIstence of tuberculosis tn the hew world. it cis
generao agreed that the epidemics of infecuous tuberculosis among
virtually all rcscrvauon PoPoktocas were enhanced by poor coy'
ronmental conditions (Butts= 1981 4-1).

Schultz (1976) has described Western Plains Indian cultures and
societies for Indian Health Sersnce personnel. with particular atten-
tion to traditional medial behefs and practaces and present-day use
of Western medical me by residents of etg.ht reservations (Balhap
Area of the 1HSs
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. TERRENCE W. SLOAN, M.D., DIRECTOR, ABERDEEN AREA
INDIAN HEALTH SERVICE

My name is Dr. Terrence H. Sloan, Director of the Aberdeen Area Indian Healtn
Service. It iS the =Oxon of the Indian 4ealth Service to raise the health
status of the Indian people, in this case Mandan, Hidatsa, and Ari4ara
Tribes of North Dakota to the highest possible level. striving to carry
out this goal, it is our responsibility to deliver high quality health
services, to assist tribes in developing and managing health programs, and to
act as advocates in health related matters.

Numerous health related problems exist in disproportionately nigh levels among
Indians in general and specifically among memoers of the Three Affiliated
Tribes. Mani of these health problems are preventable and rooted in part to
nutritional factors.

It is essential that there be greatex understanding of these health problems
if we are to succeed in our efforts to raise the health status of the Three
Affiliated Tribes to the highest possible level. I would li.e to present a
series of overheads that illustrate the unacceptably high overall rortality
and morbidity rates for Aberdeen Area Indians and Indians of Ft. Berthold
Service Unit.

Overhead !I - AGE ADJUSTED DEATH RATES ALL CAUSES
This compares death rates between Aberdeen Area Service Units/U.S. Al,

Races and American Indians. The Age Adjusted Deatl rates for all cause for
Ft. Berthold is more than twice that of the U.S. sal Races and American
Indians.

Overheat - AGE ADJUSTED DEATH RATES FOR SELECTED CAUSES
Ft. Berthold Service Unit. The rates in varenthesis are for the Aberdeen

Area. As you can see, there are many disparities. (Ft. Berthold Service Unit
has' the highest rate in the Aberdeen Area for malignar. neoplasms, alcohollim
and chronic liver disease.) Many of these diseases are influenced or caused
in part by factors including nutrition.

Let us now consider some specific disease entities.

Overhead t3 AGE ADJUSTED CARDIOVASCULAR DEATH RATES
Again, the rate for Ft. Berthold's Service Unit x- far greater than that

of U.S. All Races and American Indians.

Overhead $4 - CRUDE INFANT MORTALITY
This is recognized as a leading statistic in indicating the health status

of a given population. Ft. Bertholi infant mortality is the highest among the
tribes in North Dakota and almost 3 times higher as compared to all American
Indians and U.S. All Races.

9 I )
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Overhead 14 cont.
The effects of a woman's diet on her children start long before she

becomes pregnant. Stores of fat, protein and other nutrients built up over
the years are called upon during pregnancy for fetal nourishment. The fetus
is sometimes more affected than the mother by lack of nourishment, and there
is a relationship between maternal weight gain and growth and development of
the fetus. The effects of undernutrition on infant size is greatest when
nutritional deprivation occurs during the final three months. Excessive
weight gain in the second trimester is due mostly to increases in tissue,
blood volume, and fat stores, and enlargement e the uterus (womb) and
breasts. The ccnsequences of dietary or substance abuses during pregnancy
range in severity from fetal death to very subtle effects such as a change in
the functional capacity Of the newborn. Low birth weight is associated with
increased mor ality and morbidity including a higher incidence of congenital
abnormalities, poor postnatal growth, and increased susceptibility to
Infection.

The morbidity associated with pregnancies affected by diabetes may be
suostantial, since diabetes may result in a disproportionate number of adverse
pregnancy outcomes. The combination of diabetes and pregnancy presents a
special challenge in the public health care setting. viabetes in pregnancy
can lead to serious complications for both the mother and fetus unless bloow
sugar levels are carefully controlled. Offspring of women with diabetes
experience high rates of:

Mortality
Prematurity
Congenital defects

Macrosomia (infants weighing more than
Hyperbilirubinemia
Respiratory distress syndrome
Hypoglycemia following delivery

9 pounds)

Most congenital abnormalities occur during the first seven weeks of
gestatior The pregnant woman with diabetes is at an increased risk of:

Ketoacidosis
Hypoglycemia
Problems in deliiery

Preeclampsx0 (pregnancy- induced hypertension)
Polyhydramnios

Very young adolescents and women older than 30 years are at increased risk
of pregnancy complications and unfavoraole fetal outcomes. The detrimental
effects of alcohol abuse on human pregnancy are well documented. Petal
alconol syndrome in infants born to alcoholic mothers may . a leading cause
of menCil retardation. may questions remain regarding the quantity,
frequency, and time of intake of alcohol as well as the mechanism by which it
adversely affects the fetus.

qt.
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Overhead fb - AGE ADJUSTED DIABETES MELLITUS DEATH RATES
Proper nutrition is paramount in the management of this disease but plays

a key role in the prevention in the onset of this disease. The Ft. Berthold

death rate due to Diabetes Mellitus is highest in the Aberdeen Area. It is

close to 12 times higher than the U.S. All Races.
A prevalence study of 1985 found that the rate of persons with diabetes

for all ages on Pt. Berthold Reservation was 3 times the national ave,age.

Overall 6.8% of the population has diabetes. In the age groups 4S years and

older, 1 in every 3 individuals have diabetes.

Overhead 06 - YPLL RATE COMPARISON FOR ABERDEEN AREA SERVICE UNI"S
Another health status indicator which has been useful in measuring the

overall health of a populations is years of productive life lost - YPLL. Here

we see many premature deaths when this health status indicator is considered.

The rates per 100 population for U.S. All Races in 81-83 and 82-84 are 6.1 and
6.0 respectively. For Aberdeen Area the respective rates for the same time

period are 18.4 and 16.4 respectively. Por Ft. Berthold the rates are 21.7
and 15.9.

An explanation t the hi., prevalence of diabetes and mortality rates is

complicated and remains under study. The health care system as it exists

today - the Minne Tohe Health Center and health stations in Mandaree, Twin

Buttes, and White Shield address the problem on a daily basis. Certainly the

inundation by the waters of the Garrison Dam in .)54 had a profound and

lasting impact on the healt aelivery system and health seeking behaviors of

Indian people. The governmental hospital on the reservation at Elbowoods,

North Dakota was flooded and not rebuilt after the mass relocation of Indians

from the 'taxing area.'
The effects of the Garrison Dam on the health status of the Three

Atfiliated Tribes is difficult to measure. Reading from the Report to the

Joint Tribal Advisory Commission, May 1986, 'if we hypothesize that the

disruptions caused by the dam directly affected social and behavior patterns

and caused increased stress, we may expect higher incidences of alcohol

related problems.' these proolems may cause .ess ability to focus on the
development and maintenance of health nutritional habits among all age groups.

Tha nutritional problems at Ft. Berthold, ND might be more readily

described as malnutrition rather than nunger. The morbidity related to the

nutritional status of the population is a result of diseases associated with

overweight and obesity such as diabetes, hypertension and cardiovascular

diseases. Excess alcohol consumption may well be the single most serious

nutritional problem on the reservation today, accounting for considerable

morbidity and mortality due to incident., domestic vioiface, cirrhosis of the

liver, and malnut.,,on.
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A Nutrition and Fitness Survey completed in 1984 analyzed tne nutrition
and health knowledge of 499 or 70% of the Ft. Berthold head of households.Sister Anna Rote Ruhland, R.D., Tribal Nutritionist, was the primary
investigator. The respondents indicated that:

82% participated in a food assistance program.
81.3% indicated no trouole traveling to obtain food.
84.5% indicated that they did not run out of food in the month so
that family members go hungry.

86,1% of households had enough food for all family members.
b9.1% of households felt that their incobe was enough to ouy food for
everyone who lived there.

Approximately 15% of housenolds, therefore, encounter the above mentionednutritional problems. The significance of the food assistance programs
currently available On the reservation such as commodities, WIC, Food Stamps,Headstart, School Feeding Programs, Senior Citizens Lunches, and others isobvious. In consideration of high unemployment rates, a greater portion of
the population would be at nutritional risk without these programs.

The survey further pointed out that there was a high level of knowledge of
what constituted healthy foods, disease prevalence and symptoms, and lifestylechanges (such as diet and exercise) necessary to promote improved health
status. The motivation to make these lifestyle and behavioral changes
requires further consideration.

An analysis of nutritional patttrns revealed toot a high percentage of
foods high in sugar, fat and salt are consumed. Fifty-eight percent ofhouseholds reported fat-fried food preparation on a daily basis. Favorite
restaurant foods were hamburgers, french fries, pop, steaks and potatoes.
Alcohol consumption may be excessive.

Conversely, high numbers of households reported considerable consumption
of fresh fruits and vegetables, whole grain breads and cereals, fish andvenison. Fresh vegetables were grown by 27i of households and u8% reported
the possession of an extra freezer unit.

In Summary, households of tne Three Affiliated Tribes suffer from the samelifestyle and nutritional habits that Contribute to to'..dern chronic diseases
found in the general population. These conditions are exacerbated b- theSocioeconomtc conditions on the reservation. Overweight, obesity andexcessive alcohol consumption contribute considerably to morbidity andMortality. Currently existing food assistance programs provide considerable
relief from hunger r I should continue to be supported. Health education andmotivation programs to promote wise food choices and the adoption of positive
behavior and lifestyle changes are necessary.

The Nutrition and Fitness Su,wey mentioned above is highlighted and
attached for further information.



89

ACE ADJUSTED DEATH RATES ALL CAUSES
Aberdeen Area & Service Units/U.S All Tacos & Amorican Indian

(1901-1983) (1992) (1982)
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AGL ADJUSTED DEATH RATES FOR SELECTED CAUSES
Ft. Berthold Service Unit

09e9-19e3)
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ACE ADJUSTED CARDIOVASCULAR DEATH RATES
Aberdeen Area & Service Unita/US All Racr, & American Indian

Ctet-1903) (1002) (1763)
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CRUDE INFANT MORTALITY
Aberdeen Area & Service Units. American Indian./U.S. All Races

(19314983) (1982)

Aberdeen Area
Rapid City

Cheyenne River
Ft. 2c--thold
Ft. Ibtten

Pierre
Pine Ridge

Rosebud

Sissetor-Wahpeton
standing Rock

Turtle Mountain
Omaha-Winnebago

Yankton
Sac 3 Fox 0.0

US All Races 115

American Indian 10.6

9.1

19.6

22.0

22.9

121

161

21.0

26.9

25.4

30.7

23.8

34.1

0 10 20 33 40
Deaths per 1,000 live births

Exclides Alaska Natives.

7

-4-



93

AGE ADJUSTED DIABETES MELLITUS DEATH RATES
Aberdeen Area S Service Unita/1LS An Races S lurorican Indian

cre31-5.33) C? 952) (1982)
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ACE ADJUSTED DIABETES MELLITUS DEATH RATES
Aberdeen Area & Service Units/U.S All Races S American Indian
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1.73. ALL RACES
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ASE ADJUSTED DIABETES MELLITUS DEATH RATES
Aberdeen Area/MS AU Races 6 American Indian(' -) (tS132)

7,.J 3:0 403
Math,' ; ICOOCO populatio

coS

Source: ,lian Health Service

1 r)2



98

1981-1983 ALL IHS AREAS
AGE AMISTED MORTALITY RATES

FOR INFANT DEATHS
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FORT BERTHOLD RESERVATION FACT SHEET

Socioeconomic Data

Indian Population: 3,310 (1980 Census)

Reservation

Unemployment Rate: 471
(January 1987)

U.S.

6.6%

* Rate estimated to be 70%-80% during the Winter season when
construction-type employment opportunities are lowest.

Poverty Rate: 44% 11.7%
(1980 Census)

Per Capita Income (1982): $4,069 $8,980

Median HoushoId Income: $10,258 $22,579
(Family of 4, 1980 Census)

Percent of Adults Completing
High School(1980 Census): 531 651

Health and Nutrition Data

Comparative 1982-1984 Death Rates
Per 100,000 Population

(Indian Health Service, IHS)

Fort Berthold
Service Unit

Aberdeen Service
Area

Nationwide
IHS Pop.

U.S.
Total

Diabetes 111.1 34.4 19.5 15.5

Infant
Mortality 26.7 20.4 11.7 11.2

Alcohol
Related 70.7 33.0 26.6 28.9

*Aberdeen Area includes Indians served in North Dakota, South Dakota,
Nebraska, and Towa.

Incidence of diabetes on Fvrt Berthold is also relatively higher than
those for other areas as the follwing chart displays:

Diabetes
Diaharge
Rate

Rate of Hospital Discharges With Diabetes
Per 10,000 Population

Fiscal Year 1986, (IHS)

Fort Berthold Aberdeen Service Nationwide U.S.
Service Unit Area IHS Pop. Total

58.9 52.8 23.7 20.3

Fifteen percent of Tribal households stated in a recent survey that
they did not have enough food each month for all members of their
families.
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Participation in Food Assistance and Income Maintenance Programs

Food Stamp Frogram

Food Distribution Program
Indian Reservations**

Supplemental Feeding Program for
Women, Infants and Children (WIC)

Head Start

Title VI Elderly Nutrition**

General Assistance

Aid to Families with
Dependent Children

Low Income Home Energy
Assistance Program (LIHRAP)

1C7 Households (1985 avg. rehthlY)

384 Households = 1297 r,,n, ot
(1986 avg. monthly)

1460 (1986 avg. monthly)

112 Children (1986-87 Zohool Yr.)

43 Heals Per Day (35 Congregate
and 8 Home-Delivered Meals)

263 Cases = 540 Persons

219 Cases . 500 Persons

344 Households

**Description of Special Food Programs for Indians

Food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations - the major foow
assistance program on the reservation. When the Food Stamp Frogram
replaced the national commodity distribution program in the 197e's,
Congress permitted tribes to continue operating both programs.
Eligible individuals can choose to participate in either of the
programs, though not in both simultaneously. Most Indians ,hoo t the
Food Distribution Program because of the limited quantity and variety
of foods available at rctail food outlets on reservations.
Eligibility requirements are based on the criteria used in the Pod
Stamp Program.

The intent of the program to provide nutritious foods is clearly
stated in the authorizing legislation: "In providing for ocr-,odlt:
distribution to Indians, the Secretary (of Agriculture) shall Irrprove
the variety and quantity of commodities supplied by Indian. in crate
to provide an opportunity to obtain a more nutritious diet."

Title VI Elderly Nutrition Program - the only food assistance f.,-ra-
targeted to the elderly. Title VI of the Older Americans Act
authorizes grants to Indian Tribes for the delivery of suppottic ae,d
nutrition services to older Indians. Forty-three meals per dry are
provided at congregate meal sites or delivered to the hometound. The
tribe reports that there are 400 potentially eligible older adnit-, wno
cannot be served because of limited funds.

ACCESSIBILITY OF RETAIL FOOD OUTLETS AHD HEALTH CARE

(,nly two full-,a I.rio# r.t111 food outler.1 and four "cenven. .,,,
stores are located on the Entire Fort Berthold Reervdt.ou.
limited quantity and variety of groceries at those outlet; ,t..
results in tr.bal mtrt,r. tr.iv,line to North Dakota's m4jer ,ItIt .:1

located over 60 hils from the Reservation communities. A meet...

Tribal zuryey indicated 181 of heads of households having tr,41 . ,n

traveling to ..equir. food.

Because there is no 1.,spital and only one major health cli#.1, cr 'ft
reservation, ?C% of household.) havt! to travel 50 to 1C0 pin- -.1 .
obtain medical care (Tribal survey).

1(15
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HOUSING*

Total Number of Existing Housing Units - 571

Housing Units in Substandard Conditions - 195 or 34%

Additional Families Needing Housing - 288

*Source - Tribal Business Council, Fiscal Year 1987 data

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND EMPLOYMENT TRAINING

The Three Affiliated Tribes do not currently possess a funded economic
development "program". The possibility of receiving an Economic
Development Administration Planning Grant is being explored. The
Tribes have a Small Business Developmet Loan Fund which provides about
$125,000 per year in loans. The Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA) has a
Loan, Loan Guarantee, and Loan/Grant Program available under the
Indian Finance Act.

Employment and training is available through the Tribes' Job Training
Partnership Act Program to income-eligible adults and youth. The BIA
also provides vocational training and relocation funds.

The Tribal Employment Rights Office of the Three Affiliated Tribes
works with major contractors on Federally funded projects to ensure
both individual and contracting work opportunities for Tribal members.

In the future, the Three Affiliated Tribes would like further funding
to accomplish the following; irrigation to improve the agricultural
capacity of their lands; development of the recreational capacity of
Lake Sakakawea; and, job creation and economic development. (*These
are recommendations from the report of the Secretary of the Interior's
Garrison Unit Joint Tribal Advisory Committee).

1 ri 3



Monthly Distribution Guide Rate for food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations

MEAT CROUP

Item; Household Sire Choices
1 2 3 4 , S 6 = 8 9 10

Canned vegetarian: 2 4 6 8 10 12 14 16 18 20
beans

(1 lb. can) :

: .
:. 1 2 3 4 S 6 7 8 9 10 : :lerd.t.o;e:In(Inc:4711Dry beans

(2 lb. bag)
: Great northern.

: : Kidney. Baby Lima.
: Bla,keye. Black

: Turtle Soup

Egg nix
(6 or. pig.)

h. 2 4 6 6 10 12 14 16 le 20

Canned neat : 3 6 9 12 15 18 21 24 27 30 : Beef. Meatball

and fish : esns 15 or. or smaller is issued on a 2 for 1 basis. : Stev. Poultry.

(1.8 lb. can) . : Pork. Salmon. Tuna
.

Peanut butter : 1 1 1 1 2 2 2 2 3 3 : Chunky. Ss., th

(2 lb. can) : every every

: 4 mo. 2 mo.
: 'Peanuts nay be substituted on a pound for pound basis. :

.

Peanuts : 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 : Ropetrid

(12 or. can) : 'Peanut butter nay be substituted on a pound for pound basis.

,

(10184)
7



Nouthly Dietribt JU Guide Rate for rood Distribution Program on Indian Reservations
DAIRY CROUP

it es Household Sire i Choices

: 1 : 2 : : 4 y S : : 7 r 8 : 9 : 10

Evaporated silk : 8 16 24 32 40 48 56 64 72 61

(13 os. can) : *Dry milk say be substituted as indicated above.

Dry milk : 1 1 2 2 3 3 4 4 5 - --

(4 lb. box) : every

: 2 .0.

ce : eXv*Porsted silk say be substituted at the rate of 6 cans per pound

(1 lb. 9 or. box): 2 3 4 5 6 8 9 10 12 11

: Ev*Porated silk ray ba substituted at the rate of 6 cans pee bog.

:

(2 lb. loaf)

Process cheese 1 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 * American

:

OR :

(5 lb. loaf) : 1 1 2 2 2 3 1 4 4 4

: every
: 2 so.

(10/8A)

tub



Monthly Distribution Guide Rate for Food Distribution PrJgram on Indian Reservations
GRAIN GROUP

Item Household Size
: 1 : 2 : 3 : 4 : 5 : 6

Rice : 1 1 2 2 3 3
(2 lb. pkg.) : every

: 2 mo.

Oats 1 2 3 4 5 6
(18 oz. bag)

OR

(3 lb. pkg.) 1 1 1 2 2 2

: every
: 3 no.

OR

Wheat 1 1 1 1 1 1

(10 lb. bag) : every every every every every
: 10 no. 5 so. 3 no. 2 no. 2 mo.

:

Corn products : 1 1 1 1 1 1

(10 lb. bag) : every every every every every
10 5 3 2 2

(13/84)

Choices
: 7 8 9 : 10

4 4 5 S : Bram, White

7 8 9 10

3 3 3 4

11:.

1 1 1 1

1 1 1 1 : Cern Meal,
: Masa Flour

no. so. so. mo. no. .

:

in9



Monthly Distribution Guide Rate for Food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations
GRAIN GROUP
(Continued)

Item : Household Size . Choices
1 : 2 : 3 : 4 : 5 - 6 7 8 9 : 10 .

Pasta
(1 lb. box) .

1 2 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 : Macaroni,
: Spaghetti

Farina
(14 oz. box) 1

2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

OR

Infant Rice
Cereal

(16 oz. box)

: NOTE: Infant rice cereal is to be issued to infants only.

*Smaller boxes (8 oz) are issued on a 2 for 1 basis.

CTS

Flour
(5 lb. bag)

OR

(10 lb. bag)

:

:

2

1

4

2

6

3

8

4

10

5

12

6

14

7

16

3

18

9

20

10

: All Purpose, Whole
: Wheat, Bread

.

:

J

2/1



Monthly Distribution Guide Rate for Food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations
VEGETABLE AND FRUIT GROUP

Item Household Size : Choices

1 : 2 : 3 : 4 : 5 : 6 7 8 I 9 : 10 :

Canned fruit
3(1.9 lb. can)

or

(1 lb. can) : 6

6

12

9

18

12

24

15

30

18

36

21

42

24

48

27

54

30

60

: Applesauce,
: Apricots, Peaches,
: Pears, Plums,
: Pineapple, Prunes,
: Cranberry Sauce,
: Fruit Cocktail

Canned juice
.

3

(3.1 lb. can)

6 9 12 15 18 21 24 27 30 : Grapefruit, Orange,
: Pineapple, Tomato,
: Apple, Grape

Canned vegetables: 5

(1 lb. can) .

.

10 15 20 25 30 35 40 45 50 : Green beans,
: Carrots, Corn,

: Peas, Sveetpotatoes
Pumpkin, Spinach,

: Tomatoes, Potatoes
.

Dehydrated :

Potatoes : 1

(1 lb. pkg) : every
: 2 mo.

1 2 2 3 3 4 4 5 5

Dried Prunes : 1

(1 lb. pg) :

2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

.

Raisins . 1

(1 lb. pkg) .

2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10
:

:

.

tr%
(10/84)



Monthly Distributton Cuide Rate for Food Distribution Prograa on Indian Reservations
OTHER CROUP

Household Size
1 7 4 5 6 7 8 s 9 s 10

Shortening : 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

(3 lb. can)

Corn syrup : 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

(16 oz. bottle) :

CR

(24 or bottle) : 1 1 2 3 3 4 5 5 6 7

Honey 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

(3 lb. can)

OR

(5 lb. can)

Butter : 1 1 2 2 3 3 4 4 5 5

(2 lb. can) : every
2 so.

OR :

(1 lb. print) : 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

..: (141

1A2,

Choices
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALONZO T. SPANG, SR., AGENCY SUPERINTENDENT, FORT
BERTHOLD AGENCY, BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Good day Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: I am pleased

to be here today to discuss he socio-economic status of the

Three Affiliated Tribes of the Fort Berthold Reservation and the

role of the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

The three tribes that are organized with a single tribal govern-

ment are the Hidatsa, Arickara, ar.d Mandan. The Three Affiliated

Tribes is governed by a Tribal Business Council which is elected

by the adult tribal members. The reservation population is

approximately 3,150 although the membership of the Three

Affiliated Tribes is 7,341.

The Fort Berthold Reservation includes the six west-central

North Dakota counties of Dunn, Mercer, McKenzie, Mountrail, McLean,

and Ward and encompasses an area of approximately 1,550 square

miles with 424,213 acres held in trust for the tribeor individual

Indians.

There are two tribal contract schools, one cooperative school

(public and tribal contract), and two public schools serving the

Reservation, as well as a tribally controlled community college

1 1 :3
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which provides many aervices and education opportunities to

the Reservation and aurrounAinTcommunities.

The Fort Berthold Reservation is primarily dependent on agricultural

activities for its economy, although therearesome oil and gas

resources in the reservation. The BIA Report to Congress on

BIA Agriculture and Range Programs (September 1986) states:

Indian farming and ranching enterprises differ
significantly from off-reservation operations.
Smaller scale, lack of sufficient capital, isolation,
increased distance to markets, and reduced land
tenure terms contribute to a lack of long-term
stability and increased impact from short-term
market fluctuations or adverse weather conditions.
A general lack of resource development increases
drought impacts on Indian land, and results in
a longer recovery pr iod.

A primary reason for the differences between Indian
and non-Indian agriculture enterprises is that
undivided and fractional heirship and tribal ownership
prevents Indian operators irom acquiring title to most
of the lands in their operations. Indian farmers and
ranchers are therefore dependent on leased lands with
a term limited to five years by regulation. This
results in a lack of collateral to support necessary
capital acquisition and reduced involvement in USDA
programs requiring long-term land tenure. As a whole,
these influences result in under capitalized, small
scale operations with minimal on-farm deelopment,
little stability, and complete dependence on fluctuating
markets.

This description of the problems of the Indian farming and

ranching enterprises adequately portray the problems encountered

at the Fort Berthold Reservation.

1 1 4
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The Bureau of Indian Affairs has been working with the tribe

to find ways of expanding and developing the reservation

resources. We are developing strategies for better use of

water to develop our range programs and exploring the

possibility of providing short-term loans to accomodate the

farming and ranching needs. Both the Bureau and the Tribe

are involved with the recently formed Indian Agriculture

Commission that has been developed to address the needs of

agricultural based Indian communities. We are hopeful that

this Commission can be helpful in finding new ways to study

and resolve some of our short and long-term economic problems.

The Bureau has worked closely with the tribe to assist them in

developing and carrying out their own reservation programs.

Currently, the tribe has 17 contracts with the Bureau, and one

with the BIA to provide programs, studies and special projects.

A list of these contracts is attached to my statement. This

year the Bureau is also providing a full-time staff person

to the tribe through the Inter-governmental Personnel Act

(IPA) to assist them in planning and mapping the reservation

road system.

1 5
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The Bureau also works with the Indian Health Service to

provide coordinated services on the reservation. We are

presently working with the tribe to develop and implement

a tribal action plan to address the alcohol and drug problem

as required by the recent Omnibus Drug Act. I will defer to

my colleague from the Indian Health Service to speak more

directly to this effort.

In summary, the Fort Berthold Reservation, like most Indian

reser.rations in this country is economically depressed and

suffers from the same physical and social ills of other Indian

reservations. But the structure of the tribal government at

this reservation is strong. This tribe will continue to manage

its own affairs and working with the Bureau, we hope to find

new ways of developing the reservation economy.

This concludes my prepared statement. I will be happy to

answer any questions you may have.

1 1 6
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FORT BERTHOLD RESERVATION FY-1987 TRIBAL CONTRACTS

o Fish, Game & Recreation (638)

o Criminal Justice (638)

o Home Improvement Program [HIP) (638)

o Social Services Program (638)

o Johnson O'Malley (633)

o Adult Education Program (638)

o Tribal Realty Office (638)

o Aid to Tribal Government (638)

o Higher Education Program (638)

o Transportation Plan Study (638)

o Mandaree Day School (638)

o Twin Buttes Day School (638)

o White Shield School

o Water Resources Project (638)

o Irrigation and MI&R (638)

o Mineral Lease Compliance (638)

o Water Diversion Project (638)

o EDA Market Analysis (638)



HISTORY OF THE THREE AFFILIATED TRIBES

FORT BERTHOLD, NORTH DAKOTA

The Treaty of Fort Laramie, signed September 17, 1851, established the
Fort Berthold Indian Reservation and defined the boundaries of the
Hidatsa, Mandan and Arrickara Nations (Three Affiliated Tribes). The
treaty confirmed their claim to a large area, totalling approximately12.5 million acres, on the right bank of the Missouri River roughly
bounded by the Heart, Yellowstone and Powder Rivers. Despite the
provisions or the Treaty, subsequent executive orders and
congressional acts whittled the original reservation down to less than
680,000 acres by the 1950s. (See attached map)

Notwithstanding this erosion of land base, the Tribes were able to
establish a thriving and cohesive community in the rich and fertile
Missouri River bottomlands. Unlike other Great Flains Nations, the
Three Affiliated Tribes are a historically sedentary people who have
always engaged in agricultural activities. The prime bottomlands of
the Missouri River provides the Tribes with a "natural factory" that
enabled them to establish a robust and reasonably self-sufficient
economy by the 19403.

The Flood Control Act of 1944 authorized the construction of five dams
and reservoirs along the main stem of the Missouri River to provide
hydroelectric power and prevent downriver flooding. One of these
orojects, the proposed Garrison Dam, required the confiscation of a
large portion of Fort Berthold's choice bottomlands. The Tribes were
adamantly opposed to the possibility of being forced from their
treaty- protected lands. They argued that the residual highlands of
Fort Berthold that would not be flooded were incapable of supporting
their traditional ranching and farming activities. Congress
recognized the Tribes' concerns and in the 1947 Civil Appropriations
Act prohibited the War Department from proceeding with the
construction of the Garrison Dam until a suitable replacement
reservation could be offered. However, the War Department was unable
to find r. replacement reservation.

In 1947, the Federal govern nt created a task force to study the
feasibilty of moving the Three Affiliated Tribes in order to make way
for the dam. The task force reported that without a very costly and
complex rehabilitation plan, the residual highlands would be unable to
support the traditional economic base. With construction of the dam
already underway, in March 1950 P.L. 81-437 provided the Tribes $12.5
million as compensation for the taking of their lands and for the
reestablishment of their lost communities on the residual reservation.
Tribal leaders contend that they agreed to this sum very relunctantly,
feeling intimidated and that this was their only option.

In 1951, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers completed the construction
of the Garrison dam. The resulting inundation of the Missouri River
bottomlands claimed over 150,000 acres of the reservation's best
agricultural farmland. It also forced the destruction of eight towns,

1 1 8
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th Tribes' only hospital, a key connecting bridge that spanned the
iissouri River and the majority of the reservation's transportation
netWork.

The rising waters physically divided and segmented the Three
Affiliated Tribes. Ninety percent of the families of Fort Berthold
lived along the banks of the Missouri River and had to be relocated to
the reservation's upperlands. Communities that had been proximate and
close-knit communities became isolated and dispersed throughout the
reservation. The distance and division between tribal members was
further exacerbated by the failure to replace the bridge that formerly
linked the northern and southern parts of the reservation.

No adequate substitute industries have stepped into ',tee vacuum created
by the loss of the ranching and farming economies. The annual
unemployment rate prior to the Garrison dam was between 5% and 6%; the
present unemployment rate is 47% and rises to as high as 70% or 80%
during the long winter seasons. The largest employers on the
reservation today are the Bureau of Indian Aflairs (BIA), the Indian
Health Service and the local Tribal Council.

Additionally, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers had promised to
construct a replacement hospital, but the BIA recommended that
hospital care be provided in cities and towns adjacent to the
reservation rather then in a centrally located facility on the
reservation itself. The Tribes, however, did not agree with this
decision. They feel that improved access to health cat'e facilities
would help to address their alarmingly high rates of infant mortality
and deaths from diabetes, cancer and suicide. The long distances to
health care facilities, along with their high levels of unemployment
and poverty, contribute to nutrition related disease rates that are
much higher than rates for all U.S. Indians and the U.S. population as
a whole. (See attached fact sheets)

The Tribes have long argued that the $12.5 million offered as
compensation in 1950 was inadequate. In Hay ,1985, the Secretary of
the Interior's Garrison Unit Joint Tribal Advisory Committee (JTAC)
investigated "tLe inequities borne by the tribes" due to tte
impoundment of Missouri River waters. JTAC reported that the $12.5
million was indeed inadequate and that additional compensation ranging
from $178.4 million to $411.8 million should be provided to the
Tribes. (See attached outline of JTAC's recommendations)

NOTE: On March 31, 1987, a hearing was held before the Senate Select
Committee on Indian Affairs, the Senate Energy and Natural Resources
Committee, and the House Subcommittee on Hater and Power Resources of
the Ho-se Interior and Insular Affairs Committee, to discuss JTAC's
findings and recommendations. Legislation incorporating JTAC's
recommendations for compensating the Fort Berthold and the Standing
Rock Reservations may soon be introduced in both the: Senate and House.
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GARRISON UNIT JOINT TRIBAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
FOR THE FORT BERTHOLD RESERVATION

(1) Development of the full potential for irrigation on the Fort
Berthold Reservation (107,000 acres).

(2) Financial assistance for on-farm deve-spment.

(3) Development of the shoreline recreation potential of Lake
Sakakawca - docks, campgrounds, resorts, picnic areas, boat
ramps, etc.

(4) Return of possible excess lands not required by the Army Corps of
Engineers (COE) for reservoir operations: the Committee
recommends further study to determine whether certain lands under
.he aeminiatration of the COE are superfluous to project
sperations and should be returned to the Tribes.

(5) Protection of water usage rights: Utilizing water on the
irrigation project and the water system described in the report
will help define the Tribes' right to water if future
adjudication for scarce water rights is necessary.

(6) Replacement of infrastructure lost by the creation of Garrison
Dam and Lake Sakakawea: a) health care facilities; b) a
transportation netvork - highways, roads to isolated homes, and a
bridge; c) housing and, d) boarding school facilities.

(7) Preferential rights to Pick-Sloan Missouri River Basin Power.

(8) Additional financial compensation to the Tribes for the original
taking of their treaty-protected bottomlanda (between $178.4
million and $411.8 million was recommended).

(9) Other importatt items: a complete municipal, industrial and rural
water system; establishment of an ^Indian desk" within the COE;
and, the transfer of credit programs from the Farmers Home
Administration to the Bur .'au of Indian Affairs.

Source: These recommendations are from a report issued to the
Secretary of the Department of Interior on May 23, 1986 (Final Report
of the Garrison Unit Joint Tribal Advisory Committee, Bureau of Indian
Affairs, U.S. Department of tie Interiors.
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Prepared by the House Select Committee on HunF r

TRENDS IN FEDERAL OUTLAYS FOR INDIANS
SELECTED FEDERAL PROGRAMS

FISCAL YEARS 1981-1986
NOMINAL DOLLARS VS CONSTANT DOLLARS'

(In Thousands)

Bureau of Indian Affairs:

Economic Development

1981 1982 1983

Nominal 75,915 77,985 65,087
Constant 72,612 58,217

Fducation

Nominal 261,600 259,371 266,000
Constant 241,500 237,925

United States Department of
Labor:

Native American Employment
and Training Program

Nominal 124,262 77,985 65,087
Constant 72,612 58,217

Summer Youth Employment
and Training Program

Nominal 36,555 12,749 13,206
Constant 11,871 11,814

' Nominal dollars are defined as actual dollar outlays and constant
inflation using the GNP Implicit Price Deflator.

1984 1 985

1986 % Of
Base Year

1986 Outlays"

62,243 64,524 60,423 79.59%
53,565 53,681 48,846 64.34%

1-+
1-..

257,760 296,948 246,535 94.29%
OD

221,824 247,044 199,301 76.19%

02,248 64,524 60,423 98.63%
53,565 53,681 48,846 39.31%

13,177 13,176 12,935 34.02%
11,340 ;0,962 10,053 27.50%

dollars are actual outlays adjusted for

Base Year is 1981 when data or. available, othemasc 1982 is substituted.
1 2 3



Prepared by the House Select Committee on Hunger

TRENDS IN FEDERAL OUTLAYS FOR INDIANS
SELECTED FEDERAL PROGRAMS
FISCAL TEARS 1981-1986

NOMINAL DOLLARS TS CONSTANT DOLLARS,
(In Thousands)

1986 % of
Base Year

1981 1982 1983 1984 1985 1986 Outlay3',

United States Department
of Agriculture:

Food Distribution Program
on Indian Reservations

Nominal 34,311 40,000 47,257 48,950 41,148 57,257 166.87%

Constant 37,244 42,269 42,126 34,233 46,287 134.90%

Elderly Feeding Program
on Indian Reservations

Nominal NA 600 513 566 614 643 107.17%

Constant
492 523 548 558 93.00%

Special Supplemental Food
Program (WIC)

Nominal NA 16,700 18,115 20,509 21,403 24,301 145.51%

Constant
17,380 18,942 19,108 21,078 126.22%

School Lunch

Nominal NA 13,100 8,287 9,282 9,915 10,356 79.05%

Constant 7,951 8,573 8,852 8,983 68.57%

No'ainal dollars ar_ defined a., actual
dollar outlays and constant dollar outlays are actual outlays adjusted for

inflation using the OP Inplinit Price Deflator.
" Base Par Is 1981 when data are available, otherwise 1982 i3 substituted.
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Prepared by the House Select Committee on Hunger

TRENDS IN FEDERAL OUTLAYS FOR INDIANS
SELECTED FEDERAL PROGRAMS

FISCAL YEARS 1981-1986
NOMINAL DOLLARS VS CONSTANT DOLLARS'

(In Thousands)

1986 % Of
Base Year

1981 1982 1983 1984 1985 1986 Outlays''

United States Department of
Health and Human Services:

Head Start

Nominal NA 28,457 31,400 30,621 35,827 36,184 127.15%
Constant 30,126 28,282 31,986 31,352 110.17%

Administration for Native
Americans

Nominal NA 26,300 30,900 25,398 26,535 26,492 100.73%
Constant 29,646 23,462 23,690 22,979 87.37%

Title VI Grants to Elderly
Native Americans

Nominal 6,000 5,735 5,800 5,738 5,935 7,100 118.33%
Constant 5,340 5,188 4,938 4,938 5,740 95.67%

Indian Health Service

Nominal 679,481 653,928 691,900 789,905 872,080 870,881 128.17%
Constant 608,871 618,873 679,781 725,524 704,027 103.61%

4 Nominal dollars are defined as actual dollar outlays and constant dollars are actual outlays adjusted for
inflation using the GNP Implicit Price Deflator.

4" Base Year is 1981 when data are available, otherwise 1982 is substituted.

5.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROLLIE MORUD, SUPERINTENDENT, NEW TOWN PUBLIC SCHOOL
DisTRIcr, NEW TOWN, ND

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Select Committee on Hunger.
Welcome to New Town! It is an honor and a pleasure to have you here.

I appreciate this opportunity to make comment about the specific
mission of your visit to Fort Berthold and a couple comments about the
broader mission of the House of Representatives Select Committee on
Hunger.

As you review the testimony and data regarding diabetes and the
high incidence on the Fort Berthold Indian Reservation you will arrive at a
course of action. My senses tell me that part of your course of action will
include research and education. I personally want to help. I also want to
offer the assistance of the New Town Public School District. Education is
our business and we want to do the job well.

Regarding the broader mission of the Select Committee on Hunger, I
encourage your support of the child nutrition programs and more
specifically the National School Lunch Program. For many children in the
United States and New Town in particular, the daily lunch received in the
public schools is the only nutritionally balanced meal they eat. We are
finding out daily that many of the health problems experienced are
preventable or at least delayable with proper nutrition. Wellness or self
care needs to have a strong foundation in the schools of our nation.
Successful individuals possess a sound mind, body and spirit.

I request the help of the committee with a facility problem.. The
New Town High School kitchen and lunchroom were built in the early
1950's. The facility was effective then but is not today. Attached is
correspondence from a North Dakota State Lunch official and the
Northwest area sanitarian substantiating the inadequacies of the
facilities. The sanitarian indicated in conversation that this was the
worst score he has ever given a school. The facility is poor and needs
addressing.
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Although my primary concern is with the total school program
offered to the young people of New Town Public School District, I do see
the greater community needs and services of a first class kitchen. I can
forsee the use of such a facility as the base to provide "meals on wheel:;
to the handicapped and elderly of the community. Nutrition in my mind is
not only a service that the school could provide but also through such a
service the school would benefit from tremendous public relations.

The New Town School District has requested federal assistance
through the PL815 since 1974. That application remains extremely low on
the DOE priority rating for several reasons. Our racially mixed student
population hurts us in the formula. The fact that it is not a classroom
construction proposal also hurts. Obviously, the lunch program is an
integral component of today's school system. If after 12 years, the
application has not been funded, it will never be funded without specific
congressional action.

Due to the heavy federal impact, the school district's ability to raise
funds for construction is limited. The building fund raises $20,000 each
year. This is not enough to keep up with the roofing problems as they
develop. Attached is a recent estimate which places the cost of the
project at $432,106.

I am not familar with all the federal sources available to address
our type of problem. I hope that appropriate federal funds can be directed
to this concern which has fallen between the cracks. We have waited a
long time in New Town and are appreciative of anything that you can do.

Once again, welcome to New Town. I hope your visit is productive.
Thank you for your consideration.
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MESTA IT Of NORTH DAKOTA

kifpartment of Public Instruction
Dr.Ways G. Suds* Sustiatieket Ooi) Z242260

October 7, 1986

Rollie Morud, Superintendent
New Town Public School
Box 700
New Town, ND 58763

Dear Mr. Morud:

SUBJECT: FOOD SERVICE FACILITY AT NEW TOWN HIGH SCHOOL

This letter is written as a result of my recen. visit to the New
Town Public School. The purpose of the visit mas to make an
assessment of the adequacy of the existing food service facility
and to observe meal preparation and service at the high school.
I have the following comments.

In general, the food service area does not allow adequate
space for receiving, food preparation, dry and refrigerated/
frozen storage, and dishwashing. The approximate measure of
tne area in which these activities take place is 475 square
feet. The United States Department of Agriculture (USDA)
recommends the following space be available for meal prepara-
tion and service for 200 students. Please note that the
use of 200 students as a base figure does not include a
potential increase In participation.

Recieving
Dry Storage
Refrigerated/frozen Storage
Food Preparation
Serving
Dishwashing
Office Space
Maintenance & Refuse

TOTAL

50 Square Feet
100
120
500
200
150
60
50

1,230 Square Feet

In addition, the USDA recommends 2,200 square feet of cafeteria
space for 200 secondary students. The current space is 936
square feet. We realize that space requirements, however,
are dependent upon the number of meal services and the seat-
ing arrangement.

- The kitchen area does not allow for efficient food prepara-

tion.

BISMARCK, NORTH DAKOTA SIMS
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ROLLIE MORUD
Page 2
October 7, 1986

- It is evident that space constraints make menu planning
very difficult. In addition, we q4estion the safety of
food service employees working in a restricted area.
The school has attempted to upgrade kitchen equipment,
but these efforts are futile within inadequate facilities.

- There is inadequate space for the thawing of meats. This
is of particular concern since improper thawing practices
easily lead to food contamination.

- The approximately 80 square feet available for dishwashing
is insufficient. The tilting braising pan is only inches
from the dishwashing area. This is unacceptable. In
addition, storage space for cleaned dishes and utensils
is nonexistent.

- The dry storage area is too small and the door accessing
area is too narrow. Storage areas should be equipped with
doorways that are 36" - 40" wide to allow carts to pass
through.

- The milk cooler/milk service area is located in the corner
of the cafeteria since space is unavailable in the serving
line. It is recommended that the entire menu be served in
one area to make meal pattern monitoring by the present
staff possible.

In general, a kitchen facility built in the 1950's for a smaller
school enrollment cannot fill the needs of today's food service.
Unfortunately, the current facility is nothing more than a wide
hallway, making efficient and safe food handling and production
impossible.

It appears that t.e school district is attempting to provide high
quality meals utilizing menu choices for secondary students.
These fine efforts are hampered by insufficient space and equip-
ment. We recommend that consideration be given to expanding and
upgrading the food service area in this school.

Please advise our office if we can be of assistance in the future.

&4i /.15i7:4k/0/
Kathy Grafsard, Acting Director
School Food Programs

KG:lft

1 2 9



October 8, 1486

125

UPPER MISSOURI

DISTRICT HEALTH UNIT
130X758

PHONE 572.3763

WILUSTOKNORTHDAKOTA566024756

JEROuEOLSOKii 0
PSTFuCT HEALTH Of MIR

Mr. Rollie Morud
Superintendent of Schools
New Town, North Dakota 58763

Dear Hr. Morud:

On October 7, 1986, a sanitation inspection was made at New Town Nigh School's

kitchen facility by myself. At that time, there were numerous items in need of

correction. Those items are as follows:

1) The kitchen is in need of more facilities that can properly maintain

product temperature. This includes both hot and cold storage such as

steam trays, a walk-in cooler, freezer, etc. The proper storage of

food assures that there will be minimal contamination of the food from
any source and having enough facilities to maintain the proper temper-
ature is the best available means to control the growth of pathogens.

2) The kitchen is in need of more storage area that can be centrally
located and adjacent to the kitchen area. Easy access to this area

is also very important. As of this date, there is not enough adequate

storage area that can assure minimal exposure to potential sources of

contamination.

3) New counter tops are needed throughout the entire kitchen area. The

present counter tops are cracked and have rough edges, making it
difficult for cleaning, thus increasing the opportunity for bacterial

growth.

4) The dishwashing machine is in excellent condition for it's age, but
there are two very important items that need to be corrected. The

sanitation rinse did not reach the required temperature and the ex-
posure time was too abort. To ensure that proper sanitizing of the
utensils is achieved, these two items must be corrected.

5) More area and storage equipment are needed for the proper storage of

utensils and other cooking equipment. Improper storage of the utensils

and equipment can Increase the chances of exposure to contamination.

6) The garbage containers need to be covered and more are needed. Any

such containers must be covered while In the food preparation area.

7) Insects (flies) were found throughout the kitchen area. This is

partially due to the inadequate ventilation system in the kitchen area.

Insects are capable of transmitting disease by contamination of food

and food contact surfaces. Therefore, it is especially important to

eliminate the means of entrance into the kitchen area. By providing

adequate ventilation for the kitchen area, all entry ways could be
closed, thus minimizing exposure of insects (flies) to the food and

food preparation areas.

1 30
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Page 2

9) The ventilation system for the kitchen area is definitely inadequate.
During the time of food preparation, the heat and humidity increase to
a practically intolerable level. Sufficient ventilation would reduce
condensation and the temperature in the kitchen area, thus inhibiting
mold and bacterial growth, in addition to making it a more suitable
working environment for the kitchen employees.

10) No lockers are provided for the kitchen employees. Lockers or other
suitable storage must be provided for the proper storage of personal
belongings.

The size of the kitchen and the facilities used in the kitchen does not make
it possible to adequately serve the number of students and school personnel using
the service: The employees are doing a fine job but their efforts are being ham-
pered by the inadequate size of the kitchen and the equipment made available. The
most important points to consider when making these corrections is to increase the
size of the kitchen area, provide more facilities to maintain product temperature
and to provide adequate ventilation.

If you have any questions concerning the inspection report or this letter,
please feel free to contact me at this office.

Arthur W. Cox
Sanitarian



127

r Upper Missouri District Health Unit Food Service inspection Report
Phone 572.3763 P.O. Box 758 507 UnlvirsIty Ay* Williston. ND 56501
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HUNTER GROBE
ARCHITECTS/PLANNERS
PARKSIDE BUILDING
325 SEVENTH STREET SOUTH
FARGO, NORTH DAKOTA 58103

701-293-7678

Septasber 22, 1986

Mr. Rollie Morud, Supt.
New Tow:: Public School District
P.O. Box 700
New Torn, MD 58763

RE: High School Addition
Scheme - Phone I

Dear Mr. Moruds

Preliminary estimates for this project are as folic:vat

NEW CONSTRUCTION

6010 s.f. new construction
Au per a.f.

318,530.00

REMODELING

432 w.f. remodeling
la per s. f.

KITCHEN EQUIPMENT

FEES, CONTINGENCY, MISCELLANEOUS, ETC.

Sincerely,
84ETEM-04081 AKNITECTS/PLAMMERS

U6A
Vern Run er
VN/131

18,576.00

50,000.00

45,000.00

432,106.00
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PETER H. BENNETT, CHIEF, PHOENIX EPIDEMIOLOGY AND
CLINICAL RESEARCH BRANCH, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF DIABETES AND Dit.ESTIVE AND
KIDNEY DISEASE, NATIO.NAl INSTITUTES OF HEALTH, PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Hr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am Dr. Peter H. Bennett, Chief of the Phoenix hpidersiologv and Clinical

Research Branch of the National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive Ind kidney

Diseases. I am very pleasiql to have the opportunity to provide you With a

statement for the record about our research et torts to investigate the

occurren-e and causes of diabetes mellitus and its complications in Native

Americans.

The National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and kidnes Diseases initiated

an investigation of diabetes mellitus among American Indians in 190. The

first investigation, conducted among; the Pima Indian population of the vila

River Indian Reservation in Arizona, showed that diabetes among the Pima

occurred in So per cent of those aged 'IS vears and over, a rate lo-15 times as

frequent as reported dt that time le the gineral Lnited States population, and

*hat, among those with diabetes, the characteristic vascular complications of

the disease, such as diabetic retinopathy and diabetic nephropathv (kidney

disease due to diabetes) occurred with f requencies similar to those reported

in diabetics of dilferent ethnic groups elsewhere.

This extraordinary f inding, that Naas have a high rate of diabetes, led to an

immediate decision by the Institute to establish a longitudinal study of this

population in order to: (1) determine the reasons for the unusually high

frequency; (2) define the determinants, or causes, of the diabetes in the

population; (3) investigate the development, or natural history of the

disease; and (4) determine the ca.ses and natural history of the specific

complications.

1 4
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An in-depth knowledge of the determinants
and pathogenesis of the disease and

Its complications are prerequisites to the design rnd institution of

scientifically based methods of treatment and prevention. The continuing

study of diabetes, particularly among the Gila River Indian Community,

contributes in a major way to the mission of the Phoenix Epidemiology and

Clinical Research Branch of the Institute. That mission is to conduct direct

and collaborative field studies to investigate the epidemiologic, genetic, end

environmental determinants of diabetes in selected American Indian

populations; to conduct clinical and laboratory research in the disease

processes of diabetes and other diseases, with particular emphasis on those

more prevalent among the American Indian population, and to expedite the

application of research results in the Indian Health Service programs through

improved understanding of the causes, treatment, and prevention of these

diseases.

The interest of the Institute and
an expanding commitment to this program

through the years have resulted in the most extensive and largest prospective

study of diabetes mellitus that has
been performed anywhere in the world.

I would now like to describe
some of our flutings and discuss the current and

anticipated future directions of this research effort.

Occurrence of Diabetes in A orican Indians

Diabetes among American Indians is almost exclusively of the noninsulin

dependent type. This type of diabetes accounts for 80-90 percent of all

2
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diabetes in the United States and an eten higher percentage worldwIde. It

ussaflv at tasks those agtd 4t. etarls and over in .entrast to insulin deivrt.g.nt

diabetes. which more often affects Caucasian children and adolescents.

Nevcrtheltw',, both types are assesiated with a similar spectrum of

complications, although the underlsing pathogenesis is quite different.

Among Aseri.an Indians, diabetes was reported to be rare before 19so, and

indeed, up until the early sixties, Alaskan Fskinos and Aleuts appeared to

have less noninsulin dependent diabetes than other Amerisans. However, the

disease appears to have besore much tore frequent in recent years among all

American Indian tribes. In the Pima Indians, for example, there was a 40

percent in.rease in tha age-adjusted prevalence of the disease between 1947

and 1977, and the inelden.e (that is, the rate of development of new eases)

Increased to a similar degree during periods .entered around 197o and IMP.

Aron: the Alaskan (skim." and Aleuts, the disease is no 1. ,er believed to be

rare.

Among American Indians, the prevalence of diabetes varies appreciably from

tribe t. tribe. Our studies amssg km:glean Indians aged years and over to

the Southwest flitted States have indicated that the Papago have a prevalence

(42 per cent), approaching :ha ..f the Plea t'a. per cent:, whereas some other

tribes, such as the San Carlos Apache Indians and the Co.upah, have somewhat

lower frequensies (25 and 15 percent, respektivelv), but still have rates much

higher than currently found in the Cau.a,lan population of similar age range

(c. 7.o per cent). A comparison of the rates of development of new casts of

the disease in th- Pima Indians with those of the predominantly Caucasian

population 01 kochester, PInnesota, indicated that dish...le, develops twenty

times as frequently among the Pima.
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Complicat- .ns of Diabetes in the American Indian

Most of the morbidity and mortality associated with non-insulin dependent

diabetes arise from the vascular complications associated with the disease.

These complications include diabetic retinopathy, which frequently leads to

blindness; diabetic nephropathy, one of the more serious and previously

conditions, which leads to end-stage renal disease; and an increased frequency

of atherosclerosis, which leads to an excessive frequency of coronary heart

disease and lower-limb vascular disease. The latter is associated with very

much higher rates of gangrene and amputation that result in serious incapacity

and disability.

Our efforts have included investigating the reasons for the development of

these vascular complications in non-insulin dependent diabetes. For example,

we know that the duration of the disease plays an important rule in the

development of nephropathy, retinopathy, and atherosclerotic disease. Also,

the degree of hyperglycemia and bl, d pressure level are related to the rate

of development of each of these complications. 14111e hypertension was once

believed to be a complication of the diabetes, our data and those of other

investigators now indicate that in fact hypertension causes several types of

vascular disease in the diabetic.

Diabetic nephropathy is one complication that is relatively more significant

among American Indian diabetics than others, probably because of the earlier

average age at which the diabetes usually develops and the consequent

likelihood of longer durations of diabetes. The incidence of diabetic

nephropathy according to the duration of diabetes, however, is similar to

1:47
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rates reported for other ethnic groups. A recent follow-up study has shown

nephropathy was the underlying cause of death in 40 percent of the Pima

India-, with diabetes followed over an eight-year period. Our longitudinal

study also has shown that in those with diabetes of more than 20 years

duration, over 30 percent have developed renal insufficiency. This condition,

which was formerly uniformly fatal, necessitates treatment by renal dialysis

or renal transplantation for the continuation of life, imposing large demands

on health services and a tremend,,,s burden on the unfortunate patients who

must endure such treatments.

Among the Pima Indian population, dialysis, at the present time, is about 15

times as frequent as in the general U.S. population, in spite of the Pima

population being appreciably younger. With the increasing frequency of

diabetes during the past 20 years, we anticipate that the numbers of Pima

Indians requiring such treatment will inevitably increase considerably in the

forthcoming years, unless some radical new appro.,h to the management of

diabetic renal disease can be found. Because of the sigaificance of this

complication to the American Indian community, and the potential for research

advances in renal disease caused by diabetes, our Institute is currently

embarking on an expanded effort to investigate the determinants of diabetic

nephropathy in the Pima Indian population and to conduct controlled clinical

trials of interventions that instead may potentially delay or stop the

progression of this complication.

5
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Diabetes and Pregnancy

The outcome of pregnancy is also influenced by non-insulin dependent

diabetes. Our studies among the Pimu.Indians have shown that the offspring of

diabetic pregnancies suffer excessively high rates of morbidity in the newborn

period and experience long-term sequelae such as extreme obesity and much

higher rates of diabetes as adolescents and young adults. While perinatal

mortality remains higher in the offspring resulting from the diabetic

pregnancy, the rate has fallen considerably in recent years, presumably as a

result of improved medical care and management. The offspring, however,

continue to be large for gestational age at birth. They also have a four- to

fivefold increased rate of congenital anomalies, or birth defects, which arise

as a result of the abnormal metabolism in the intrauterine environment during

the first trimester of pregnancy. By the age of 15-19 years, about 40 percent

already have diabetes themselves, as compared to about 3 pnm^:... or similar

aged offspring whose mothers were not diabetic at the time of pregnancy.

Whether or not these long -tern complications of the diabetic pregnancy that

were first recognized and documented among the Pima Indian population can be

prevented by better control and management of diabetes during pregnancy

remains to be determined.

Causes and Pathogenesis of Diabetes in the American Indian

The most important research goal of our Institute in the ongoing

investigations of diabetes among the Pima Indians is to identify tne

determinants and pathogenesis of the diabetes itself. Such knowledge is

necessary if there is to be any likelihood of preventing the disease.

6
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Genetic factors are important and are probably a prerequisite in determining

the susceptibility of the individual to developing non-insulin dependent

diabetes. Environmental factors also play a critical role in determining

whether or not the disease develops in susceptible individuals. The

increasing frequency of the disease over a ten- or twenty-year period and the

effects of diabetic pregnancy on diabetes in the offspring can only be

attributed to the effect of precipitating factors in the environment.

The precise nature and role of environmen'al factors as precipitants of the

disease, however, are only partially defined at this time. Obesity is an

important factor that interacts with the genetic susceptibility to determine

whether or not diabetes develops and the age at which it does so. The

causation of obesity, however, is as elu4ive in the American Indian as it is

in other ethnic groups and the general population. An excessive intake of

calories relative to caloric expenditure is a prerequisite for the development

of obesity. It is anknosm whether or not this excess arises as a result of an

increase in caloric intake or a decrease in caloric expenditure, resulting

from reduced physical activity or possibly from a metabolic abnormality that

leads to loser-than-usual caloric requirements for daily living. The

Institute's Clinic,' Research Section in the Phoenix Indian Medical Center is

undertaking a series of studies designed specifically to address these

questions.

The epidemiologic and clinical research studies amour, the Pima are yielding a

more in-depth knowle-ge of the pathogenesis of ovo-insulin dependent olabet.s

in the general population than ever before. Suby,cts with impaired glucose

7
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tolerance (but with glucose tolerance levels that are less than those

diagnostic of diabetes) have a high risk of developing diabetes, although not

all of them do so. This is true in the Pima Indians as in other populations.

Our earlier investigations showed that the non-diabetic Pima, in general, had

higher insulin levels than Caucasians of similar age and obesity. Thus, we

formulated the hypothesis that inadequate insulin action, or insulin

resistance, was probably the underlying defect related to the likelihood of

the American Indians to develop diabetes.

Further research, using new techniques
to measure insulin resistance and to

define the reasons for it, has now shown
that insulin resistance is uniformly

present in Pima Indians with non-insulin dependent diabetes, and that insulin

resistance increases proportionally with the degree of glucose intolerance in

non-diabetic subjects. Thus, those with impaired glucose tolerance have

appreciably greater insulin resistance, on average, than those with normai

glucose tolerance. Furthermore, our investigators have shown that insulin

resistance is the result of inability of the body, and of muscle in

particular, to store glucose in a normal manner. This abnormality appears to

be due to a derangement inathe intracellular
pathway for tne processing of

glucose and the formation of glycogen. While insulin resistance is known to

be affected by obesity and physical
activity, our investigators now have

demonstrated chat this derangement shows familial aggregation. The

identification of this defect may, therefore, be the essential clue in

defining the genetic factors which underlie
the susceptibility to non-insulin

dependent diabetes.

8
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Individuals with impaired glucose tolerance and insulin le%,ls that are above

normal, but are lower than average for those with impaired glucose tolerance,

are the subjects who are most likely to develop diabetes. These findings,

therefore, suggest that if specific ways can be found to increase the

intracellular glucose storage pathway and/or insulin secretion in those with

Impaired glucose tolerance, then thz progression to diabetes may be

preventable. Identification of the precise genetic mechanisms relating to

insulin resistance could also lead to identification of those genetically

susceptible at a time when their glucose tolerance is still entirely normal.

If this were possible, then preventive mea..ures could be instituted early in

life and targeted specifically at individuals who would otherwise develop the

disease.

Prospects for Prevention and Control

Impaired glucose tolerance indicates a high risk of diabetes, and such

affected persons constitute a group in whom several possible intervention

strategies to prevent or postpone the development of non-insulin dependent

diabetes--possibly dietary measures and exercise--couJ4 be assessed. The

effectiveness of such measures, however, aao not yet been adequately

demonstrated. Such pr= entive approaches--and eventually perhaps inter ention

at an earlier stage if genetically susceptible individuals can be identified- -

offer the best hope that the incidence of non-insulin dependent diabetes in

the American Indians, and in ocher populations, can be reduced. In the

meantime, efforts to minimize the effects of hyperglycerwa in those with

diabetes and efforts to provide effective treatment for diabetic nephropathy,

9
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diabetic retinopathy and other complications, as well as careful management

and control of the diabetic pregnancy to minimize the effects on infant

morbidity, are well established and provide the mainstay of conventional care

for the disease.

1 appreciate the opportunity to provide this statement for the record

concerning diabetes and its impact on the American Indian, and to inform you

about our ongoing research activities in this area. I shall be pleased to

answer any questions that you may have.

76-722 (142)
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